

1 SPECIAL HOUSE COMMITTEE ON REDISTRICTING
2 PUBLIC HEARING
3 APRIL 20, 2011
4
5

6 STENOGRAPHIC REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS
7 had in the above-entitled matter at Chicago State
8 University, 9501 South Martin Luther King Drive,
9 Chicago, Illinois, commencing at 4:50 o'clock p.m.
10

11 MEMBERS PRESENT:

12 REPRESENTATIVE BARBARA FLYNN CURRIE, Chair
13 REPRESENTATIVE MARLOW COLVIN
14 REPRESENTATIVE MONIQUE DAVIS
15 REPRESENTATIVE MICHAEL FORTNER
16 REPRESENTATIVE ESTHER GOLAR
17 REPRESENTATIVE CONSTANCE HOWARD
18 REPRESENTATIVE CHAPIN ROSE
19 REPRESENTATIVE ANDRE THAPEDI
20 REPRESENTATIVE KAREN YARBROUGH
21
22

23 Reported By: April T. Hansen, CSR

24 License No.: 084-004043
25

1 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: The House Special
2 Committee on Redistricting will come to order. My
3 name is Barbara Flynn Currie, I'm the Chair of the
4 Committee. The other members of the Committee
5 include Karen Yarbrough, who was just here. There
6 she is, to my right. And Representative Marlow
7 Colvin to my left.

8 Other members of the Assembly have
9 joined in this afternoon, including down the road
10 here Representative Connie Howard, Representative
11 Monique Davis, and on this side Representative Mike
12 Fortner.

13 We are about to be joined by the
14 president of Chicago State University, Wayne
15 Watson, and I'll stop speaking immediately he
16 arrives so as to let him welcome us. But in the
17 meantime, I welcome you, and so do all the members
18 of this Committee.

19 At the end of 2010 the United States
20 Census Bureau, as it does every decade, released
21 the 2010 population figures for the State of
22 Illinois. The United States and the Illinois
23 Constitutions require us in the year following the
24 census that we must re-draw the boundary lines of
25 the congressional, legislative and representative

1 districts to account for population shifts over the
2 last ten years.

3 These hearings, this one today, is
4 part of that process. The Redistricting
5 Transparency and Public Participation Act that we
6 passed in the General Assembly last spring requires
7 us to hold at least four hearings throughout the
8 state. Our intention is to hold more than that.
9 In fact, right now 15 are scheduled.

10 Our goal is to hear from as many
11 people as possible so that we can ensure an open
12 process for all the residents of Illinois. We are
13 guided in this endeavor by the United States
14 Constitution, which requires that we respect the
15 "one person, one vote" principle, and draw
16 districts, therefore, that are substantially equal
17 in population.

18 We also will comply with the Federal
19 Voting Rights Act, which says that we have to
20 provide minorities an equal opportunity to
21 participate in the electoral process and elect
22 candidates of their choice.

23 At the state level, the Illinois
24 Constitution says districts should be substantially
25 equal in population, compact and continuous. And

1 finally, the Illinois Voting Rights Act further
2 requires us to allow minorities a voice in the
3 electoral process after compliance with the Federal
4 and State Constitutional requirements I've just
5 described.

6 In fact, here is Dr. Wayne Watson,
7 so why don't you come. And also two more
8 representatives, Representative Andre Thapedi and
9 Representative Chapin Rose.

10 President Watson, we are very
11 grateful to you and Chicago State University for
12 hosting us this afternoon. And if you would like
13 to say hello and welcome, we would be happy to hear
14 you do so.

15 MR. WATSON: I'm not going to get in trouble in
16 trying to say hello to each one of my state reps
17 and state senators, but I will acknowledge them.

18 Real quick, welcome to Chicago State
19 University. Chairman Barbara Flynn Currie and
20 members of the Redistricting Committee, welcome.

21 Like a number of Illinois
22 universities, Chicago State University has a
23 mission to provide access to higher education for
24 residents of the region, the state, and beyond. In
25 CSU's case, the region happens to be the south side

1 of Chicago and the near southern suburbs.

2 This is a densely populated urban
3 area. It should not be surprising that a five mile
4 circle drawn around our campus includes portions of
5 14 State Representative districts.

6 That's a good thing. That means we
7 have four state reps who at any given day can vote
8 in support of education and the Chicago State
9 University.

10 I'm not going to bore you with the
11 demographics of what happened between 2000 and 2010
12 because we have some professors here who are going
13 to state that, and you already have the data. I
14 just want to give you a very warm welcome, and if
15 there is anything you need while you're at Chicago
16 State, please reach out. Thank you.

17 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.
18 And again, thank you for welcoming us here.

19 In addition to the legal
20 requirements I've already described, other factors
21 have played a role, a traditional role, in
22 redistricting, and we wanted to hear from you as we
23 consider all of these without any limitation.

24 We are interested in demographic
25 information, social, political, economic,

1 religious, or other characteristics that are unique
2 to a particular community or to your particular
3 organization. We are interested in maps of your
4 community, organizations as encompassed by relevant
5 precincts or voter tabulation districts, however
6 you want to present them.

7 We want to hear your specific views
8 about the commonalities within your community, the
9 interest groups that exist within your community,
10 and any concerns you have regarding current
11 redistricting boundaries, suggestions for the
12 drawing of new boundaries.

13 If you have a proposed map, we will
14 take it and consider it. If you want to draw your
15 own map but don't have the capacity to do so, we
16 have two public viewing stations where census and
17 map making resources will be available. One is
18 located in Springfield, and the other is in the
19 seventh floor of the Balandic Building at 160 North
20 LaSalle Street. You can schedule appointments to
21 use either of these rooms, and we will make sure
22 you have that information in a little slide
23 presentation that we have.

24 We will try transcribing all the
25 testimony at these hearings. We will post the

1 testimony on our website. Any documentary
2 evidence, written testimony, as well as what you
3 say before us, will be part of the website and
4 available to anybody who is interested in checking
5 it out. Any additional comments that you want to
6 submit to us, you're welcome to do so. The e-mail
7 address will also appear on the screen.

8 So the only caveat I have about a
9 map you might want to offer us is that because of
10 security concerns, we do not accept them on a disk
11 or a flash drive. You have to give us them in hard
12 copy. But if you do, we will make sure that that
13 map appears on the website.

14 So right now we're going to start
15 with a short slide show presentation, and that is a
16 presentation that gives us all kind of a common
17 understanding of what redistricting is about, and
18 then we are going to hear from members of the
19 community. Some have signed up in advance, so they
20 are likely to go first. We hope you will limit
21 your testimony to three to four minutes, and we
22 will bring the witnesses forward in panels.

23 If you have written testimony
24 prepared, first of all, we would like you to give
25 it to the clerk, the court reporter. And also for

1 her benefit, if you would be kind enough to spell
2 your name, that would be very helpful.

3 If you haven't already filled out a
4 witness slip, they are available at the back of the
5 chamber, please do so. Speak if you're already in
6 line, and then fill out the slip later if you want
7 to.

8 We want everybody to participate,
9 whether you signed up in advance or whether you
10 didn't. So I would like -- before we start with
11 the slide show, I would like to ask the Minority
12 Spokesperson of the Special Committee on
13 Redistricting if he would like to make a
14 statement.

15 Representative Fortner. He would.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: I would. Thank you,
17 Madam Chair. And I certainly want to thank all of
18 you for coming here this afternoon. This is now
19 for me the fourth day of hearings. So far there
20 has been a lot of really good, well-informed
21 testimony. I'm looking forward to your testimony
22 as well, to help us get the best information of
23 what are the needs of your communities as you see
24 them as we try to put together this map.

25 I want to applaud the Chair and the

1 Committee for going beyond the four required
2 hearings that were required by law and scheduling
3 these 15, because it is such a large and diverse
4 state. I don't think four hearings could have done
5 the state justice.

6 However, as important as it is to
7 get this information to us as we are trying to
8 determine what sort of map to put together, I think
9 it's just as important -- and I would hope that you
10 would feel the same way -- that we will need to see
11 the maps so that the public can react to it and
12 understand how a proposed map will affect your
13 communities. And we have heard many people testify
14 that they, too, would have that concern.

15 So I would raise that as a point,
16 and would strongly encourage the Chair to take that
17 into account and make sure that we have hearings
18 that will be scheduled after a proposed map is
19 presented. Hearings with enough time for the
20 public to react to that.

21 Second of all, the issue of the
22 format of the maps that has been presented. We
23 certainly understand the concern about viruses and
24 other security issues there would be with
25 software. We certainly have been able to identify

1 hardware that could be able to act as a fire wall
2 and can deal with that. And the reason why I'm
3 bringing that up is I think that there is important
4 information sometimes that people have gone to
5 work, done electronically, including at the public
6 viewing stations.

7 The exact format of the lines, if
8 one wants to compare one set of ideas against the
9 other, yes, one can look at a copy, a hard copy of
10 a map and try and determine where the lines are.
11 But that's not the same as actually seeing the real
12 electronic data. So I think there is a role that
13 we should make sure there is a mechanism to be able
14 to make those comparisons when necessary.

15 And again, I would encourage the
16 Chair to look into mechanisms that would be able to
17 create that fire wall so we would be secure from
18 any malicious software.

19 So I look forward to all your
20 comments and look forward to hearing what is
21 important to your community. Thank you.

22 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
23 Representative Fortner.

24 Let me also mention that Donna
25 Hampton-Smith, who is the chief of staff for State

1 Representative Ken Duncan is here.

2 We are going to start with people
3 who are local. We are going to start with
4 Professors Bernard Rowan and -- I'm sorry, I forgot
5 about the slide show. Let's have the slide show,
6 please. I've seen it already so I'm not going get
7 up and see it again, three times.

8 MS. SCUDDER: Hello, my name is Bria Scudder
9 and I work for the Illinois House of
10 Representatives. I'm going to give a brief
11 overview of our state's redistricting procedure.

12 I'll briefly discuss the procedures
13 and background of redistricting, and inform you of
14 the Voting Rights Act. I will also be going over
15 the new state redistricting guidelines recently
16 signed into law. Finally, we'll look at the
17 results of the 2010 Census and what those results
18 say about your community.

19 What is redistricting?
20 Redistricting is the process that insures all
21 Illinois residents are afforded equal
22 representation in the state legislature and federal
23 Congress as guaranteed by the United States
24 Constitution.

25 Why do we redistrict? The U.S.

1 Supreme Court held a series of rulings in the 1960s
2 that congressional and state legislative districts
3 in each state must be of equal populations,
4 establishing the principle of "one person, one
5 vote." As a result, states redraw congressional
6 and state districts every ten years to reflect
7 changes in population as shown by the census.

8 The time line for redrawing the
9 legislative map is based on the Illinois
10 Constitution. On December 21 data collected by the
11 2010 Census was delivered to the President. The
12 full block-by-block census profile of Illinois,
13 which will be used in the redistricting process,
14 was released in February.

15 The Illinois State Legislature has
16 the initial responsibility of passing the new
17 congressional and state maps. Both the State House
18 and State Senate must pass a plan with a majority
19 of votes. The plan must then be signed by the
20 Governor. If any map does not go into the effect
21 by the Constitutional deadline of June 30,
22 responsibility for creating a new map passes from
23 the Legislature and Governor to a Legislative
24 Redistricting Commission.

25 The Commission shall consist of

1 eight members with no more than four from the same
2 political party. A majority vote of five or more
3 Commission members will constitute final approval
4 of a new map. However, if the Commission does not
5 agree to a map by September 1, the Illinois Supreme
6 Court will submit two names, one from each party,
7 to the Illinois Secretary of State, who will chose
8 one name at random to serve as the ninth member of
9 the Commission. Five of the nine members of the
10 Commission must agree to a plan no later than
11 October 5.

12 How is redistricting done? In order
13 to understand how the census data is used to draw
14 new districts, we must note several legal guiding
15 principles.

16 First among these principles is
17 equal population. State law mirrors the federal
18 "one person, one vote" standard and mandates
19 congressional and state districts to contain
20 substantially equal population.

21 As a result of the 2010 Census, the
22 target population of each House district is 108,734
23 residents, while ideal population for a Senate
24 district is 217,468 people.

25 Federal and state law requires all

1 districts to be contiguous, which means all parts
2 of the district must be next to each other unless
3 connected by water. Annexations and unincorporated
4 areas in municipalities and counties sometimes make
5 communities that are discontinuous. However, the
6 congressional and state districts must be adjacent
7 or connected at all points.

8 A more difficult requirement to
9 define is compactness. There are at least 30
10 different scientific ways to measure how compact
11 the district is, but no statute or precedent
12 defines the standard criteria of compactness.

13 In theory, compactness focuses on
14 the shape of the district's boundaries, how spread
15 out a district is from a central core, or where a
16 district's population center of gravity is. In
17 practice, compactness is hindered by geography and
18 on-the-ground realities, so often the
19 interpretation of compactness involves more than an
20 individual test.

21 Illinois is one of 14 states that
22 nests two of its House districts, also called
23 Representative districts, inside one of its Senate
24 districts, also called Legislative districts.

25 Many people also look, where

1 possible, to follow existing political and
2 geographic boundaries in ways that maximize the
3 community's opportunity to have its interests
4 represented. As we know, however, county,
5 municipality, township, and natural geographic
6 boundaries are not always compact and contiguous.

7 By studying census data and holding
8 public hearings like this to listen to the thoughts
9 of residents across the state, lawmakers look to
10 identify what are known as communities of
11 interest.

12 A community of interest is a group
13 of people concentrated in a geographic area who are
14 socially, culturally, ethnically, economically,
15 religiously or otherwise alike, and can be joined
16 in a district to most effectively have their voices
17 heard. The factors contributing to any particular
18 community in interest will vary throughout the
19 state.

20 Federal law requires redistricting
21 plans to respect minority representation. The
22 principles of the Federal Voting Rights Act are in
23 place to prevent the reduction of opportunities for
24 minority populations to participate equally in the
25 electoral process. However, districts cannot be

1 drawn solely on the basis of race.

2 Earlier this year, Governor Quinn
3 signed legislation to protect the representation of
4 racial and language minority groups. Senate Bill
5 3976 helps to prevent minority fracturing or divide
6 a concentration of minorities among two or more
7 districts by requiring map makers to consider
8 creating crossover districts, coalition districts,
9 or influence districts.

10 A crossover district is one in which
11 a large minority group may elect a candidate of its
12 choice with help from voters of the majority
13 group. A coalition district brings multiple racial
14 or language minority groups together to elect a
15 candidate of their choice. An influence district
16 allows a group to influence an election outcome
17 without being the majority population in a
18 district.

19 These new state law requirements
20 come into play only after complying with federal
21 law and US and State Constitutional requirements on
22 redistricting. In addition, the law insures
23 transparency by requiring public hearings across
24 the state, one of which we are having here right
25 now.

1 The hearings will provide a space
2 for residents to share their thoughts on the
3 redistricting process, a key component to creating
4 a map that best represents the people of Illinois.
5 At the end of the presentation we will display an
6 e-mail address on the screen for you to submit your
7 ideas for consideration. The Committee is also
8 accepting written testimony or documentation today.

9 So now we have covered the
10 redistricting process, let's take a look at the
11 census data that we use to draw the districts. All
12 the maps that you're going to see are drawn by
13 using census blocks, which is the smallest level of
14 geography the Census Bureau uses to report
15 population data.

16 As of the 2010 Census, the total
17 population of the State of Illinois is 12,830,632,
18 as compared to the State's 2000 population of
19 12,419,293, an increase of about 410,000.

20 The counties with the largest
21 population by percentage increase since 2000 are
22 Boone, Grundy, Kane, Kendall and Will County.

23 Demographically speaking, Illinois
24 has seen a lot of change over the past decade. The
25 white population has risen statewide by .6 percent

1 to 8,167,753. Illinois' African-American
2 population has fallen statewide by .6 percent to
3 1,832,924. Illinois' Hispanic population, though,
4 has risen statewide by 32.5 percent to a total of
5 2,027,578. Illinois' Asian population has also
6 risen statewide by 38.6 percent to 580,586.

7 The City of Chicago has undergone
8 significant changes in population in the past
9 decade. According to the Census Bureau, in 2000
10 Chicago had a total of 2,897,550 residents. In
11 2010 that number decreased to 2,695,598. That's a
12 loss of 201,952 residents. Though some areas of
13 Chicago had greater population decreases than
14 others, overall the shift was Citywide.
15 Populations seems to have moved to surrounding
16 suburbs, which experienced significant increases.

17 The 2010 Census reports that the
18 African-American population is 872,286, a decrease
19 of 181,648. The 2010 Census reports that the
20 Hispanic population as 778,862, and increase of
21 25,158. The Hispanic population increased
22 throughout the state, making Hispanics the largest
23 minority group in Illinois. The 2010 Census
24 reported an Asian population of 144,903,
25 representing a 16.4 percent increase in the City,

1 representing an increase of 38.26 percent
2 statewide.

3 And here is some more maps in total
4 of minority populations, this time shown in a
5 broader range throughout the hearing's region.

6 Total population maps, African
7 American population, Hispanic population, Asian
8 population.

9 Thank you very much for attending
10 today's hearing and sharing your thoughts and
11 opinions with us. If you have any comments you can
12 e-mail us at ILRedistricting@gmail.com, or visit
13 our website at www.ILHouseDems.com/redistricting
14 for more information. Thank you.

15 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: We have also been
16 joined by the new Alderman Elect from the 19th
17 Ward, Matthew O'Shea, so we welcome his presence
18 for today.

19 Our first witnesses, then, will be
20 people from Chicago State University.
21 Dr. Bernard Rowan, who is the chair of philosophy
22 and political science department; and Dr. Mark
23 Bouman, who is the professor of geography here. We
24 had hope to hear from Christina Rivers as well, but
25 I don't have a witness slip from her.

1 So if those two professors would
2 come forward and speak, we will be glad to hear
3 from you. You may proceed.

4 And again, you have two to four
5 minutes, so use your time wisely and well. And if
6 you have written testimony, we will take that. And
7 you can give us a precise of what your written
8 testimony is. And again, if you would spell your
9 name for the court reporter.

10 DR. ROWAN: Chairperson Currie, Representative
11 Fortner, and members of the Committee, thank you
12 very much. I thank you very much for being here.
13 In particular, greetings to Representatives Davis,
14 Howard, Yarbrough, and one of the best student
15 graduates of our department, Representative
16 Colvin. It's nice to see you all. Yes, I am a
17 professor of political science and I was lucky to
18 have him as a student. He was an excellent student
19 and he was an excellent representative.

20 My comments will be general. And I
21 was suppose to spell, it's R-o-w-a-n. Okay.

22 Thank you for your interest and your
23 dedication to making this process open and
24 transparent and having many opportunities for
25 input.

1 We teach in political science, among
2 many other things, a wonderful presentation about
3 the importance based on the Baker vs. Carr decision
4 of the idea of "one person, one vote," and having
5 good districts that are compact and continuous.
6 Though I myself am not impressed by the many
7 comments that show oddly drawn districts that
8 people easily want to latch on to as a bad sign.
9 They're not necessarily a bad sign. And what
10 matters most is how you all weigh the main
11 variables and work across party lines to make the
12 process of electing one less congressman, with all
13 that that will entail, as fair and open for the
14 changing and dynamic demographics of our citizens.
15 I think the variables that I'm most
16 sensitive to as a native of Tennessee who finished
17 school here, whose come to identify with the
18 citizens of the five mile area circumscribing
19 Chicago State as the CSU community, is the need to
20 preserve because of the ongoing and dramatic
21 inequalities of results and opportunities. If we
22 talk about income, wealth, education, employment,
23 potholes, access to services that exists in our
24 city and our county and the state and the region,
25 you all work against those. But they still are

1 there.

2 So I'm a big proponent of the idea
3 that if we call it affirmative action, if we call
4 it majority/minority districts, if we call it
5 working to create new coalitions, communities of
6 interest, that those are good things. And the
7 results do not always conform with what lawmakers
8 and legislators intend. But we must preserve the
9 opportunities for empowerment that are in the
10 current maps for peoples of color.

11 We must pay attention to the fact
12 that with the rising Hispanic and Asian population,
13 and I read that some of the reforms that were
14 instituted and some of the plans that are being
15 discussed revolve around China Town and the Asian
16 population, Latino populations, that's all to the
17 good. I really want to encourage you all to push
18 for that and resist attacks against it.

19 Because in the future the country
20 will be much more of a minority based, however we
21 want to call it, demographic, and we can't be
22 afraid of it. And we need to realize that
23 extending the possibilities of life, liberty and
24 the pursuit of happiness, or as John Locke said,
25 the pursuant of property, depend upon being open to

1 that and embracing it for America to have many
2 hundreds more years to go.

3 I want to conclude by thanking you
4 all for opening the process for people to draw
5 maps, to visit public terminals. I wish you all
6 would increase those efforts in the future, to have
7 it online, to have people use the many technologies
8 of the present to do that more ubiquitously. And I
9 wish you all the best in your very important
10 efforts. Thank you.

11 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
12 Dr. Rowan.

13 Are their questions for the
14 witness?

15 Representative Fortner.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you for your
17 testimony, Dr. Rowan. Just a quick follow up.

18 When you're talking preserving
19 districts to empower minorities, in your opinion,
20 would you consider it to be more important to have
21 the districts where the minorities elect the
22 candidates of their choice as opposed to really
23 having an influence on the process?

24 DR. ROWAN: Say that again because I didn't
25 quite get the first part.

1 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Would you consider it
2 more important to have districts where the
3 minorities would be able to elect the candidates of
4 their choice as opposed to simply having an
5 influence on the political process?

6 DR. ROWAN: I think it's more important that
7 they can select the candidate of their choice.

8 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

9 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you again.

10 And now Dr. Bouman. And again,
11 spell your last name, please.

12 DR. BOUMAN: Thanks. My name is Mark Bouman,
13 B-o-u-m-a-n. I'm a professor of geography here, so
14 I make and use maps every day. I've been here for
15 27 years and in that time have helped to set up a
16 neighborhood assistance center here that, among
17 other things, tries to track some of the
18 demographic changes locally.

19 I should also say that my name is
20 not Mark Wiljanen. Twenty years ago Mark Wiljanen
21 was my colleague here at Chicago State and helped
22 to assist the Black Caucus in 1991 and prepared
23 some important studies that helped them out a lot,
24 and I've learned a lot from Mark's work. We shared
25 a first name, and the fact that we are both

1 geographers, we called ourselves the "Marks Twain."

2 Here is a couple things that Mark
3 talked about. First of all, as Dr. Watson
4 mentioned today, malapportionment is a major
5 concern for us right here. Because in our five
6 mile circle around campus, as we've crunched out
7 the numbers, we just used the census tracts, not
8 blocks yet, but we figured we lost about 140,000
9 people in the five mile district right around here,
10 while the state has gained 3.3 percent. So if the
11 ideal district size as we just heard is 108,000
12 people, within the five miles of this campus we
13 have lost one-and-a-half, just the equivalent of
14 one-and-a-half districts.

15 We also know that in order to draw a
16 good map, that we're enjoined to draw a map of
17 districts that are compact, but that also ensure
18 adequate representation for everyone, especially
19 minority populations. And in the past the
20 gerrymandered maps have been drawn to deny minority
21 representation. But now there may be departures
22 from compactness to insure minority
23 representation.

24 Maps can be "stacked," where you can
25 get various grotesque shapes. They can be

1 percent, from this perspective if you use that
2 76,000 figure, you end up with 24 majority African
3 American districts and 27 Hispanic districts.

4 Should this not be possible,
5 Wiljanen had suggested that a minimum figure -- and
6 this is where the influence district really comes
7 in -- of 25 percent would be enough to exert
8 sizeable electoral influence. And that works out
9 at 27,000 people.

10 So in the past 20 years there have
11 been a lot of changes since Mark did that
12 advisement to the Black Caucus. A first
13 consideration is a local decline right here on the
14 south side. And we have had not only from 2000 to
15 2010, but in this local area from 1990 to 2000 as
16 well.

17 In that five mile circle that I
18 described, the Hispanic population is approximately
19 the same as it was ten years ago, white population
20 is about half, and the African American population
21 went down about 120,000 people. So this, the
22 expansion of the African American population in the
23 southern suburbs, just as the CSU service area has
24 also expand southward, through the 2000s we gained,
25 about 15 percent of our enrollment went up from the

1 southern suburbs. So just another point about
2 that.

3 I would just like to say that as a
4 geographer looking at maps, I very much appreciate
5 the strangeness of the science fiction monster
6 shapes created by some districts. But as a citizen
7 I'm saddened that we have to go to these lengths to
8 ensure adequate representation for all people. The
9 monsters are what our society brought forth by
10 decades of segregation and racism. Maybe after we
11 look at the census numbers some more, we will find
12 objective measures of segregation are on the
13 decline. But I'm afraid that until the underlying
14 issues go away, the monsters are probably here to
15 stay. So thank you very much.

16 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
17 Professor Bouman.

18 Any questions?

19 Representative Fortner.

20 Then if you would be kind enough to
21 leave your written testimony with the court
22 reporter, we would be grateful.

23 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you,
24 Dr. Bouman.

25 One quick question to clarify. When

1 you talk about the number of districts that you got
2 by, was that using the 60/65 percent, or just
3 simply asking for a fraction of a total
4 population?

5 DR. BOUMAN: So I divided the total population
6 by 108, and then I took 70 percent of that.

7 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: You mentioned, for
8 instance, 24 African American districts, I want to
9 make sure I understood how you got to that.

10 DR. BOUMAN: So if you broke out the total
11 state population, which is whatever 14-and-a-half
12 percent is, divide that by 76,000, you get 24
13 districts. Because if you have 70 percent, you
14 know, that ideal figure of 70 percent being most
15 efficient to achieve the goal that he suggested,
16 that would -- that 76,000 per district, take the
17 total state African American population, divide it
18 by 76,000, you get 24 districts.

19 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Okay. That would be
20 24 house districts then.

21 DR. BOUMAN: Yes, it is.

22 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you.

23 Further questions?

24 If not, thank you so much for your
25 testimony. And again, leave the testimony with the

1 court reporter.

2 The next panel is Rosemary Bombela
3 and Salvador Cicero. Both of them are representing
4 the League of United Latin American Citizens,
5 LULAC, Latino Advocacy. And Dennis Ryan is sort of
6 part of this panel, but you will go next.

7 Again, if would you spell your name
8 for the court reporter, and if each of you would
9 take three to four minutes.

10 MS. BOMBELA: Thank you very much,
11 Representative Currie and other members of the
12 panel. I'm very pleased to be able to speak before
13 you this afternoon. You will have to forgive me, I
14 have a cold, so if I catch in the middle. My name
15 is Rosemary Bombela, and that's B-o-m-b-e-l-a, and
16 I am here as the state director of the League of
17 United Latin American Citizens of Illinois, or
18 LULAC as we're called. And with me this afternoon
19 is Salvador Cicero, who is the state legal advisor
20 for LULAC.

21 LULAC is the nation's oldest and
22 largest Latino advocacy organization, celebrating
23 82 years of service to the community this year. We
24 are a volunteer organization whose mission is to
25 advance economic condition, educational attainment,

1 political influence, housing, health, and civil
2 rights of the Hispanic population in the United
3 States.

4 Here in Illinois we have 13 chapters
5 statewide, and as a statewide organization we feel
6 we hold the pulse of Latino communities throughout
7 the state, and we are concerned about the
8 implications of redistricting and the ability for
9 our communities to have a voice and influence on
10 the issues that affect them in their local
11 districts, and that's why we are here today. And
12 the Committee has in fact I think, I believe,
13 already heard from some of our chapter members in
14 Marengo, Aurora, Rockford and Waukegan.

15 In addition, we have joined the
16 Illinois Latino Agenda, a 49-member coalition of
17 Latino nonprofit organizations that is working
18 together to protect the voting rights of Latino
19 residents and to increase their ability to elect
20 candidates of their choice through the development
21 of new legislative boundaries across the state of
22 Illinois.

23 The dramatic population growth of
24 Latinos in Illinois, as already stated in your
25 slide show, must be accompanied, we feel, by new

1 legislative district boundaries that enable greater
2 Latino representation in the General Assembly. It
3 is important that communities with shared interests
4 be able to select candidates that reflect their
5 priorities, and have an opportunity to hold them
6 accountable for their actions.

7 In the suburban areas we at LULAC
8 support the protection of the current majority
9 Latino district in Aurora since Latinos make up 66
10 percent of the population in the district, and over
11 60 percent of the voting age population. We also
12 support the creation of a Latino coalition district
13 in Waukegan with African Americans, where the
14 Latino population has grown to 53 percent of the
15 total, and 50 percent of the voting age population.

16 Coalition districts we feel also
17 need to be considered in Elgin and Franklin Park
18 where the growing Latino population has reached
19 over 50 percent of the voting age population in
20 both cities.

21 In Chicago where the Hispanic
22 population growth has gone from 26 percent in the
23 2000 Census to 28 percent in the 2010 Census, LULAC
24 supports the retention of current and inclusive new
25 majority and coalition Latino districts. The

1 details of these new districts will be presented in
2 testimony later this week by the Illinois Latino
3 Agenda. The Agenda will also be presenting maps
4 supporting these proposals.

5 When I first moved to Illinois, the
6 interests of Latinos were represented by the
7 Spanish Speaking Peoples Study Commission -- and I
8 don't know how many of you are still around then at
9 that time -- which was sunsetted as the Latino
10 population grew and the first Latino was elected to
11 public office. But since then it was only through
12 the work of several organizations such as the
13 Mexican American Legal Defense Fund, MALDEF as it's
14 called, that the General Assembly working together
15 recognized the need to create districts that
16 represented the Latino community, and created
17 several majority districts for Latinos.

18 We face the same situation now as
19 the continued growth of Latinos in Illinois in both
20 the city and the collar counties must also be
21 recognized, and the new Latino majority and
22 coalition districts must be retained and/or
23 developed. In those areas that have not reached
24 the 50 percent threshold, we look for districts
25 that allow for Latinos to exert influence on

1 elected representatives.

2 The Latino community has distinct
3 interests and shares a variety of social and
4 economic and language characteristics. We look to
5 the General Assembly to continue to take our
6 population and its needs into consideration in your
7 work.

8 LULAC continued to work to improve
9 opportunities for Latinos from every region in
10 Illinois looking for freedom and an honest way of
11 life. An important subject on the road to freedom
12 deals with the ability to elect representatives,
13 take part in public debate, and hold your
14 representatives responsible for their actions.

15 I want to thank the members of the
16 General Assembly for your time and for allowing us
17 to speak today. We believe that all Illinoisans
18 deserve an opportunity to view and comment on the
19 maps being considered by the General Assembly
20 before they are actually voted on, and I'm pleased
21 to hear the comments about the possibility of that
22 happening.

23 LULAC calls on the members of this
24 Committee to schedule an additional set of public
25 hearings after the maps have been drafted.

1 Furthermore, we ask that the public comment period
2 last at least two weeks prior to the legislative
3 votes. We respectfully ask that you take our
4 requests into consideration and allow us to see the
5 maps before the vote.

6 I and the other LULAC members across
7 the state stand ready to participate in any further
8 hearings and comment on the work of the Committee.
9 We would be pleased to answer any questions.

10 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. Let's hear
11 from Mr. Cicero first, since you're both from the
12 same organization.

13 MR. CICERO: No, we have a united statement.

14 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: A single statement,
15 perfect. Wonderful.

16 Questions for Mr. Cicero or for
17 Ms. Bombela?

18 Representative Fortner.

19 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you, Madam
20 Chair.

21 And just to follow up on your
22 statement, you said you were going to be presenting
23 a map. Earlier I know we heard the same thing from
24 some of the other branches of your organization at
25 other hearings. When you say later this week, do

1 you anticipate presenting it tomorrow, which would
2 be the last set of hearings scheduled for this
3 week, or are we more likely to see it in
4 Springfield?

5 MS. BOMBELA: Actually, isn't there a hearing
6 scheduled for Monday in Chicago?

7 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: No. There is one more,
8 one in Monday in Springfield.

9 MS. BOMBELA: Oh, okay. I am not exactly sure
10 if it's coming tomorrow or Monday in Springfield.

11 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: But soon.

12 MS. BOMBELA: It will be soon.

13 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: It will be one of
14 those two that you expect.

15 MS. BOMBELA: It will be one of those two, yes.

16 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: And we look forward to
17 that. Thank you.

18 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. And if
19 would you give a copy of the testimony to the court
20 reporter, that would be great. Thank you both so
21 much for being here.

22 And as Dennis Ryan is coming
23 forward, I would like to take the opportunity to
24 welcome Michelle Harris, who is the Alderman of the
25 8th Ward of the City of Chicago, and also an alum,

1 and also a graduate of Chicago State University.

2 And Mr. Ryan is from --

3 REPRESENTATIVE THAPEDI: Madam Chair?

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Representative Thapedi.

5 REPRESENTATIVE THAPEDI: Yes, I also would like
6 to recognize Alderman Latasha Thomas who is here.

7 Thank you.

8 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. I just got
9 that note.

10 Dennis Ryan, representative of Holy
11 Cross Hospital. Again, spell your name.

12 MR. RYAN: R-y-a-n, Dennis. Good afternoon,
13 Chairman Flynn Currie and other Representatives.
14 It's an honor to address you on the importance of
15 fair and accurate redistricting.

16 My name is Dennis Ryan, I'm vice-
17 president of community and external affairs at Holy
18 Cross Hospital. We are a community hospital that
19 is sponsored by the Sisters of St. Casimir.

20 I don't know a great deal about
21 maps, and people I worked with yesterday would have
22 been more than happy to share that with you because
23 I did MapQuest and ended up about five miles from
24 where I was supposed to be. I do know a lot about
25 our community, I think, and we will share that with

1 you.

2 Holy Cross is the only hospital in
3 the large and densely population area of Chicago's
4 southwest side. Like this university, our service
5 area crosses many, many districts. Our emergency
6 department receives more ambulances per day than
7 any other hospital in the State of Illinois,
8 including Cook County.

9 Nearly one-third of the people
10 living in the communities that we serve are
11 uninsured or underinsured. Correspondingly, about
12 one-third of our hospital's expenses are
13 uncompensated by conventional sources. Our
14 communities are also among the most disadvantaged
15 in terms of average health care indexes and quality
16 of life indexes in the State of Illinois.

17 If our hospital were to cease
18 providing services, thousands of people would be
19 without care near their home or work care. As we
20 all know, in the case of cardiac arrest or stroke,
21 minutes can mean lives. In addition, over a
22 thousand good-paying job would be lost in an area
23 of significant employment.

24 I share this information today
25 because our hospital nearly closed a few years ago

1 due to the high demand for care and the amount of
2 care that was uncompensated. Thankfully, our State
3 of Illinois elected leaders from the House of
4 Representatives and the Senate assertively enacted
5 emergency measures to keep our services available.
6 Most of the elected leaders here today conducting
7 this hearing made that life, service and community
8 saving legislation become reality.

9 I would also like to especially
10 acknowledge Representative Flynn Currie because she
11 helped to navigate that through, and many of you
12 helped very much in that. New members such as
13 Representative Thapedi have been strong advocates
14 since their election for the needs of our
15 community.

16 Since that saving legislation, Holy
17 Cross has been able to build a new emergency room,
18 opened a new family birth center, and helped to
19 open three new federally-qualified community health
20 centers that provide medical homes for people in
21 our service area that didn't have them before.

22 When the media or the powerfully
23 connected sometimes deride our elected officials, I
24 want to remind them that there are many, many
25 important issues that need strong voices, wise

1 decisions, and the courage to do the right things.
2 And to do that, people have to be adequately
3 represented.

4 Their voice and leadership goes far
5 beyond the issue of access to health care. I serve
6 on several community organizations and boards. The
7 reality is that unemployment, home foreclosure,
8 violence, education, discrimination and community
9 services are more negatively impacted in
10 economically challenged areas such as ours.

11 Recent census data shows that
12 Chicago's southwest side has seen rapidly emerging
13 growth in the Latino population. Data also shows
14 that many African American and Latino communities
15 have unmet health and quality of life needs.

16 Holy Cross Hospital now serves an
17 area that is about half African American, half
18 Latino. We also know that there are many services
19 and issues, including health care, which benefit
20 greatly from taking into account race, ethnicity,
21 and cultural perspective.

22 It is very important to have elected
23 leaders that understand the communities they serve,
24 and are able to advocate for their needs and
25 opportunities that are in the area. It is also

1 very important that the needs of large groups of
2 people are not marginalized through the
3 redistricting process.

4 It is our hope that you will
5 continue to make districts that will accurately and
6 fairly protect the real needs and opportunities for
7 the health and well being of our communities and
8 our state. Thank you very much.

9 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.
10 And again, if you would leave the written testimony
11 with the court reporter.

12 Questions for Mr. Ryan? If not,
13 thank you again.

14 We are going to hear next from
15 Alderman Michelle Harris who apparently is on a
16 tight time schedule who would like to share a few
17 words with us.

18 Welcome, Alderman Harris. Again, if
19 would you spell your name for the court reporter.

20 ALDERMAN HARRIS: Alderman Michelle Harris,
21 M-i-c-h-e-l-l-e, H-a-r-r-i-s. And to both of my
22 Representatives, Connie Howard and Representative
23 Marlow Colvin.

24 I'm here, it's very personal for me
25 as I sit up here and we talk about remapping and

1 redrawing districts and the whole exchange as it
2 goes, to make sure that we protect our
3 communities. That I really want to make sure that
4 we protect our communities on the greater south
5 side. That we continue to have -- as I look at our
6 representation right now, we are represented by
7 three separate representatives. Certainly when
8 redrawing the map, I hope that we kind of stay
9 consistent with that to make it easier in the
10 delivery of services.

11 On the local side as we looks at
12 things, it's just a little bit different. And I
13 have to be selfish, as I sit up here and ask for
14 your help, to say to protect those boundaries so
15 that I can continue to deliver the quality of
16 services that our community needs.

17 So I'm hoping and praying that the
18 leadership here today will look at maps that looks
19 at communities in very different ways. Because on
20 the local side how we deliver services to the
21 people that vote for us is so important. And
22 again, it gets so difficult as we start talking
23 about moving the maps and moving the lines and
24 getting multiple, multiple representatives
25 throughout the community.

1 So consider that, about protecting
2 the integrity of the communities. I hope that my
3 reps will continue to not change too many of the
4 boundaries that they represent in our community.
5 It's real important as people have known you and
6 you have history in our community and the
7 understanding of the communities that you
8 represent, that you continue, continue, continue,
9 to keep that in mind so that you don't have to --
10 the people on the local side don't have to continue
11 to get to know the leadership.

12 So we appreciate you so much, and
13 thank you so much for taking the time to hear me.
14 I wasn't prepared to speak today, but I just really
15 thought it was important for me to have a voice for
16 my community. Some of the representatives are
17 eager to hear from the Ward. So I want to say
18 thank you for the job you do for us.

19 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you, Alderman.

20 Questions from the panel? Thank you
21 very much.

22 The next panel will be Rose Joshua
23 representing the NAACP, and Professor Robert Starks
24 who is from Northeastern Illinois University, and
25 who is the head of the Harold Washington Institute

1 for Research and Policies Studies. So if you would
2 come up together, that would be great.

3 And whichever one of you goes first,
4 up to you, duke it out. Just be sure to spell your
5 name for the court reporter and keep your remarks
6 in the three to four minutes range.

7 MS. JOSHUA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and
8 members of the House Legislative Redistricting
9 Committee. My name is Rose Joshua, J-o-s-h-u-a. I
10 am the president of the Chicago south side NAACP,
11 one of the oldest and largest units -- it is the
12 oldest in it United States.

13 The NAACP welcomes the opportunity
14 to participate in this hearing on redistricting in
15 Illinois, because this process is about more than
16 political outcome. More significantly, it is about
17 communities of color, communities of people who are
18 affected by the process.

19 Redistricting following the census
20 will determine political representation for the
21 decade to come, and we must ensure that our
22 communities' voices are heard, their needs
23 addressed, and their rights protected.

24 A major issue with respect to the
25 census and redistricting has been how, and more

1 importantly where, prisoners are counted during the
2 census. Under the present residency rules that
3 govern where people are counted on the census,
4 prisoners are counted at their places of
5 incarceration on census day, not at their home
6 addresses.

7 This becomes a significant problem
8 in the context of redistricting because prisoners
9 are not usually incarcerated in the same community
10 as where they actually reside.

11 The residency rule skews the balance
12 of political power by inflating the population
13 counts of communities where prisons are located by
14 including nonvoting prison populations in these
15 districts during the redistricting process.

16 The percentage of Americans
17 incarcerated in prison has increased fourfold.
18 Incarcerated persons are often held in areas that
19 are geographically and demographically far removed
20 from their home communities. For instance,
21 although non-metropolitan counties contain only 20
22 percent of the national population, they hold 60
23 percent of the new prisons.

24 Additionally, because African
25 Americans and Latinos are incarcerated at three to

1 seven times the rate of whites, where incarcerated
2 people are counted has tremendous implications for
3 how African Americans and Latino populations are
4 reflected in the census. And consequently, how
5 these communities are impacted through
6 redistricting.

7 An example is the State of New York
8 where the census miscount of prisoners can distort
9 political representation in the redistricting
10 process. In New York most of the state's prisoners
11 comes from New York City, 66 percent. But
12 virtually all of them are incarcerated upstate, 91
13 percent, in a more rural and less populated
14 region.

15 When electoral districts are drawn,
16 the prison population is included in the total
17 population of the districts in which these prisons
18 are located. Yet in these districts which hosts a
19 large prison population, non-incarcerated residents
20 do not share the prisoners' concerns or interests.

21 Additionally, prisoners do not
22 establish ties to these communities while they are
23 incarcerated, and it is unlikely that ex-prisoners
24 will remain in the community upon release.

25 Therefore, the practice of including

1 nonvoting prisoners in the population of the
2 electoral districts where prisons are located
3 provides distorted data of the actual residents who
4 benefit from and are affected by the policies and
5 the programs in these districts.

6 New York also demonstrates how the
7 census miscount creates a clear imbalance of
8 political power between the rural communities which
9 tend to be white, and the communities from which
10 prisoners actually originate. Without the prison
11 population, seven of the New York upstate State
12 Senate districts would not meet the minimum "one
13 person, one vote" requirement under federal law and
14 would have to be withdrawn, changing district lines
15 across the state.

16 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: If you could bring your
17 remarks to a closure, we're well over the four-
18 and-a-half minutes.

19 MS. JOSHUA: I have one more sentence.

20 In addition to the NAACP position,
21 other African American groups argue that frequent
22 placement of prisons in rural counties with
23 otherwise small populations artificially inflates
24 political representation from these areas. Thank
25 you.

1 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.

2 Question from Representative
3 Howard.

4 REPRESENTATIVE HOWARD: Thank you very much,
5 Madam Chair.

6 Attorney Joshua, wonderful to see
7 you. Many of us from the Black Caucus have been
8 advocating for what you're talking about for
9 years. We just happen to have very recently
10 considered a bill that our colleague, State
11 Representative LeShawn Ford, sponsored. It fell
12 short of a couple of votes, but a couple of good
13 key people were not there. And he's going to try
14 to bring it back and hopefully something can be
15 done, at least on a state level, about some of that
16 injustice that is there.

17 So we appreciate the fact that the
18 south side branch of the NAACP is on the case, and
19 keep up the good work.

20 MS. JOSHUA: Thank you. May I respond?

21 We have to be creative in how we do
22 this. In New York what they did is they went to
23 the Department of Census and worked out a deal with
24 them as to an agreement. So I think that this --
25 in this redistricting cycle, that we can do

1 something to reflect real population in the State
2 of Illinois.

3 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you.

4 Let me mention that we have been
5 joined by Senator Don Trotter, and if you would
6 like to join us up here, you're more than welcome,
7 sir.

8 In the meantime, Representative Rose
9 has a question for the witness.

10 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Thank you, Madam Chair.

11 And first of all, let me say I love
12 your first name.

13 Let me ask you one quick question,
14 as I was listening to your testimony. And we have
15 to get within a deviation of one person, plus or
16 minus. So when we are doing our -- the first thing
17 we have to do is cut a district to a population
18 density that's plus or minus one.

19 MS. JOSHUA: Correct.

20 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: How would you treat -- I
21 border Indiana, okay, the 110th District, parts of
22 it comes right up to Indiana. So if someone from
23 Terra Haute, Indiana, which is about 20 minutes
24 from my district, came across state lines and
25 committed a crime, say a meth crime, and was

1 shipped to the State Department of Corrections,
2 would they be counted as an Indiana resident or as
3 a state resident? Or have we thought about how to
4 address out of state, people from out of state
5 committing crimes here?

6 MS. JOSHUA: And I believe in my testimony, and
7 we are contending that they are counted at their
8 home.

9 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: So they would be counted
10 as part of the Indiana census.

11 MS. JOSHUA: Yes.

12 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Thank you.

13 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Any more questions?

14 Representative Thapedi.

15 REPRESENTATIVE THAPEDI: Thank you. I just
16 want to follow up on the very important point that
17 you brought. And just so everyone is aware of the
18 bill that we're referring to, that was House Bill
19 94. So please take a look at that and the roll
20 call on that. And I just pulled it up just to
21 confirm it, it was 57 affirmative votes, 59
22 negative vote, zero voting present.

23 So this is something we are taking
24 very, very seriously, and we would like to work
25 with you on that. And thank you very much for

1 bringing it forward in this public forum. Thank
2 you.

3 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: And now it's my
4 pleasure to welcome the distinguished -- I hope
5 you're still a constituent, I'm not sure, Bob.

6 MR. STARKS: Absolutely.

7 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: What a relief.
8 Professor Robert Starks, he's at Northeastern
9 University.

10 And if you would spell your name
11 again for the court reporter.

12 MR. STARKS: My name is Robert, R-o-b-e-r-t,
13 middle initial T, Starks, S-t-a-r-k-s. And I am
14 indeed a constituent of the 25th Representative
15 District.

16 I would like to, first of all, I
17 would be remiss if we did not congratulate
18 Representative Yarbrough, who is an alum of
19 Northeastern Illinois University, for your
20 brilliant work in the abolition of the death
21 penalty. Thank you very much.

22 REPRESENTATIVE YARBROUGH: I had a lot of
23 help.

24 MR. STARKS: And also I thank Ms. Connie Howard
25 who helped get the money to establish the Harold

1 Washington Institute. Thank you very much.

2 One of the first major tasks that
3 was taken on by the Harold Washington Institute in
4 2000 after it was established was working with
5 Senator Emil Jones and his staff in drawing a
6 legislative map in 2000. We worked with him and
7 submitted the map. And also, I testified in the
8 hearing that followed the redistricting.

9 I worked with the Harold Washington
10 team in 1989 -- I mean, 1991 in putting together a
11 congressional map. I also testified in at least
12 two federal court proceedings on redistricting. So
13 I am very, very aware of both the technical as well
14 as the political impact of this process.
15 Therefore, I am very aware of all of the problems
16 that it presents.

17 Usually redistricting is confined to
18 the denizens of political party leadership, and it
19 is indeed a welcomed process, and you should be
20 applauded for opening this process at this time.
21 It's the first time it's been done, and I want to
22 thank you for doing that.

23 Redistricting is supposed to be a
24 democratic process of civil engagement that would
25 include business leaders, citizens, religious

1 leaders, and elected officials. In other words,
2 the redistricting process should begin as a
3 representation process, and end with a
4 representative product that is inclusive of all of
5 the needs and desires of the residents. It should,
6 of course, reflect the coalition districts,
7 influence districts, as well as crossover
8 districts.

9 Now, the problem is that you have
10 disparate interests that arise out of differences
11 in racial and ethnic and cultural differences. All
12 of these groups have to work together. And of
13 course if they do, the product will be good.

14 The problem with the African
15 American community is as follows: While the census
16 reports that almost 200,000 African American
17 citizens left the city between 2000 and 2010, the
18 Census Bureau itself admits at least a 10 percent
19 undercount of African Americans in the City of
20 Chicago. I would estimate that at least 15 percent
21 or more.

22 Two: Much of the black population
23 that left the city moved into the south and western
24 suburbs, and thus, those relocated African
25 Americans should be incorporated in existing black

1 districts or placed into a coalition district or
2 influence districts.

3 Three: We must keep in mind that
4 the relocation of African Americans' residents was
5 not totally voluntarily. Public housing residents
6 and many others were forced out by deliberate
7 depopulation policies on the part of the city
8 government between 2000 and 2010. Please keep that
9 in mind as we go in the process.

10 This was a three-prong process. The
11 steps were, first of all, destabilization of
12 neighborhoods; secondly, depopulation of
13 neighborhoods; and thirdly, the repopulation of
14 neighborhoods with people from outside of those
15 neighborhoods. So we should keep that in mind as
16 we go.

17 And lastly, I would absolutely
18 concur with attorney Joshua that the prison
19 situation is one that has to be looked at.

20 Let me conclude by saying that the
21 fight is a hard one, but we cannot shrink from its
22 duties. We must approach the criminal code system,
23 the court system, and we must begin at least
24 thinking about the decriminalization of marijuana,
25 which is one of the biggest reasons for our young

1 men in particular are in jails today.

2 Thus, it is my hope that this
3 Committee will insist upon a fair and
4 representative process of redistricting so that
5 African Americans can have representation at all
6 levels in the state legislature.

7 And, Madam Chair, I would like to
8 also propose that this Committee take advantage of
9 the wealth of energy, knowledge, and enthusiasm on
10 the part of graduate students in the universities
11 in this area, and offer them the opportunity to
12 participate as interns in the redistricting
13 process. And I am sure that my colleagues here at
14 this university in political science, geography and
15 sociology will join me in this effort. We will be
16 glad to provide students for this process. Thank
17 you very much.

18 REPRESENTATIVE YARBROUGH: Thank you for an
19 excellent suggestion.

20 Questions? Representative Fortner.

21 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very much,
22 Professor Starks. And first of all, it's really
23 impressive that you have gone through this cycle so
24 many times, working on what is always a very
25 complex issue.

1 So in your experience, the question
2 I asked earlier as well I think would be
3 appropriate given your experience. Given the
4 choice between a majority/minority district where
5 one elect, minority elect candidate choice as
6 opposed to influence from a crossover district,
7 would the majority/minority district be preferred?

8 MR. STARKS: Traditionally the
9 majority/minority district has been preferred, and
10 it has usually teetered around 65 to 70 percent in
11 that district. But if it's not possible, then of
12 course people will revert to the influence or
13 crossover or coalition districts.

14 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: If there is evidence
15 that even with less than 65 percent, that the
16 population successfully electing a candidate of
17 choice, could a lower percentage apply than 65
18 percent as you suggest?

19 MR. STARKS: Yes, yes. However, let's be
20 realistic. Even in the age of post-racial
21 politics, white Americans are not accustomed to
22 electing African Americans overwhelmingly in many
23 cases.

24 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: So it's certainly
25 possible.

1 MR. STARKS: It's possible, but it's not
2 routine.

3 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: And the other
4 question, then, is as we heard earlier there is a
5 lot of different variables, I'm sure you know all
6 the different variables that go into drawing these
7 new districts.

8 In your opinion, then, should the
9 influence, coalition, crossover districts, should
10 they be given precedence over other redistricting
11 principles, or be just part of the mix?

12 MR. STARKS: I think it should be a part of the
13 mix rather than simply having one preferred over
14 the other.

15 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very much.

16 MR. STARKS: Thank you.

17 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you both.

18 Any further questions?

19 The next panel will be Deborah
20 Harrington who is the co-chair of the Change
21 Illinois operation, and Jessica Page who is
22 representing the Washington Park Chamber of
23 Commerce.

24 And again, spell your name. And
25 again, if would you keep your remarks brief, and

1 then if you have written testimony, please give it
2 to the court reporter and give us just a summary of
3 it as you speak.

4 Ms. Harrington, do you want to
5 begin?

6 MS. HARRINGTON: Sure. My name is Deborah
7 Harrington, that's spelled D-e-b-o-r-a-h,
8 H-a-r-r-i-n-g-t-o-n, and I'm the co-chair of Change
9 Illinois.

10 And before I begin, I would like to
11 acknowledge Representative Constance Howard for her
12 passionate advocacy and as a champion for criminal
13 justice reform. I really want to thank you for
14 your leadership. And I would also like to
15 acknowledge my own state representative, Barbara
16 Flynn Currie of the 25th District.

17 I'm going to pretty much read my
18 remarks so I can be succinct.

19 Committee Chair Currie and members
20 of the House Redistricting Committee, on behalf of
21 Change Illinois, an independent, non-partisan and
22 statewide coalition of diverse interests including
23 organizations that represent approximately 2.8
24 million members working for political reform, I
25 thank you for the opportunity to present testimony

1 today about the redistricting process.

2 Change Illinois advocates a
3 redistricting system to advance the common good,
4 ensure that voters' voices are amplified, promote
5 diversity, expand opportunities for representation,
6 and create a transparent and fair system of map
7 making. While we believe that a constitutional
8 amendment is necessary to accomplish all of these
9 goals, it is possible for you to improve on past
10 redistricting efforts.

11 Across America the re-drawing of
12 legislative district boundaries is of utmost
13 importance to state legislators and members of
14 Congress. While the determination of where lines
15 are drawn understandably is of concern to sitting
16 legislators, it is also important to those of us
17 who are not running for office.

18 We commend the House and the Senate
19 for scheduling hearings throughout the state. It
20 is important that you listen to voters about what
21 they like and don't like about district boundaries
22 from past elections. Because you are holding
23 hearings in so many cities up and down Illinois,
24 you must recognize that is it important to voters,
25 too.

1 In these early hearings, you will
2 hear a great deal about maps that reflect Illinois,
3 that respect communities of interest, and that are
4 fair to minorities that don't divide local
5 governments unnecessarily and much more. But the
6 public doesn't want to talk only about what makes a
7 good map. The public wants to see the maps that
8 are proposed and have time to tell you what they
9 think about those maps before you vote on them.
10 The public wants to be able to tell you whether
11 draft maps meet their expectations, and to suggest
12 how they might be improved.

13 Our message today is short and
14 simple. Today's hearing establishes
15 communications, but is neither sufficient nor
16 responsive enough to the public interest. We urge
17 you to travel throughout the state and hear the
18 public after new maps are proposed, and before a
19 final vote in each chamber.

20 Instead of preparing Illinoisans for
21 the possibility that there won't be much time to
22 hold hearings after the maps are drafted, we think
23 the leaders should unveil their maps well in
24 advance and explain their rationale for the
25 district boundaries before a final vote. There

1 should be hearings on several occasions and the
2 public should have advance notice of the hearings.
3 If you believe the public should have a role in
4 redistricting, please make certain it happens when
5 it counts most, and that's after the maps are
6 drawn.

7 So I want to thank you for the
8 opportunity to give this testimony to the House.
9 And I also want to thank you for opening up the
10 process for public comment.

11 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
12 Ms. Harrington.

13 Does Change plan to draw its own
14 map?

15 MS. HARRINGTON: Change is a member of -- it
16 was the Illinois Coalition of Accountable
17 Redistricting. It's now called Draw the Line
18 Illinois. So we are part of that coalition and
19 working on the consensus map.

20 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Do you know when it
21 will be presented to us?

22 MS. HARRINGTON: I don't. We have an a member
23 here, can I defer to her?

24 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: If the person wants to
25 nod "yes" or "no," that would do.

1 MS. WOODWARD: Sure. I spoke at the House
2 Redistricting Committee in Oak Lawn, and we also
3 discussed this. We are working in coalition to --

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Maybe you should come
5 to the microphone. And we have to have your name
6 spelled and so forth. So sorry to interrupt your
7 testimony.

8 In the meantime, go ahead, spell
9 your name and just answer the question as briefly
10 as you can.

11 And we have also been joined by
12 Representative Esther Golar at the end of the
13 podium in the elegant hat.

14 Go ahead with your comment.

15 MS. WOODWARD: Sure. My name is Whitney
16 Woodward, W-h-i-t-n-e-y, last name Woodward,
17 W-o-o-d-w-a-r-d. I'm with the Illinois Campaign
18 for Political Reform, which is a member, along with
19 Change Illinois and a number of other
20 organizations, of Draw the Line Illinois, a project
21 of the Illinois Campaign for Accountable
22 Redistricting.

23 And we are working in coalition on a
24 draft map, kind of a community mapping exercise.
25 It's an ongoing process. I'm not sure if our

1 coalition has decided whether or not we want to
2 formally introduce the map or just go through kind
3 of this exercise in terms of community building and
4 education.

5 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: My question really was
6 do you plan to present one, and the answer is we're
7 not sure. So thank you very much.

8 Questions for Ms. Harrington? Thank
9 you.

10 Then if we could hear from the other
11 witness at the table, Ms. Page.

12 MS. PAGE: Hello. Thank you so much for
13 having us here. My name is Jessica Page,
14 j-e-s-s-i-c-a, last name Page, P-a-g-e. I'm here
15 to speak on behalf of Washington Park Chamber of
16 Commerce, which is in census tract 40.

17 So Washington Park neighborhood is
18 deemed a hard to enumerate area, which also means
19 that we require special attention when counting our
20 residents. But evidently Washington Park Chamber
21 of Commerce did not receive notification about the
22 RFP for counting residents. So if there were
23 organizations which received resources or funding
24 to count our residents, we were not informed of
25 this process, and thus, we do not know who those

1 organizations may or may not be. And we are also
2 asking that that process of notification be looked
3 at and be reformed.

4 So given that we feel that our
5 residents have not been completely counted, given
6 us being a hard to enumerate area, we are asking
7 that a recount be taken to ensure adequate
8 representation. Thank you.

9 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.

10 Questions for Ms. Page? Thank you
11 both for your testimony.

12 We've finished so far with a number
13 of people who signed up in advance, so we are going
14 to go to the group that came and would like to
15 speak.

16 And the first person on my list is
17 Rey Lopez-Calderon, which is with the Alianze
18 Leadership Institute and Alliance of the
19 Southeast.

20 Why don't we take at the same time
21 Ranoule W. Tatum, who is with Black Wall Street,
22 Ruleman Cook, and who is apparently a former
23 candidate for state representative in the 26th
24 District.

25 Why don't we start with you,

1 Mr. Lopez-Calderon, and be sure to spell your
2 name.

3 MR. LOPEZ-CALDERON: Thank you.

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: And remember, we have a
5 tight four minute limit. Three to four, but four
6 minutes.

7 MR. LOPEZ-CALDERON: Good afternoon. Again, my
8 name is Rey Lopez-Calderon. That's R-e-y, last
9 name is Lopez, hyphen, C-a-l-d, as in David,
10 e-r-o-n. And I also want to just greet one of our
11 representatives, Representative Colvin, who has
12 been involved with us in the past. And I also
13 wanted to recognize again Connie Howard for her
14 work on incarceration. She probably doesn't
15 remember me, but I actually had the privilege of
16 being on a panel with you and Danny Davis about
17 children of the incarcerated with the Chicago
18 Reporter, and I think it's fantastic work. Please
19 keep doing that.

20 I wanted to talk just very briefly
21 on the state around the southeast side of the
22 city. As we started off this process today, we had
23 a fantastic presentation about the growing
24 population of the Latino community in the City of
25 Chicago and in the state in general. And one of

1 the things that people are trying to figure out in
2 the southeast side is where actually are all the
3 Latinos sort of moving, where are they trending.

4 And what we are finding in the
5 community within our organization, which represents
6 12 churches and organizations in the region, is
7 that Latinos are very much connected by familial
8 ties, linguistic ties, culture ties, and they have
9 been spreading through south Chicago, the east
10 side. They're moving in the south suburbs now,
11 Burnham, Lansing. They're even moving into
12 Indiana. I know you can't do anything about
13 Indiana, but there is this whole spot where the
14 Latinos are trending up.

15 Now, we don't have based on the
16 current census study any way to look at the 65
17 percent or 70 percent type of community, but you
18 can see where it's trending given the numbers we
19 saw today.

20 So we do want to ask that when
21 you're drawing the maps to please look at the
22 southeast side Latino community starting with south
23 Chicago as a unit that shouldn't be diluted. It's
24 definitely in the future, it's a community of
25 interest. There are shared issues, anything from

1 asthma to diabetes and to general health, equity
2 issues. The Latino community needs to really be
3 able to influence a representative.

4 And even though the south Chicago
5 is -- the southeast side is the oldest Latino
6 community in the City of Chicago, it still has
7 changing patterns with new immigration. And
8 because of the linguistic challenges, they are not
9 always the able to work together with the
10 surrounding areas. So it's very important that we
11 don't dilute that.

12 One thing I would like to say is
13 that we are also working with the United Congress
14 of Religious and Community Organizations as well as
15 the Latino Agenda, which is also part of Draw the
16 Line. So we will be supporting maps that will be
17 introduced before the end of the hearing process as
18 well. We support those maps.

19 Again, we ask that the southeast
20 region and its Latino concentrations that share
21 cultural, linguistic, economic and social issues as
22 common interests, that it not be diluted in this
23 process.

24 I wanted to make a point about the
25 fact that the Latino southeast side is also

1 connected with the African American southeast side,
2 and we often work in coalition with those. We do
3 think there are distinct needs, especially around
4 linguistic access to different social resources.
5 That it's important to make sure that not only the
6 Latino community is not diluted, but also the
7 African American community that we work with has
8 its strongest possible concentration. Thank you.

9 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you.

10 MR. LOPEZ-CALDERON: One last thing. I have 30
11 seconds I think.

12 We also wanted to echo the point
13 that Deborah Harrington made earlier, in that we
14 would like to see the maps at least a week to two
15 weeks prior to them being voted on. And we in fact
16 would support even further than that, as much as
17 getting the hearings that we can talk about the
18 maps after they're drawn.

19 So please recognize and respect the
20 communities of interest. Keep them together, don't
21 split them up. Thank you.

22 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much for
23 your testimony.

24 Questions? Thank you.

25 And go ahead, Mr. Tatum. Again,

1 spell your name.

2 MR. TATUM: Good afternoon. Ranoule,
3 R-a-n-o-u-l-e, middle initial W, last name Tatum,
4 T-a-t-u-m. Chicago State University class of
5 1974.

6 I come here in the spirit of
7 Dr. King, W. Debois, as well as Thurgood Marshall,
8 being a member of Alpha Phi Alpha Fraternity.

9 I first would like to state as being
10 a single father of two daughters, 15 and 20, my
11 concerns about the welfare of my children and the
12 other children in the 26th District. I live at
13 3939 South Lake Park. I live in the Fourth Ward,
14 the North Kenwood/Oakland community, the Seventh
15 Congressional District, the 26th State
16 Representative District, the 13th Senatorial
17 District, the Fifth Judicial District, the Third
18 County Board District, the Third Board of Review
19 District, and I also have a federal senator that
20 represents that area and also a president named
21 Barack Obama that lives...I was going to say a gun
22 shot away from me, but that wouldn't be
23 appropriate.

24 My first concern is, as Richard
25 Barnett stated earlier, this boils down to taxation

1 without representation. And I'm quite sure that
2 everybody on the panel sincerely wants to see that
3 all people be represented. I also would like to
4 make a disclaimer that I'm here on behalf of Black
5 Wall Street, also being the manager of men's health
6 for Real Men Cook, our funding through the Illinois
7 Department of Public Aid -- not Public Aid, Public
8 Health, was cut off.

9 I am not here as a candidate for
10 state rep for the 26th District, because I don't
11 want to get phone calls tonight saying Ranoule was
12 politicking at the redistricting hearing.

13 Thirdly, I need make a statement for
14 you to think about. Our ancestors came here in
15 different ships to America and went through many
16 challenges, but now that we are here in America, we
17 are all in the same boat. We have economic
18 distressed areas, politically distressed areas, as
19 well as communities that are underdeveloped.

20 Now, the Fourth Ward and the Third
21 Ward in the 26th District leads the parade when it
22 comes to vacant land, which means those census
23 tracts show zero people. My concern is how are we
24 going to develop economically and develop those
25 communities if those census tracts show zero,

1 because this is about redistricting and they have
2 no people on that land to speak for themselves
3 other than the aldermen, the state reps and the
4 senators, to try to get some funding.

5 I would think that those areas that
6 have people, like in the 42nd Ward and the 26th
7 District, which is called -- known as the Gold
8 Coast, has people of a social and economic
9 differences that have would have a much louder
10 voice. You can't have people on vacant land having
11 a voice.

12 Now, I would just say that I'm
13 concerned again about the business, the economic
14 and the community development. As far as Hispanics
15 and African Americans and Asians, we need to do
16 something for this group. Because this particular
17 group of people, as you know, you know what is
18 going on in the adult criminal and juvenile
19 criminal justice system. Certain groups of people
20 are putting an economic drain on the public
21 treasury, whether it's city, state, county or
22 federal.

23 And people need to put their racism
24 on the back burner, because this is putting a
25 tremendous burden on our governments, and we have

1 to -- it's incumbent upon you as state
2 representatives to ensure the health, interests,
3 rights and needs are met through the redistricting
4 process.

5 And that concludes my statement.

6 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Perfect. Absolutely on
7 time.

8 Questions from the panel? Thank you
9 very much.

10 MR. TATUM: I don't have a map to submit at
11 this time, but I would hope that the process would
12 be one where the people that the map will affect,
13 the new map, has an opportunity to review the map
14 and give the community feedback on the map.

15 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: And you will also have
16 an opportunity to draw one at the Balandic Building
17 downtown in Chicago.

18 MR. TATUM: Thank you.

19 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: We also have a request
20 for an opportunity to speak by Alderman Letasha
21 Thomas of the 17th Ward. Following Alderman Thomas
22 we have Dr. Leon Finney and Bruce Crosby and Jean
23 Carter-Hill. So that will be the next panel
24 following Alderman Thomas.

25 ALDERMAN THOMAS: Thank you. Thank you, Madam

1 Chairman. Good evening. I want to say a special
2 thanks to my state representatives that are here
3 today, Thapedi and Golar, and to this honorable
4 body.

5 In the 17th Ward, I'm the Alderman
6 of the 17th Ward in the City of Chicago. And in
7 the 17th Ward, 47 percent of my Ward is represented
8 by Thapedi, 47 percent by Flowers, and 6 percent by
9 Golar.

10 I appreciate the time to speak
11 today, and I concur with my colleague Alderman
12 Harris and what she said earlier, her statements
13 that she said earlier. Additionally, I urge you to
14 keep the community areas cohesive.

15 Essentially, what our constituents
16 are looking for is consistency and predictability
17 in their representation. When we have massive
18 changes and multiple and various state
19 representatives, it makes it difficult for the
20 elected officials on the ground level, which are
21 the aldermen, to effectively give out the services
22 that are needed.

23 We are pleased within the 17th Ward
24 with our state representatives and our state
25 senator, and we do appreciate what they have done

1 and the partnerships that we have when we work
2 together, and we are going to continue that. And
3 we need to really look at how your map will affect
4 City Council's map, when we were next in the remap,
5 and how we can continue to effectively give out the
6 services to the constituents. And that's really
7 what they are looking for.

8 I thank you so much for giving me
9 this opportunity to speak, and we will follow your
10 lead. The City Council is next with our remaps.

11 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
12 Alderman.

13 Questions? If not, thank you so
14 much for sharing with us.

15 Then as I said, the next panel is
16 Dr. Leon Finney, Jr., Bruce Crosby and Jean Carter-
17 Hill. So you're first, go first, Ms. Carter-Hill.

18 MS. CARTER-HILL: Good evening, I'm Jean
19 Carter-Hill.

20 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Spell it for the court
21 reporter.

22 MS. CARTER-HILL: Jean, J-e-a-n, C-a-r-t-e-r,
23 hyphen, Hill, H-i-l-l. I'm the cofounder and
24 executive director of Imagine Englewood If. We are
25 a nonprofit organization that does after school

1 programs for children.

2 But during the time that we were
3 doing this project, we wanted to do gardens and
4 introduce our children to community gardens. At
5 that time we discovered lead poison. We moved to
6 three different lots and found lead poison. We end
7 up going to the school campus, and still lead.
8 Then we realized it was serious.

9 So today we have a garden on
10 Nickerson Technology School on the campus. But
11 what we found, that we have to have raised beds.
12 And if we plant a garden on the campus, we've got
13 to go three feet deep to plant a garden.

14 I didn't know at that time that
15 Englewood and West Englewood had one of the highest
16 lead poison contamination in the nation. And we
17 keep talking about schools and education and
18 incarceration, and they are all connected to lead
19 poison.

20 What bothers me, that nobody is
21 stepping up and really trying to do anything about
22 the lead poison. We are very pleased with our
23 state senators and other state representatives
24 because they support us, but we need more than just
25 our state representatives, state senators to

1 support this problem. They are Senator Mattie
2 Hunter and Esther Golar, our state representative.

3 I'm here today to tell you it's a
4 problem. Our children are being locked up every
5 day. If you take time to look at the children, you
6 can tell it's a problem. I worked in this school
7 over 25 years and it was disgraceful to see
8 children with problems.

9 And it only was staffed when it
10 got -- when they couldn't pass third grade. Then
11 they decided to do something about these children.
12 And they're ending up in Special Ed, they end up
13 passing them on until eighth grade. And then they
14 because they staff, they move them on to high
15 school.

16 And we are saying, and I hear the
17 news all the time, why the children can't read.
18 They can't read because they haven't been taught
19 and they have not received the services they need.
20 And that's how they end up being in high school
21 with a problem. That's why they end up being in
22 college with a problem.

23 We need to stop the problem in
24 preschool when they are babies. We have these
25 pregnant girls having lead babies right now. We

1 start a class around pregnant girls, trying to give
2 them the information. You cannot drink liquor and
3 have a healthy baby.

4 So I'm here to say please support us
5 in doing something about the lead poison. And the
6 lead poison is not just on the Englewood, it's all
7 over the city. But we are crying for help because
8 we are tired of seeing our children die, and a lot
9 of them it's not their responsibility. Thank you.

10 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.

11 Questions for Ms. Carter-Hill?

12 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Actually.

13 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Representative Fortner.

14 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very much.

15 No question lead is a terrible poison for the
16 planet and for children in particular.

17 Specific to redistricting, you just
18 touched upon your representation, so I just want to
19 make it clear.

20 So what you're saying is the kind of
21 districts that we have now have been successful in
22 getting representation that at least represents
23 your community of Englewood and West Englewood. Is
24 that it?

25 MS. CARTER-HILL: Correct.

1 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you.

2 REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS: Madam Chairman.

3 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Representative Davis.

4 REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS: Thank you very much.

5 I want to commend you for being
6 concerned enough to bring that lead poisoning, lead
7 issue to our table here. We have -- when I say
8 "we," I have and a few other legislators, have done
9 very little for lead poisoning in reference to
10 testing. And it's very cheap to test and also to
11 treat a baby with lead poisoning. But it can be
12 prevented.

13 But you would be surprised at the
14 fight we have in Springfield when we try to fight
15 something like lead poisoning. And it's not just
16 in the city, it's all over the state. It's
17 wherever there was old homes or where buildings
18 were torn down, where there is a highway, where
19 people used to travel up and down that highway and
20 that particular level had lead.

21 So it is an issue, and I'm sure with
22 Representative Golar and Representative Howard and
23 Representative -- all of us down this road, we're
24 going to address that issue for you, because you
25 have a right to us addressing it. Thank you.

1 MS. CARTER-HILL: I want you to know that we
2 are training parents right now who have some real
3 serious stories from lead poisoned children. And
4 we are training them to come and visit you in
5 Springfield.

6 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Good work.

7 And now we will have Dr. Leon
8 Finney, Jr., and Bruce Crosby, and you can go in
9 whatever order you like. And again, spell your
10 last name, please, for the court reporter.

11 MR. FINNEY: Thank you very much.

12 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: And we are keeping
13 careful watch on the time.

14 MR. FINNEY: Thank you very much. My name is
15 Leon Finney, F-i-n-n-e-y. I am the president of
16 the Woodlawn Community Development Corporation as
17 you all know, as well as a pastor of the
18 Metropolitan Apostolic Community Church. I'm here
19 representing the Currie map.

20 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. Thank you.

21 MR. FINNEY: Because I say that not to
22 patronize the Chairlady, but to say that I was a
23 chairman of the African American Working Group for
24 Legislative Redistricting in 2001. And it was that
25 map, as you all know, that produced a four

1 democratic leading state senate seats out of which
2 we were able to elect a chairperson, had a majority
3 leader Emil Jones to become the president of the
4 State Senate.

5 And my sense is that I wanted to
6 elevate the importance of this moment. Because
7 Emil Jones became the president of the State
8 Senate, he was also in a position to organize
9 across the state and help Barack Obama become a
10 United States Senator. Out of that, of course,
11 history will record that Barack Obama became
12 President of the United States of America.

13 I admit that all these matters are
14 bought up just to impress upon you the seriousness
15 of this particular moment and the possible
16 outcomes. You don't know what will come out of
17 this process.

18 My hope is that we will stick as
19 close as possible to the Currie map. My sense is
20 that change has come, and we have lost some members
21 or some of our residents out of Chicago, 200,000
22 have been moved, relocated, or what have you. But
23 the bottom line is my hope is that we will be able
24 to maintain the African-American representation
25 that we have in both the House and the Senate, as

1 well as hopefully we will be able to maintain the
2 level of an African Americans that are in the
3 United States Congress.

4 This is an important time. And I
5 know my time is running out, so let me just
6 conclude by saying this. It is very, very
7 important at this particular point, given all of
8 the challenges that we're facing, not only the lead
9 base but unemployment, underemployment, a myriad of
10 issues that we are faced with in this state, we
11 just have to have representatives elected to both
12 Houses that are going represent the interests of
13 the marginalized and the African Americans and
14 Hispanics in our city and in our state. Thank you
15 very much.

16 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.

17 Questions for Mr. Finney?

18 Representative Fortner.

19 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very much
20 for your testimony.

21 So based on your experience and what
22 you were saying about our current map, the Currie
23 map that we are currently under, that the number of
24 districts for the black community and the types of
25 percentages in those maps would be in your opinion,

1 then, the types of goals that you would like to see
2 in the current map?

3 MR. FINNEY: Yes, yes. We understand that
4 there is a possibility that the map district lines
5 will have to shift southward a bit, and we
6 understand that perhaps the percentages will not be
7 as high as they were in 2001 in terms of the
8 composition of the Senatorial District and thereby
9 Representative Districts as well as the
10 Congressional District.

11 But we do hope that we don't go
12 backwards in terms of the representation of African
13 Americans. I think that that's it.

14 And remember, we were able to put
15 together a map that withstood a strong test from
16 the Republican party, if you will. In this
17 particular instance we were brought before the
18 United States District Court and we were able to
19 defend that map because it did comport with the
20 law. It did comport with the Constitution of the
21 United States government, and it comported with the
22 Voting Rights Act.

23 So the bottom line is that my hope
24 is we can once again draw a map that is broadly
25 representative. No special treatment, but I'm

1 hoping and praying that as we draw the lines, we
2 can maintain where we have come.

3 REPRESENTATIVE FORTNER: Thank you very much.

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you again,
5 Dr. Finney.

6 And now Mr. Crosby.

7 MR. CROSBY: My name is Bruce Crosby,
8 B-r-u-c-e, middle initial E, Crosby, C-r-o-s-b-y.

9 I came here thinking that the
10 Democrats were the only ones to blame for our
11 regression being put in the 36th Representative
12 District and the 18th Senate District. Now I see
13 that Leon Finney and his fellows have something to
14 do with that as well.

15 I'm here to urge you not to repeat
16 the mistake that you made in 2000. In 2000 my
17 neighborhood was in a black district and it could
18 elect a black person. Now I'm in the district, I
19 live at 8230 South Bishop, and my district
20 boundaries stretch to Hickory Hills, Palos Heights,
21 you know.

22 Please, give me a break. That's the
23 36th District, the 18th Senatorial District. So
24 many have done a good job for Emil Jones, but the
25 black people who live in my neighborhood from

1 Loomis to Damen, we don't have any -- from 87th
2 Street to 79th Street, we don't have any
3 representation. Every time we try to run for
4 political office, we can't make the ballots. We
5 haven't had a black candidate make the ballot in
6 the 18th Senate District or in the 36th
7 Representative District since those lines were
8 drawn in 2000.

9 I would like to urge this Committee
10 to challenge the Census Bureau. I think the State
11 of Illinois needs to get a clean recount, as
12 Dr. Starks pointed out. Even they admit a 10 to 15
13 percent undercount in the census. I think it would
14 be to our state's advantage to have a recount and I
15 think our state should do everything, and I hope
16 you all would use your influence to either
17 influence the Governor or whoever else speaks for
18 this state to the Census Bureau, that we have a
19 recount.

20 I do want to accept your opportunity
21 to draw a map at the Balandic Building. I don't
22 have a map to propose right now, but we are ready
23 to go to work at the Balandic Building and come up
24 with some suggestion. I have many concerns in
25 regards to the congressional districts.

1 I would like to see the black people
2 in southern Illinois get an opportunity to have
3 somebody in Congress. You all can make that happen
4 by just putting the black community in the same
5 congressional district as southern Illinois. I
6 like the opportunity to look at all the census data
7 from across the state, because I think there are
8 some creative things that you can do in regards to
9 representation on the congressional level.

10 It's been terrible where I live.
11 After you all did what you did to us in 2000, the
12 City Council went after us. And the City Council,
13 we were in at that time the 18th Ward. And the
14 City Council took us and put us in the 21st Ward.
15 So we just lost our representation in the state
16 legislature, in the State Senate, and in the City
17 Council. So reapportionment is a very important
18 part of the process.

19 When you all get a map, I do hope
20 you make it available to the public so we can give
21 you some feedback on it. And I thank you very much
22 for your time.

23 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you, Mr. Crosby.
24 We would welcome and opportunity to look at your
25 map.

1 Are there questions from the panel?

2 No? Thank you very much.

3 The next group is Reverend Edward
4 Peecher, Darlene Tribue, I'm not sure I'm
5 pronouncing that right, and Wanda Wright.

6 You're first to start.

7 REV. PEECHER: My name is Reverend Edward
8 Peecher, I represent Chicago MC Church on the south
9 side of Chicago. Esther Golar is my
10 representative.

11 As a pastor of the Englewood
12 community which has -- oh, the spelling. Edward,
13 E-d-w-a-r-d, Peecher, P-e-e-c-h-e-r.

14 I first wanted to add my voice to
15 those who have asked to take a look at that map
16 before it is voted on, because it is extremely
17 difficult for a minister to urge people to be
18 involved in the process, in the political process,
19 if the maps are drawn and vetted on or passed
20 before we get a chance to look at them.

21 We deal with so many times
22 disenfranchised men in our community. As a pastor
23 in the Englewood community, which has the highest
24 population of -- highest percentage of its
25 population incarcerated and sees the highest

1 percentage of inmates released from prison into the
2 Englewood community than any community in the
3 state, it is difficult for me to say to a man you
4 need to be involved in the process, when the
5 process is forced upon you.

6 So I am urging you to make the
7 process open for community members to give you
8 input. Because you don't know, these gentlemen
9 that just testified before me, you don't know how
10 those maps affect pockets of populations if you
11 don't live there. And if you open that process up
12 for input, I think the maps can be something that
13 people get a sense of participation. And the maps
14 are drawn in such a way that people have their
15 voices heard and the maps become better in and of
16 themselves. And I thank you.

17 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you, Reverend
18 Peecher. Questions for Mr. Peecher?

19 If not, why don't we go to Darlene
20 Tribue and Wanda Wright.

21 MS. TRIBUE: Yes. I am Darlene Tribue, I'm the
22 president --

23 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Spell your last name.

24 MS. TRIBUE: Yes. T like Tom, r-i-b like baby,
25 u-e. And I am president of the Park Manor

1 Neighbors Community Council that encompasses
2 multiple districts, and we had worked very well
3 with our representatives through many, many years.
4 But we have also been -- we have experienced a loss
5 of representation with the last census all the way
6 back to Ethel Skyles Alexander and Howard
7 Brookens.

8 And with -- I would say when the
9 districts aren't done the way that they fit the
10 community, and with the needs as they have grown
11 and increased over the years, we know that we are
12 overpopulated and underutilized. We know that we
13 are underserved. We know that the numbers of the
14 census, as most people moving into our
15 neighborhoods today, the south side communities
16 where you have voucher holders with more than the
17 allotted number of people in those homes.

18 We know that the census itself, a
19 lot of people didn't return their forms. So when
20 it comes up to reconsidering and do a recount of
21 the actual population of our districts, you know,
22 if it was not an individual turning it in, and we
23 can't trust everyone like we used to to be honest
24 of these forms for the reasons of their federal
25 coverage and of others things that would allow them

1 to get more services, you know, with their one
2 voucher versus ten people in that residence.

3 You know, we are the residents that
4 live there. We represent the residential, the
5 property owners that are in the community, in
6 addition to businesses that are in the community,
7 and we see what is happening to our districts. And
8 if they are cut any further than what they have
9 been already, and this particular outline of a map,
10 it will only get worse on the south side of
11 Chicago.

12 We have to rely on all of you to
13 make the correct decisions for our neighborhoods,
14 which is why you're elected in these offices to
15 represent us. And I'm hoping that you can look at
16 every aspect of your community residents and your
17 voters, and realize that we are struggling out here
18 trying to maintain a certain amount of integrity in
19 our community.

20 And with that being said, I'm just
21 going to pray and hope for the best that whatever
22 decisions will be made in the best interests of all
23 of our communities. Thank you.

24 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you, Ms. Tribue.
25 Questions for the witness? If not, thank you very

1 much.

2 And now we have Wanda Wright.

3 MS. EDWARDS: Wanda Wright decided to leave and
4 allow me --

5 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Oh, so you're not Wanda
6 Wright.

7 MS. EDWARDS: No.

8 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: You look so like her.

9 MS. EDWARDS: Do I? And I just love that. We
10 all have that beauty going.

11 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Tell us your real name,
12 Wanda, and please spell it for the court reporter.

13 MS. EDWARDS: I'm CeeCee Edwards and I'm
14 with -- I'm a board member with the Park Manor
15 Neighbors and Darlene Tribue is my president. And
16 I'm also president of the Grand Crossing Advisory
17 Council, which is an arm of -- sort of like an
18 advocacy for the park district.

19 And first I would like to thank my
20 representatives, I have three even though I only
21 can claim two. But Marlow Colvin from his
22 district, who graciously helped us build a quarter-
23 of-a-million dollar play lot at Grand Crossing
24 Park. Also, I would like to thank Connie Howard
25 because she was instrumental when we first went to

1 her, she helped us build a \$20,000 refurbishment of
2 the tennis court in Grand Crossing Park. And
3 Mr. Andre Thapedi has always been available to our
4 group and to our community, and I want to thank you
5 for that.

6 I also want to point out that the
7 map, because I'm very interested in our young
8 people in our community. Within the three
9 districts that I just mentioned, we have roughly --
10 within Chatham/Greater Grand Crossing, we have over
11 50,000 young people between the ages of zero to,
12 say, 15 years old. And they have been migrating
13 into this area which was formally heavily populated
14 by seniors.

15 Now the current census shows us that
16 the demographic for 60619 zip code is 12,000 young
17 people between zero and nine, another 11,000
18 between 10 and 19, and our aging population is now
19 younger. 40 to 49, we have 12,000 that have moved
20 in or are in. And our average homeownership is
21 64.5 percent of five years or more. So it's a very
22 stabilized area.

23 This leads to the map. We want to,
24 as Ms. Tribue has indicated, we want to make sure
25 that we have the adequate representation that we

1 have now. We are very pleased with our state
2 representatives and state senators in this
3 district. We would like them to remain in this
4 district. We have this overburgeoning young
5 population coming into the district. You heard
6 earlier about the incarcerated being released. We
7 have a great number, I think about 2,500 a month
8 allegedly is being released into this State of
9 Illinois, and about 500 a month within this 60619
10 area code.

11 I'd also like to point out that
12 these historic landmarks, Grand Crossing Park,
13 Hamilton, Tuley, Calumet, which is the subject of
14 the Last Four Miles for those of you who know about
15 Friends of the Park and the Last Four Miles. Also,
16 Truman Park, are our historic landmarks. And the
17 state representatives need that support from the
18 state to the help us maintain these buildings which
19 are become archaic. They need a lot of work. The
20 park district cannot do it alone.

21 If you change our representation, we
22 can't guarantee the same advocacy that we have had
23 in the past years.

24 I'd also like to reiterate that the
25 redistricting will affect the City Council. And I

1 would thank you very much for your time and your
2 patience to continue to help us represent the best
3 interests for our districts. Thank you.

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
5 Ms. Edwards.

6 Any questions from the panel for
7 these witnesses? Thank you both very much. And
8 that's an interesting demographic, changes in Grand
9 Crossing. Thank you for coming.

10 Our next panel would be Ronald
11 Parker, Jesse Iniguez, if I pronounced it right,
12 and Paul McKinley from BOTE. Whichever of you is
13 here. You're there first, so start.

14 Remember to spell your name for the
15 court reporter and remember that you have a four
16 minute very tight limit.

17 MR. INIGUEZ: Thank you.

18 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: We prefer three.

19 MR. INIGUEZ: Thank you. Good evening,
20 Ms. Chairman, members of the Redistricting
21 Committee. And I would also like to recognize my
22 state rep, Esther Golar.

23 I'm here on behalf of the committee
24 for the Unified Back of the Yards. And it is a
25 group --

1 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: State your name and
2 spell it.

3 MR. INIGUEZ: Jesse, J-e-s-s-e, Iniguez,
4 I-n-i-g-u-e-z. And I am here representing the
5 Committee for Unified Back of the Yards, a group
6 comprised of residents, religious institutions,
7 social service agencies, local schools, parks and
8 the business community.

9 Back of the Yards is a community of
10 interest. Back of the Yards is the second oldest
11 Mexican American neighbors. It has historically
12 been an entry port for various generations of
13 immigrants looking for work in Chicago stock
14 yards.

15 Our community is bordered by Western
16 Avenue to the west, Halsted Avenue to the east,
17 52nd Street to the south, and Pershing Avenue to
18 the north. The community is served by the 47th
19 Street business corridor, and residents largely
20 share racial, ethnic, language, cultural and socio-
21 economic identifiers. Our residents are connected
22 by a shared commitment to advance immigrant rights,
23 create peace, accompany our youth, promote economic
24 development, and improve our local schools.

25 Back of the Yards is a community

1 that encompasses roughly a 2 mile by 1.5 mile area
2 and is currently split into many districts at all
3 levels of government. I believe you have been
4 given a copy of our maps.

5 In 2000 our community was drawn into
6 the tail end of three Congressional Districts,
7 three state House Districts, and two State Senate
8 Districts, as well as five city wards. That is a
9 total of 13 political districts in our small
10 community. Having 13 districts in one community
11 dilutes and fractures our community's vote.

12 It has also made it difficult for
13 residents to obtain basic city services -- I'm
14 sorry, basic government services, develop
15 relationships with their legislators, create
16 political empowerment, advocate for the needs of
17 our youth, poor and immigrants, and promote
18 economic development.

19 Back of the Yards should be
20 recognized as a community of interest and should be
21 kept intact and unified in the congressional, state
22 and municipal districts.

23 We have talked to community
24 residents in our neighborhood, block by block, and
25 they support a unified and intact Back of the

1 Yards. We have collected signatures from community
2 residents who support this effort. We're also in
3 the process of collecting letters of support from
4 community organizations that serve Back of the
5 Yards. We have already received letters from Holy
6 Cross parish, the Peace and Education Coalition and
7 the Latino Southwest Chamber of Commerce.

8 We call on the Senate Redistricting
9 Committee and the General Assembly to do the
10 following:

11 Keep the Back of the Yards unified
12 and intact when mapping the congressional and state
13 legislative districts. A map of our community is
14 offered into the record.

15 Present potential redistricting maps
16 to the public at least two weeks before a vote so
17 the community can provide input.

18 Ensure fair representation by
19 protecting voting rights under the federal Voting
20 Rights Act and the new Illinois Voting Rights Act,
21 including influence, coalition and crossover
22 districts.

23 Recognize and respect communities of
24 interest by keeping them together and not
25 fracturing or diluting their voice and their vote.

1 I would like to also state that we
2 have had conversations with members of the Latino
3 Agenda Committee, as well as United Congress.
4 Thank you.

5 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.

6 Do people have questions?
7 Representative Howard.

8 REPRESENTATIVE HOWARD: Yes. Thank you, Madam
9 Chair.

10 You know, you say you have 13
11 different representatives?

12 MR. INIGUEZ: Thirteen in the four levels of
13 government. We have three Congressional Districts,
14 three House Districts, two senate Districts, and
15 five city Wards.

16 REPRESENTATIVE HOWARD: I was going say if you
17 have 13 representative districts, you were really
18 in good shape because you could ask every one of
19 them for something. But you only have two. Is
20 that what you're saying?

21 MR. INIGUEZ: We have two Senate and three
22 House.

23 REPRESENTATIVE HOWARD: Oh, you have three
24 House. Do you capitalize on that?

25 MR. INIGUEZ: But the issue is that we are at

1 the tail end of all, so it's difficult to establish
2 relationships with all them. Our State Rep Esther
3 Golar has been very responsive, but it's very hard
4 to establish relationships with all three of them.

5 REPRESENTATIVE HOWARD: Thank you.

6 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you.

7 Questions? If not, thank you.

8 I'm sorry, Representative Rose.

9 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Thank you. And this is
10 referring to your handout here, page two. I assume
11 this is in the record, right, Madam Chair?

12 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: It is in the record,
13 and it will be on the website.

14 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Page two entitled "Back
15 of the Yards Community Area," do you have any idea
16 what the population density is of that area there?

17 MR. INIGUEZ: Yes. It's 31,324 people. Of
18 that, 77 percent is Latino roughly and 18 percent
19 is African-American.

20 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: And I guess kind of to
21 your point, what you're saying is you got a very
22 responsive representative, Representative Golar who
23 is here today.

24 MR. INIGUEZ: Yes.

25 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Sometimes it's tough when

1 you get split up like that, it's tough to vie for
2 attention of everybody. So you would like to stay
3 as compact as possible and get something that
4 really comes out of that neighborhood.

5 MR. INIGUEZ: Yes. And just to further state
6 that, in the third page you can see all the
7 different lines of how it's fractured. So there
8 are areas where there is only, for example for the
9 Seventh Congressional District, where there is only
10 an eight block radius represented by a very large
11 congressional district. So it's very hard to deal,
12 to really advocate for that, and we have --

13 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: The congressional level
14 is split into more.

15 MR. INIGUEZ: Exactly.

16 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Because you're combined.
17 The legislature is up to 108,000 people in what
18 would be a new map. But the congressional is going
19 to be in the hundreds of thousands. So your
20 community of 300,000 gets split and, yeah, I see
21 what you're saying. Okay, thank you.

22 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you again. And
23 remember, we don't draw the lines for City
24 Council. You will have to duke that one out on
25 your own.

1 MR. MCKINLEY: Thank you very much, ladies and
2 gentlemen. I would like to bring up a key issue.

3 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Could you tell us your
4 name and spell it.

5 MR. MCKINLEY: My name is Paul McKinley,
6 P-a-u-l, M-c-K-i-n-l-e-y.

7 There are two issues I would like to
8 bring up. First, I would like to bring up the
9 issue of Lawndale. Lawndale has been split in
10 half, there is a south Lawndale and a north
11 Lawndale which is criminal. Because there is no
12 such thing as a south and north Lawndale. There is
13 no such thing as a south and north Englewood, there
14 is no such thing as a south and a north Morgan
15 Park.

16 This was wrote, this -- the way this
17 criminal system was wrote into effect, it was
18 allowed to from Roosevelt, from I think from Ogden
19 to 18th Street, from Pulaski to Central Park, to
20 18th Street. That part of Lawndale was given to
21 the Spanish community and it was split in half. So
22 in other words, you took an African American
23 community and you even to the point where you
24 created a whole different name that didn't exist at
25 first.

1 And since you haven't done it to
2 Morgan Park or Hyde Park or Rogers Park, or any
3 other ethnic group or any other community, we would
4 like for that to be reversed on this map that's
5 being wrote now. We do not want to be wrote in if
6 the Latino community, which is alleged to be that
7 the numbers has got bigger, then they are grown up,
8 they're political sound, they can speak for
9 themselves. We would like for the African American
10 legislature, who for some apparent reason keep
11 joining our -- diluting our map.

12 And each time we present any type of
13 map or anything that we are talking about, there is
14 always talking about in a disrespectful way, saying
15 we're people of color. We're not a people of
16 color. We are Africans who happen to be in
17 America. So we are asking you to not use that type
18 of language. It's very offensive and demeaning to
19 us.

20 When you speak of Latinos, that is
21 an ethnic group and it has a rich heritage that can
22 be identified. When you speak of a Jewish person,
23 it has a rich heritage that can be identified. So
24 when you speaking about us, stop calling us people
25 of colored or black. We're not any color, we're an

1 ethnic people. We're asking that the African
2 Americans who are on this Committee, for second of
3 all we're asking you to investigate a whole
4 district, from 200 to 800 African Americans who was
5 displaced through the transformation plan who was
6 moved in the south suburbs as well as the west
7 suburbs, so that new districts can be done on the
8 south suburbs. Not just Lawndale.

9 We want to make sure that these
10 districts be re-written, because of the number of
11 African Americans that was put out there. Now the
12 census track does not reflect that based on the
13 African Americans that are sitting in front of us
14 who did not make sure that the census track and
15 that the people who lived in the community, like
16 the young lady was saying, who could go in their
17 community and make sure that the people in the
18 community would be counted. So they was not
19 counted.

20 So therefore, any attempt to draw
21 these maps would be an error, because you have not
22 had everybody counted in the south suburbs.
23 Because that's where everybody went. Everyone was
24 through the hideous plan of the transformation plan
25 which was forced down our throat, and we was thrown

1 out the City of Chicago, which most of you all
2 watched by and said nothing, and allowed these
3 people to be put out there.

4 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Your time has come to
5 an end. You want to just finish up in a sentence?

6 MR. McKINLEY: Yeah. Can I?

7 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Sure.

8 MR. McKINLEY: Okay. We would like for more
9 hearings in the south suburbs because no way that
10 800,000 people was put out there, or 200,000. We
11 just say that you're going to have more meetings
12 out there. We do not want our community joined
13 with any other ethnic group as far as Lawndale,
14 south and north Lawndale. There is no such thing
15 as that.

16 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
17 Mr. McKinley.

18 Are there questions for the
19 witness?

20 MR. McKINLEY: I doubt it.

21 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you.

22 Next we hear from Ronald Parker, Ana
23 Carrillo, Richard Barnett.

24 Ronald Parker, are you here? I
25 guess he's left. So let's hear, first of all, are

1 you Ana Carrillo?

2 MS. CARRILLO: Ana Guajardo Carrillo.

3 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Please start, and
4 again, spell your name for the court reporter.

5 MS. CARRILLO: Ana, A-n-a, Guajardo,
6 G-u-a-j-a-r-d-o, Carrillo, C-a-r-r-i-l-l-o.

7 And I just want to first of all
8 thank all of you for being part of the Committee
9 and I hope you really take into our account our
10 voices.

11 I'm here representing Centro de
12 Trabajadores Unidos and the workers project was
13 formed in 2008. We are located in the southeast
14 side of Chicago, but now we are also representing
15 leaders from the communities of Calumet City,
16 Calumet Park, Blue Island, Lansing, Burnham and
17 Hegewisch.

18 As our organization continues the
19 grow the need also continues to grow. And just to
20 give you a brief description of what we do, we're a
21 community organization that focuses on labor
22 rights, particularly focus in helping and educating
23 the immigrant community of the surrounding
24 communities that I mentioned. We work with several
25 other organizations to ensure that all rights of

1 the immigrant communities are respected.

2 And I also want to acknowledge
3 Representative Marlow Colvin, Representative
4 Barbara Flynn Currie who have been instrumental in
5 helping us pass state legislation that protects the
6 rights of all workers, particularly in the labor
7 issue as well as the immigrant community. So thank
8 you for all that support.

9 So for many years our Latino
10 community has been continuing to grow in the
11 southeast side of Chicago and the south suburbs
12 from surrounding areas that I mentioned. Our
13 residents are connected by a shared commitment of
14 advancing immigrant rights, labor rights, reducing
15 violence, leadership development, and economic
16 development.

17 We are asking that you keep the
18 Latino population intact, which this is crucial for
19 the advancement of our communities. We are working
20 with the United Congress of Community and Religious
21 Organizations and the Latino Agenda. Therefore, a
22 map will be provided at the last hearing for the
23 areas that we are focusing on here on the southeast
24 side.

25 And we are committed to working with

1 the African-American Latino, Asian, Arab
2 communities to insure the current redistricting
3 process is transparent, equitable and engages all
4 communities. And as a coalition, we're asking you
5 that as everyone else mentioned, that there are
6 hearings that are taking place. But I'm actually
7 going to ask you that if you could also maybe help
8 to also inform the communities, maybe through the
9 media, about the redistricting meetings.

10 For me, I found out by word of
11 mouth, but it was through another organization. So
12 we ask if you really want the input for all the
13 Latino communities as well as the other
14 communities, African American and others, that you
15 please reach out to the media. Many of them pay
16 attention to that.

17 We also want to ensure there is fair
18 representation by protecting the voting rights
19 under the federal Voting Rights Act and the new
20 Illinois Voting Rights Act. And that you respect
21 all the communities of interest by keeping them
22 together and not splitting them. Thank you.

23 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much.
24 Comments questions from the panel? Thank you
25 again. We really appreciate your testimony. And

1 if it's written, please hand it to the court
2 reporter.

3 And now Richard Barnett, an old
4 friend who was also with us in the Cicero hearing.

5 MR. BARNETT: Thank you. I have the same to
6 say, Madam Chairman.

7 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Pardon me?.

8 DEFENDANT'S ATTORNEY: I have the same to say
9 that I said at the Cicero meeting.

10 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Okay. spell your name
11 for the court reporter.

12 MR. BARNETT: Richard, R-i-c-h-a-r-d, Barnett,
13 B-a-r-n-e-t-t.

14 This isn't my first time of dealing
15 with you reapportionment. I drew a ward map in
16 1990 in the 1990 census that we won on, and Bruce
17 Crosby got the results of it because we were given
18 one ward that was the 18th ward. And when they
19 moved the lines, they had to move his lines.

20 I would like it say good afternoon
21 or good evening to all of you up there, the State
22 Reps.

23 I'm here to talk about
24 Representative LeShawn Ford's Bill HR 94, because I
25 have a story to tell you.

1 A young man in my neighborhood
2 joined a gang at 15. And years ago the youngest
3 person would carry the gun of a gang because he got
4 less time if they were caught. They happened to
5 run into a rival gang and they were shooting at
6 each other and he happened to have shot a young man
7 in the head, killed him, and got 25 years in jail.

8 But once he went to jail, he decided
9 he was going to make jail work for him. He was 15
10 years of age so he hadn't graduated from high
11 school, so he got his -- first he got his GED.
12 Then he got his associate of Arts. And then at the
13 time Roosevelt University had a baccalaureate
14 program at Dixon. So he signed up for that, but
15 first the warden wouldn't let him go. And because
16 of my state rep, he was given the chance to go to
17 Dixon where he completed a year in the
18 baccalaureate program and got straight As. But
19 then that program was cut out.

20 Everything that's in the jail that
21 someone could better themselves it seems have been
22 cut out. So he ended up taking framing, drywall,
23 HIV counseling, a year electrical. Everything that
24 happened to better his life when he got out, he
25 tried to make himself available for it.

1 But to make a long story short, the
2 jail system is to keep you incarcerated, it isn't
3 to rehabilitate you out of it. But think about
4 these young people, these people who are going to
5 jail, getting sentences. And the census is the
6 fact that that place, wherever that jail is, the
7 beneficiaries, the monies and everything else that
8 that town gets from the census.

9 The interesting thing is their
10 representatives of the Senate or House cares little
11 about their welfare. They're getting the \$400 a
12 year for ten years, they are also getting the
13 account in the census, but they could care less
14 about what they are doing as far as these young
15 people or the prisons are concerned.

16 I think that if I do the time and I
17 do the crime, I don't think I should be punished
18 any more. And if you aren't going to do anything
19 for me, then at least the monies and everything
20 else should go back to where I came from, my home.

21 If I join the service and I'm sent
22 to Iraq, my house isn't in Iraq, it's in Chicago.
23 Why can't that be with our people who get in
24 trouble?

25 If they have done the crime and

1 doing the time, isn't that punishment enough? Why
2 should we still punish them by representatives who
3 could care less about their welfare but only
4 interested in what their area can get. So thank
5 you.

6 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you very much,
7 Mr. Barnett.

8 Questions from the panel? You have
9 heard some of the members on the panel speak
10 exactly to that issue. And the good news is that
11 representative Ford's Bill is actually still alive
12 and well. There is still an opportunity for the
13 legislature to improve upon the vote that
14 Representative Thapedi recited to us earlier.

15 Questions?

16 REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS: I have a comment.

17 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Representative Davis.

18 REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS: Thank you. I just want
19 to say thank you to Mr. Barnett, thank you for all
20 you continue to do in Chicago. The work is hard
21 and I know sometime you feel you will never get the
22 success that you would like to reach, but I thank
23 you very much for your dedication.

24 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: And could I join in
25 that statement. Thank you.

1 Representative Yarbrough.

2 REPRESENTATIVE YARBROUGH: His voice goes
3 beyond Chicago, so let me just thank you for the
4 state and the hard work you have done over the
5 years for all of us.

6 MR. BARNETT: Thank you.

7 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. thanks for
8 coming. You never know what they're going to say
9 about you, you know, until you hear them say it.

10 MR. BARNETT: Well, this is my 58th year in
11 politics.

12 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Fifty-eight good years
13 in politics.

14 Representative Rose.

15 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: I just wanted to say
16 thank you. I have to leave, I have a several hour
17 trip ahead of me.

18 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: I think there is only
19 one more witness and I think she left. And that's
20 Barbara Pasquinelli who spoke last night in the
21 south suburbs, she's from the Palos/Orland League
22 of Women Voters. But she did speak last night so
23 she may have given up on us.

24 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: Could I just say one
25 thing?

1 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Sure.

2 REPRESENTATIVE ROSE: I'm the ranking member of
3 the Higher Education Appropriations Committee. And
4 before this hearing I want to thank you Dr. Watkins
5 for giving me a tour of the campus. I really
6 enjoyed the visit here today, and I'm a big
7 supporter of the pharmacy program that's going on
8 here. So I want to just say thank you to Chicago
9 State for hosting this.

10 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Thank you. Anybody
11 else want to make a final comment? Because we are
12 about to stand in recess. And I really appreciate
13 all of you who came out this afternoon to take
14 about the building blocks of democracy. And I'm
15 grateful to my colleagues, because I think the
16 numbers of representatives who showed up today is a
17 way of telling you that we think that this is a
18 very important issue, a very important process.
19 And we are willing to put our time and other energy
20 into it, too.

21 So thank you one and all and thanks,
22 too, of course to Dr. Watson.

23 Representative Davis.

24 REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS: Who did you say was the
25 speaker last night from Palos?

1 REPRESENTATIVE CURRIE: Barbara Pasquinelli
2 representing the Palos/Orland League of Women
3 Voters.

4 So with that, we stand in recess.
5 And some of us will see you tomorrow in downtown
6 Chicago.

7 (Which were all the proceedings
8 had in this cause at the above
9 date and time.)

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

1 STATE OF ILLINOIS)
2) SS:
3 COUNTY OF C O O K)
4

5 April T. Hansen, being first duly sworn
6 on oath, says that she is a court reporter doing
7 business in the City of Chicago, and that she
8 reported in shorthand the proceedings of said
9 meeting, and that the foregoing is a true and
10 correct transcript of her shorthand notes so taken
11 as aforesaid, and contains the excerpts of
12 proceedings given at said meeting.

13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Certified Shorthand Reporter

<p style="text-align: center;">A</p> <p>ability 31:8,19 34:12</p> <p>able 9:25 10:1,13,16 24:3 30:12 32:4 39:17 40:24 60:10 67:3,9 80:2,23 81:1 82:14,18</p> <p>abolition 51:20</p> <p>about 2:13 6:8 7:8 7:17 9:23 11:5,18 17:19 21:2,22 25:3,8 27:20,21 27:25 28:1 29:1 31:7 34:21 37:20 37:23,24 38:11 40:17 41:25 42:23 43:1 44:15,16 48:8,15 49:23 50:3 54:24 59:1 59:20,21 60:2,6,9 63:21 65:16,23 66:12 67:24 68:17 69:11 70:14 71:1 71:13 75:17,21 76:11 77:5 81:22 92:6,7,9,14 101:13,14,24 106:9 107:23 109:3,11,14 110:3 111:9 112:12,14</p> <p>above 113:8</p> <p>above-entitled 1:7</p> <p>absolutely 51:6 54:17 72:6</p> <p>accept 7:10 84:20</p> <p>accepting 17:8</p> <p>access 4:23 21:23 40:5 68:4</p> <p>accompanied 31:25</p> <p>accompany 94:23</p> <p>accomplish 59:8</p> <p>According 18:9</p> <p>account 3:1 9:17 40:20 104:9 109:13</p> <p>accountable 32:6 61:16 62:21</p> <p>accurate 37:15</p> <p>accurately 41:5</p> <p>accustomed 56:21</p> <p>achieve 29:15</p> <p>acknowledge 4:17 39:10 58:11,15 105:2</p> <p>across 15:9 16:23 21:11 26:5,22</p>	<p>31:21 35:6 47:15 49:24 59:11 80:9 85:7</p> <p>act 3:5,19 4:1 10:1 11:14 15:22 82:22 96:20,20 106:19 106:20</p> <p>action 22:3</p> <p>actions 32:6 34:14</p> <p>actual 47:3 88:21</p> <p>actually 10:11 34:20 36:5 45:10 47:10 65:15 66:2 77:12 106:6 110:11</p> <p>add 86:14</p> <p>addition 5:19 16:22 31:15 38:21 47:20 89:6</p> <p>additional 7:5 34:24</p> <p>Additionally 45:24 46:21 73:13</p> <p>address 7:7 17:6 37:14 50:4 78:24</p> <p>addressed 44:23</p> <p>addresses 45:6</p> <p>addressing 78:25</p> <p>adequate 25:18 28:8 64:7 91:25</p> <p>adequately 40:2</p> <p>adjacent 14:6</p> <p>admit 80:13 84:12</p> <p>admits 53:18</p> <p>adult 71:18</p> <p>advance 7:19 8:9 30:25 59:3 60:24 61:2 64:13 94:22</p> <p>advancement 105:19</p> <p>advancing 105:14</p> <p>advantage 55:8 84:14</p> <p>advisement 27:12</p> <p>advisor 30:19</p> <p>Advisory 90:16</p> <p>advocacy 30:5,22 58:12 90:18 92:22</p> <p>advocate 40:24 95:16 99:12</p> <p>advocates 39:13 59:2</p> <p>advocating 48:8</p> <p>affairs 37:17</p> <p>affect 9:12 31:10 72:12 74:3 87:10 92:25</p> <p>affected 44:18 47:4</p> <p>affirmative 22:3</p>	<p>50:21</p> <p>afforded 11:21</p> <p>aforsaid 114:11</p> <p>afraid 22:22 28:13</p> <p>African 19:6 26:7 26:15,19,22,24 27:2,20,22 29:8 29:17 32:13 40:14 40:17 45:24 46:3 47:21 53:14,16,19 53:24 54:4 55:5 56:22 68:1,7 71:15 79:23 81:2 81:13 82:12 100:22 101:9 102:1,4,11,13 106:14</p> <p>Africans 101:16</p> <p>African-American 18:1,18 26:12 80:24 98:19 106:1</p> <p>after 4:3 9:18 16:20 28:10 34:25 52:4 60:18,22 61:5 68:18 74:25 85:11 85:12</p> <p>afternoon 2:9 4:12 8:18 30:13,18 37:12 44:7 65:7 69:2 107:20 112:13</p> <p>again 5:18 10:15 11:7 20:4,8 23:24 24:9,10 29:25 30:7 37:11 41:10 41:13,18 42:22 51:11 57:24,25 65:7,13 67:19 68:25 71:13 79:9 82:24 83:4 99:22 104:4 106:25</p> <p>against 10:8 21:25 22:18</p> <p>age 32:11,15,19 56:20 108:10</p> <p>agencies 94:7</p> <p>Agenda 31:16 33:3 33:3 67:15 97:3 105:21</p> <p>ages 91:11</p> <p>aging 91:18</p> <p>ago 24:20 26:9 27:19 38:25 108:2</p> <p>agree 13:5,10</p> <p>agreement 48:24</p> <p>ahead 62:8,14 68:25 111:17</p> <p>Aid 70:7,7</p>	<p>Alderman 19:16 36:24 37:6 41:15 41:18,20,20 43:19 72:20,21,24,25 73:5,11 74:12</p> <p>aldermen 71:3 73:21</p> <p>Alexander 88:6</p> <p>Alianze 64:17</p> <p>alike 15:15</p> <p>alive 110:11</p> <p>alleged 101:6</p> <p>allegedly 92:8</p> <p>Alliance 64:18</p> <p>allotted 88:17</p> <p>allow 4:2 33:25 35:4 88:25 90:4</p> <p>allowed 100:18 103:2</p> <p>allowing 34:16</p> <p>allows 16:16</p> <p>almost 53:16</p> <p>alone 92:20</p> <p>along 62:18</p> <p>Alpha 69:8,8</p> <p>already 5:13,20 8:3 8:5 11:6 31:13,24 89:9 96:5</p> <p>although 45:21</p> <p>alum 36:25 51:18</p> <p>always 15:6 22:7 55:24 67:9 91:3 101:14</p> <p>ambulances 38:6</p> <p>amendment 59:8</p> <p>America 23:1 59:11 70:15,16 80:12 101:17</p> <p>American 19:7 26:7 26:15,19,22,25 27:3,20,22 29:8 29:17 30:4,17 33:13 40:14,17 47:21 53:15,16 68:1,7 79:23 94:11 100:22 101:9 106:14</p> <p>Americans 32:13 45:16,25 46:3 53:19,25 54:4 55:5 56:21,22 71:15 81:2,13 82:13 102:2,4,11 102:13</p> <p>among 13:16 16:6 21:1 24:16 38:14</p> <p>amount 39:1 89:18</p> <p>amplified 59:4</p>	<p>Ana 103:22 104:1,2 104:5</p> <p>ancestors 70:14</p> <p>Andre 1:19 4:8 91:3</p> <p>and-a-half 47:18</p> <p>and/or 33:22</p> <p>Annexations 14:3</p> <p>another 28:1 91:17 106:11</p> <p>answer 35:9 62:9 63:6</p> <p>anticipate 36:1</p> <p>anybody 7:4 112:10</p> <p>anything 5:15 66:12 66:25 75:21 101:13 109:18</p> <p>Apostolic 79:18</p> <p>apparent 101:10</p> <p>apparently 41:15 64:22</p> <p>appear 7:7</p> <p>appears 7:13</p> <p>applaud 8:25</p> <p>applauded 52:20</p> <p>apply 56:17</p> <p>appointments 6:20</p> <p>appreciate 28:4 43:12 48:17 73:10 73:25 106:25 112:12</p> <p>approach 54:22</p> <p>appropriate 56:3 69:23</p> <p>Appropriations 112:3</p> <p>approval 13:3</p> <p>approximately 27:18 58:23</p> <p>April 1:3,23 114:5</p> <p>Arab 106:1</p> <p>archaic 92:19</p> <p>area 5:3 15:13 21:18 27:15,23 38:3,5,22 39:21 40:17,25 55:11 63:18 64:6 69:20 91:13,22 92:10 95:1 98:15,16 110:4</p> <p>areas 14:4 18:12 32:7 33:23 40:10 45:18 47:24 67:10 70:18,18 71:5 73:14 99:8 105:12 105:23</p> <p>argue 47:21</p> <p>arise 53:10</p> <p>arm 90:17</p>
---	---	---	--	---

<p>around 5:4 22:15 25:6,9 33:8 56:10 65:21 68:3 77:1 arrest 38:20 arrives 2:16 artificially 47:23 Arts 108:12 Asian 18:5,24 19:7 22:12,15 106:1 Asians 71:15 asked 56:2 86:15 asking 29:3 64:2,6 101:17 102:1,3 105:17 106:4 aspect 89:16 Assembly 2:8 3:6 32:2 33:14 34:5 34:16,19 96:9 assertively 39:4 assist 24:22 assistance 24:16 associate 108:12 assume 98:10 asthma 67:1 attacks 22:18 attainment 30:25 attempt 102:20 attending 19:9 attention 22:11 63:19 99:2 106:16 attorney 48:6 54:18 107:8 Aurora 31:14 32:9 available 6:17 7:4 8:4 39:5 85:20 91:3 108:25 Avenue 94:16,16,17 average 38:15 91:20 aware 50:17 52:13 52:15 away 28:14 69:22 A-n-a 104:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">B</p> <hr/> <p>babies 76:24,25 baby 77:3 78:11 87:24 baccalaureate 108:13,18 back 8:4 48:14 71:24 88:6 93:24 94:5,9,10,25 95:19,25 96:4,11 98:14 109:20 background 11:13 backwards 82:12 bad 21:8,9 Baker 21:3</p>	<p>balance 45:11 Balandic 6:19 72:16 84:21,23 ballot 84:5 ballots 84:4 Barack 69:21 80:9 80:11 Barbara 1:12 2:3 4:19 58:15 105:4 111:20 113:1 Barnett 69:25 103:23 107:3,5,12 107:12 110:7,19 111:6,10 base 81:9 based 12:9 21:3 22:20 66:15 81:21 102:12 basic 95:13,14 basis 16:1 beauty 90:10 became 80:7,11 become 39:8 80:3,9 87:15 92:19 becomes 45:7 beds 75:11 before 7:3 8:10 30:12 34:20 35:5 39:21 58:10 60:9 60:18,25 67:17 82:17 86:16,20 87:9 96:16 112:4 begin 53:2 54:23 58:5,10 behalf 58:20 63:15 70:4 93:23 being 16:17 20:12 22:14,25 29:14 34:19 36:21 41:7 64:6 65:16 68:15 69:8,9 70:5 76:4 76:20,21 78:5 83:11 89:20 92:6 92:8 101:5 104:8 114:5 believe 31:12 34:17 50:6 59:7 61:3 95:3 beneficiaries 109:7 benefit 8:1 40:19 47:4 Bernard 11:4 19:21 best 8:22 17:4 20:14 23:9 89:21,22 93:2 better 87:15 108:21 108:24 between 5:11 47:8</p>	<p>53:17 54:8 56:4 91:11,17,18 beyond 4:24 9:1 40:5 111:3 big 22:2 112:6 bigger 101:7 biggest 54:25 bill 16:4 48:10 50:18,18 107:24 110:11 birth 39:18 Bishop 83:19 bit 42:12 82:5 black 24:22 26:10 27:12 48:7 53:22 53:25 64:21 70:4 81:24 83:17,18,25 84:5 85:1,4 101:25 blame 83:10 block 95:24,24 99:10 blocks 17:13 25:8 112:14 block-by-block 12:12 Blue 104:16 board 69:18,18 90:14 boards 40:6 boat 70:17 Bob 51:5 body 73:4 boils 69:25 Bombela 30:2,10,15 35:17 36:5,9,12 36:15 Boone 17:22 border 49:21 bordered 94:15 bore 5:10 BOTE 93:12 both 12:17 24:25 30:3 32:20 33:19 35:11 36:20 41:21 52:13 57:17 64:11 80:25 81:11 93:7 bothers 75:20 bottom 80:23 82:23 bought 80:14 Bouman 19:23 24:10,12,12 28:17 28:24 29:5,10,21 boundaries 6:11,12 14:14 15:2,6 31:21 32:1 42:14 43:4 59:12,21 60:25 83:20</p>	<p>boundary 2:24 branch 48:18 branches 35:24 break 83:22 Bria 11:8 brief 11:10 57:25 104:20 briefly 11:12 62:9 65:20 brilliant 51:20 bring 7:22 47:16 48:14 78:6 100:2 100:8,8 bringing 10:3 51:1 brings 16:13 broader 19:5 broadly 82:24 broke 29:10 Brookens 88:7 brought 28:9 50:17 82:17 Bruce 72:22 74:16 79:8 83:7 107:16 build 39:17 90:22 91:1 building 6:19 63:3 72:16 84:21,23 112:14 buildings 78:17 92:18 burden 71:25 Bureau 2:20 17:14 18:9 53:18 84:10 84:18 burner 71:24 Burnham 66:11 104:16 business 52:25 71:13 94:8,19 114:7 businesses 89:6 B-a-r-n-e-t-t 107:13 B-o-m-b-e-l-a 30:15 B-o-u-m-a-n 24:13 B-r-u-c-e 83:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">C</p> <hr/> <p>C 114:3 call 22:3,3,4,21 50:20 96:8 called 14:22,24 25:1 30:18 33:14 61:17 71:7 calling 101:24 calls 34:23 70:11 Calumet 92:13 104:15,16 came 49:24 64:14</p>	<p>70:14 83:9 109:20 112:13 Campaign 62:17,21 campus 5:4 25:6,12 75:7,10,12 112:5 candidate 16:11,15 24:7 56:5,16 64:23 70:9 84:5 candidates 3:22 23:22 24:3 31:20 32:4 capacity 6:15 capitalize 97:24 cardiac 38:20 care 38:15,19,19 39:1,2 40:5,19 109:13 careful 79:13 careless 110:3 cares 109:10 Carr 21:3 Carrillo 103:23 104:1,2,2,5,6 carry 108:3 Carter 74:16 Carter-Hill 72:23 74:17,18,19,22 77:11,25 79:1 case 4:25 38:20 48:18 cases 56:23 Casimir 37:19 catch 30:14 Caucus 24:22 26:11 27:12 48:7 caught 108:4 cause 113:8 caveat 7:8 cease 38:17 CeeCee 90:13 celebrating 30:22 census 2:20,24 6:16 11:17 12:7,11,12 13:13,21 15:7 17:11,13,14,16 18:9,17,19,23 25:7 28:11 32:23 32:23 40:11 44:19 44:25 45:2,3,5 46:4,8 47:7 48:23 50:10 53:15,18 63:16 66:16 70:22 70:25 84:10,13,18 85:6 88:5,14,18 91:15 102:12,14 107:16 109:5,8,13 center 14:16 24:16 39:18</p>
--	--	---	--	---

<p>centers 39:20 central 14:15 100:19 Centro 104:11 certain 61:4 71:19 89:18 certainly 8:17 9:23 9:25 42:7 56:24 Certified 114:15 chair 1:12 2:3 8:17 8:25 9:16 10:16 19:21 35:20 37:3 44:7 48:5 49:10 55:7 58:19 97:9 98:11 Chairlady 79:22 chairman 4:19 37:13 73:1 78:2 79:23 93:20 107:6 chairperson 20:10 80:2 challenge 84:10 challenged 40:10 challenges 67:8 70:16 81:8 chamber 8:5 57:22 60:19 63:15,20 96:7 champion 58:12 chance 86:20 108:16 change 17:24 43:3 57:20 58:8,21 59:2 61:13,15 62:19 80:20 92:21 changes 12:7 18:8 24:18 27:11 73:18 93:8 changing 21:14 47:14 67:7 Chapin 1:18 4:9 chapter 31:13 chapters 31:4 characteristics 6:1 34:4 Chatham/Greater 91:10 cheap 78:10 checking 7:4 Chicago 1:7,9 2:14 4:11,18,22 5:1,8 5:15 18:7,10,13 19:20 21:19 24:21 32:21 36:6,25 37:1 44:10 53:20 65:17,25 66:9,23 67:4,6 69:4 72:17 73:6 80:21 86:8,9</p>	<p>89:11 94:13 103:1 104:14 105:11 109:22 110:20 111:3 112:8 113:6 114:7 Chicago's 38:3 40:12 chief 10:25 children 65:17 69:11,12 75:1,4 76:4,5,8,11,17 77:8,16 79:3 China 22:15 choice 3:22 16:12 16:15 23:22 24:4 24:7 31:20 56:4,5 56:17 chose 13:7 Christina 19:24 Church 79:18 86:8 churches 66:6 Cicero 30:3,19 35:11,13,16 107:4 107:9 circle 5:4 25:6 27:17 circumscribing 21:18 cities 26:7 32:20 59:23 citizen 28:6 citizens 21:14,18 30:4,17 52:25 53:17 city 18:7,25 21:24 33:20 36:25 46:11 53:17,19,23 54:7 65:22,24 67:6 71:21 73:6 74:4 74:10 77:7 78:16 81:14 85:12,12,14 85:16 92:25 95:8 95:13 97:15 99:23 103:1 104:15 114:7 Citywide 18:14 civil 31:1 52:24 claim 90:21 clarify 28:25 class 69:4 77:1 clean 84:11 clear 47:7 77:19 clerk 7:25 close 80:19 closed 38:25 closure 47:17 coalition 16:8,13 31:16 32:12,16,25</p>	<p>33:22 53:6 54:1 56:13 57:9 58:22 61:16,18 62:3,23 63:1 68:2 96:6,21 106:4 coalitions 22:5 Coast 71:8 code 54:22 91:16 92:10 cofounder 74:23 cohesive 73:14 cold 30:14 collar 33:20 colleague 24:21 48:10 73:11 colleagues 55:13 112:15 collected 12:10 96:1 collecting 96:3 college 76:22 color 22:10 44:17 101:15,16,25 colored 101:25 Colvin 1:13 2:7 20:16 41:23 65:11 90:21 105:3 combined 99:16 come 2:2 4:7 16:20 20:2 21:17 44:2 44:21 62:4 69:6 79:4 80:16,20 83:2 84:23 103:4 comes 27:6 46:11 49:22 70:22 88:20 99:4 coming 8:18 36:10 36:22 92:5 93:9 111:8 commencing 1:9 commend 59:18 78:5 comment 34:18 35:1,8 61:10 62:14 110:16 112:11 comments 7:5 10:20 19:11 20:20 21:7 34:21 106:24 Commerce 57:23 63:16,21 96:7 Commission 12:24 12:25 13:3,4,9,10 33:7 commitment 94:22 105:13 committed 49:25 105:25 committee 1:1 2:2,4</p>	<p>2:4,18 4:20 8:12 9:1 17:7 20:11 31:12 34:24 35:8 44:9 55:3,8 58:19 58:20 62:2 84:9 93:21,23 94:5 96:9 97:3 102:2 104:8 112:3 committing 50:5 common 7:16 59:3 67:22 commonalities 6:8 communications 60:15 communities 8:23 9:13 14:5 15:10 22:5 31:6,9 32:3 38:10,14 40:14,23 41:7 42:3,4,19 43:2,7 44:17,17 44:22 45:13,20 46:5,22 47:8,9 60:3 68:20 70:19 70:25 88:15 89:23 96:23 104:15,24 105:1,19 106:2,4 106:8,13,14,21 community 6:2,4,8 6:9 7:19 10:21 11:18 15:12,18 21:19 30:23 33:16 34:2 37:17,18,25 39:7,15,19 40:6,8 42:16,25 43:4,6 43:16 45:9 46:24 53:15 62:24 63:3 65:24 66:5,17,22 66:24 67:2,6,14 68:6,7 69:14 71:14 72:14 73:14 75:4 77:23 79:16 79:18 81:24 85:4 86:12,22,23 87:2 87:2,7 88:1,10 89:5,6,16,19 91:4 91:8 94:8,9,15,18 94:25 95:5,10,10 95:20,23 96:1,4 96:13,17 98:15 99:20 100:21,23 101:3,6 102:15,17 102:18 103:12 104:21,23 105:7 105:10,20 community's 15:3 95:11 compact 3:25 14:10 15:6 21:5 25:17</p>	<p>99:3 compactness 14:9 14:12,13,17,19 25:22 compare 10:8 compared 17:18 comparisons 10:14 completed 108:17 completely 64:5 complex 55:25 compliance 4:3 comply 3:18 complying 16:20 component 17:3 comport 82:19,20 comported 82:21 composition 82:8 comprised 94:6 concentrated 15:13 concentration 16:6 68:8 concentrations 67:20 concern 9:14,23 25:5 59:15 69:24 70:23 concerned 31:7 71:13 78:6 109:15 concerns 6:10 7:10 46:20 69:11 84:24 conclude 23:3 54:20 81:6 concludes 72:5 concur 54:18 73:11 condition 30:25 conducting 39:6 confined 52:17 confirm 50:21 conform 22:7 congratulate 51:17 Congress 11:23 59:14 67:13 81:3 85:3 97:3 105:20 congressional 2:25 12:2,5,17 13:19 14:6 52:11 69:15 82:10 84:25 85:5 85:9 95:6,21 96:12 97:13 99:9 99:11,13,18 congressman 21:12 connected 14:3,7 39:23 66:7 68:1 75:18 94:21 105:13 Connie 2:10 41:22 51:24 65:13 90:24 consensus 61:19</p>
---	--	--	---	---

<p>consequently 46:4 consider 5:23 6:14 16:7 23:20 24:1 43:1 consideration 17:7 27:13 34:6 35:4 considered 32:17 34:19 48:10 consist 12:25 consistency 73:16 consistent 42:9 Constance 1:17 58:11 constituent 51:5,14 constituents 73:15 74:6 constitute 13:3 Constitution 3:14 3:24 11:24 12:10 82:20 constitutional 4:4 12:21 16:21 59:7 Constitutions 2:23 contain 13:19 45:21 contains 114:11 contamination 75:16 contending 50:7 context 45:8 contiguous 14:1 15:6 continue 34:5 41:5 42:5,15 43:3,8,8,8 43:10 74:2,5 93:2 110:20 continued 33:19 34:8 continues 104:18,19 continuing 105:10 continuous 3:25 21:5 contributing 15:17 conventional 38:13 conversations 97:2 Cook 38:8 64:22 70:6 copy 7:12 10:9,9 36:19 95:4 core 14:15 Corporation 79:16 correct 49:19 77:25 89:13 114:10 Corrections 50:1 Correspondingly 38:11 corridor 94:19 Council 74:10 85:12 85:12,14,17 88:1</p>	<p>90:17 92:25 99:24 Council's 74:4 counseling 108:23 count 63:24 counted 45:1,3,4 46:2 50:2,7,9 64:5 102:18,19,22 counties 14:4 17:20 33:20 45:21 47:22 counting 63:19,22 country 22:19 counts 45:13 61:5 county 15:4 17:22 21:24 38:8 69:18 71:21 114:3 couple 25:2 48:12 48:12 courage 40:1 course 53:6,13 56:12 80:10 112:22 court 7:25 12:1 13:6 20:9 28:21 30:1,8 36:19 41:11,19 44:5 51:11 52:12 54:23 58:2 74:20 79:10 82:18 90:12 91:2 93:15 104:4 107:1,11 114:6 coverage 88:25 covered 17:9 co-chair 57:20 58:8 cracked 26:4 cracking 26:21,21 create 10:17 22:5 33:15 59:6 94:23 95:15 created 28:6 33:16 100:24 creates 47:7 creating 12:22 16:8 17:3 creation 32:12 creative 48:21 85:8 crime 49:25,25 109:17,25 crimes 50:5 criminal 54:22 58:12 71:18,19 100:11,17 criteria 14:12 Crosby 72:22 74:16 79:8 83:6,7,8 85:23 107:17 Cross 37:11,18 38:2 39:17 40:16 96:6 crosses 38:5 Crossing 90:16,23</p>	<p>91:2,10 92:12 93:9 crossover 16:8,10 53:7 56:6,13 57:9 96:21 crucial 105:18 crunched 25:6 crying 77:7 CSR 1:23 CSU 21:19 27:23 CSU's 4:25 cultural 40:21 53:11 67:21 94:20 culturally 15:14 culture 66:8 current 6:10 22:10 26:24 32:8,24 66:16 81:22 82:2 91:15 106:2 currently 81:23 95:2 Currie 1:12 2:1,3 4:19 5:17 10:22 19:15 20:10 23:11 24:9 28:16 29:22 30:11 35:10,14 36:7,11,18 37:4,8 37:13 39:10 41:9 43:19 47:16 48:1 49:3 50:13 51:3,7 57:17 58:16,19 61:11,20,24 62:4 63:5 64:9 65:4 68:9,22 72:6,15 72:19 74:11,20 77:10,13 78:3 79:6,12,19,20 80:19 81:16,22 83:4 85:23 87:17 87:23 89:24 90:5 90:8,11 93:4,18 94:1 97:5 98:6,12 99:22 100:3 103:4 103:7,16,21 104:3 105:4 106:23 107:7,10 110:6,17 110:24 111:7,12 111:18 112:1,10 113:1 cut 49:17 70:8 89:8 108:19,22 cycle 48:25 55:23 C-a-l-d 65:9 C-a-r-r-i-l-l-o 104:6 C-a-r-t-e-r 74:22 C-r-o-s-b-y 83:8</p>	<p>Damen 84:1 Danny 65:16 Darlene 86:4 87:19 87:21 90:15 data 5:13 10:12 12:10 13:13 15:7 17:11,15 40:11,13 47:3 85:6 date 113:9 daughters 69:10 David 65:9 Davis 1:14 2:11 20:13 65:16 78:2 78:3,4 110:16,17 110:18 112:23,24 day 5:7 8:19 24:14 38:6 45:5 76:5 de 104:11 deadline 12:21 deal 10:2 37:20 48:23 60:2 86:21 99:11 dealing 107:14 deals 34:12 death 51:20 debate 34:13 Debois 69:7 Deborah 57:19 58:6 68:13 decade 2:20 17:24 18:9 44:21 decades 28:10 December 12:10 decided 63:1 76:11 90:3 108:8 decision 21:3 decisions 40:1 89:13 89:22 decline 27:13 28:13 decrease 18:18 decreased 18:11 decreases 18:13 decriminalization 54:24 dedication 20:23 110:23 deemed 63:18 deep 75:13 defend 82:19 DEFENDANT'S 107:8 Defense 33:13 defer 61:23 define 14:9 defines 14:12 definitely 66:24 deliberate 54:6 deliver 42:15,20</p>	<p>delivered 12:11 delivery 42:10 demand 39:1 demeaning 101:18 democracy 112:14 democratic 52:24 80:1 Democrats 83:10 demographic 5:24 22:21 24:18 91:16 93:8 demographically 17:23 45:19 demographics 5:11 21:14 demonstrates 47:6 denizens 52:18 Dennis 30:5 36:22 37:10,12,16 densely 5:2 38:3 density 49:18 98:16 deny 25:20 department 19:22 20:15 38:6 48:23 50:1 70:7 departures 25:21 depend 22:25 depopulation 54:7 54:12 deride 39:23 described 4:5 5:20 27:18 description 104:20 deserve 34:18 desires 53:5 destabilization 54:11 details 33:1 determination 59:14 determine 9:8 10:10 44:20 develop 70:24,24 95:14 developed 33:23 development 31:20 71:14 79:16 94:24 95:18 105:15,16 deviation 49:15 diabetes 67:1 die 77:8 differences 53:10 53:11 71:9 different 14:10 42:12,19 57:5,6 68:4 70:15 75:6 97:11 99:7 100:24 difficult 14:8 42:22</p>
---	--	--	--	--

D

<p>73:19 86:17 87:3 95:12 98:1 dilute 67:11 diluted 66:23 67:22 68:6 dilutes 95:11 diluting 96:25 101:11 diminishment 26:18 direction 26:18,20 director 30:16 74:24 disadvantaged 38:14 disclaimer 70:4 discontiguous 14:5 discovered 75:5 discrimination 40:8 discuss 11:12 discussed 22:15 62:3 disenfranchised 86:22 disgraceful 76:7 disk 7:10 disparate 53:10 displaced 102:5 display 17:5 disrespectful 101:14 distinct 34:2 68:3 distinguished 51:4 distort 46:8 distorted 47:3 distressed 70:18,18 district 13:22,24 14:2,11,15 15:16 16:10,13,15,18 25:9,11 26:16 27:6 29:16 32:1,9 32:10,12 47:14 49:17,21,24 51:15 54:1 56:4,6,7,9,11 58:16 59:12,21 60:25 64:24 69:12 69:15,16,17,17,18 69:19 70:10,21 71:7 82:4,8,10,18 83:12,12,17,18,19 83:23,23 84:6,7 85:5 90:18,22 92:3,4,5,20 99:9 99:11 102:4 districts 3:1,16,24 5:5 6:5 12:2,6 13:14,19 14:1,6 14:22,23,24,24</p>	<p>15:25 16:7,8,8,9 17:11 21:5,7 22:4 23:19,21 24:2 25:14,17 26:5,12 26:14,20,23 27:3 27:3 28:6 29:1,8 29:13,18,20 31:11 32:16,25 33:1,15 33:17,22,24 38:5 41:5 42:1 45:15 46:15,17,18 47:2 47:5,12 53:6,7,8 54:1,2 56:13 57:7 57:9 77:21 81:24 82:9 84:25 88:2,9 88:21 89:7 91:9 93:3 95:2,6,7,8,9 95:10,22 96:13,22 97:13,14,14,17 102:7,10 district's 14:14,16 diverse 9:3 58:22 diversity 59:5 divide 16:5 29:12 29:17 60:4 divided 29:5 Dixon 108:14,17 documentary 7:1 documentation 17:8 doing 49:16 52:22 65:19 75:3 77:5 109:14 110:1 114:6 dollar 90:23 Don 49:5 done 9:4 10:5 13:12 48:15 52:21 73:25 78:8 83:24 88:9 101:1 102:7 109:25 111:4 Donna 10:24 doubt 103:20 down 2:9 27:21 59:23 69:25 78:18 78:19,23 102:25 downtown 72:17 113:5 Dr 4:6 19:21,22 20:10 23:12,17,24 24:6,10,12 25:3 26:9 28:24 29:5 29:10,21 69:7 72:22 74:16 79:7 83:5 84:12 112:4 112:22 draft 60:11 62:24 drafted 34:25 60:22</p>	<p>drain 71:20 dramatic 21:20 31:23 draw 3:15 6:14 13:13 17:11 23:4 25:15,16 26:14 61:13,17 62:20 67:15 72:16 82:24 83:1 84:21 99:23 102:20 drawing 6:12 52:5 57:6 66:21 drawn 5:4 16:1 17:12 21:7 25:20 46:15 59:15 61:6 68:18 84:8 86:19 87:14 95:5 drew 107:15 drink 77:2 drive 1:8 7:11 drywall 108:22 due 39:1 duke 44:4 99:24 duly 114:5 Duncan 11:1 during 45:1,15 75:2 duties 54:22 dynamic 21:14 D-e-b-o-r-a-h 58:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">E</p> <hr/> <p>E 83:8 each 4:16 12:3 13:6 13:22 14:2 30:8 60:19 101:12 108:6 eager 43:17 earlier 16:2 35:23 56:2 57:4 68:13 69:25 73:12,13 92:6 110:14 early 60:1 easier 42:9 easily 21:8 east 66:9 94:16 echo 68:12 economic 5:25 30:25 34:4 67:21 70:17 71:8,13,20 94:21,23 95:18 105:15 economically 15:14 40:10 70:24 Ed 76:12 educating 104:22 education 4:23 5:8 21:22 40:8 63:4 75:17 96:6 112:3</p>	<p>educational 30:25 Edward 86:3,7,12 Edwards 90:3,7,9 90:13,13 93:5 effect 12:20 100:17 effectively 15:16 73:21 74:5 efficient 29:15 effort 55:15 96:2 efforts 23:6,10 59:10 eight 13:1 99:10 eighth 76:13 either 6:21 84:16 elect 3:21 16:11,14 19:16 23:21 24:3 31:19 34:12 56:5 56:5 80:2 83:18 elected 33:10 34:1 39:3,6,23 40:22 53:1 73:20 81:11 89:14 electing 21:12 56:16 56:22 election 16:16 39:14 elections 59:22 electoral 3:21 4:3 15:25 27:8 46:15 47:2 electrical 108:23 electronic 10:12 electronically 10:5 elegant 62:13 elevate 80:6 Elgin 32:17 embracing 23:1 emergency 38:5 39:5,17 emerging 40:12 Emil 52:5 80:3,7 83:24 employment 21:22 38:23 empower 23:19 empowerment 22:9 95:16 enable 32:1 enacted 39:4 encompassed 6:4 encompasses 88:1 95:1 encourage 9:16 10:15 22:17 end 2:19 17:5 27:2 53:3 62:12 67:17 75:6 76:12,20,21 95:6 98:1 103:5 endeavor 3:13</p>	<p>ended 37:23 108:22 ending 76:12 energy 55:9 112:19 engagement 52:24 engages 106:3 Englewood 74:24 75:15,15 77:6,23 77:23 86:11,23 87:2 100:13 enjoyed 25:16 enjoyed 112:6 enough 8:1 9:19 27:7 28:20 60:16 78:6 110:1 enrollment 27:25 ensure 3:11 25:17 28:8 44:21 59:4 64:7 72:2 96:18 104:25 106:17 entail 21:13 enthusiasm 55:9 entitled 98:14 entry 94:12 enumerate 63:18 64:6 equal 3:16,20,25 11:21 12:3 13:17 13:20 equally 15:24 equitable 106:3 equity 67:1 equivalent 25:13 error 102:21 especially 25:18 26:6 39:9 68:3 Essentially 73:15 establish 46:22 51:25 98:1,4 established 52:4 establishes 60:14 establishing 12:4 Esther 1:16 62:12 76:2 86:9 93:22 98:2 estimate 53:20 Ethel 88:6 ethic 103:13 ethnic 53:11 94:20 101:3,21 102:1 ethnically 15:14 ethnicity 40:20 even 56:15,20 66:11 67:4 68:16 84:12 90:20 100:23 evening 73:1 74:18 93:19 107:21 every 2:20 12:6 24:14 34:9 76:4</p>
---	--	---	--	---

<p>84:3 89:16 97:18 everybody 8:8 70:2 99:2 102:22,23 everyone 25:18 50:17 88:23 102:23 106:5 everything 84:15 108:20,23 109:7 109:19 evidence 7:2 56:14 evidently 63:20 exact 10:7 exactly 36:9 99:15 110:10 example 46:7 99:8 excellent 20:18,19 55:19 excerpts 114:11 exchange 42:1 executive 74:24 exercise 62:24 63:3 exert 27:7 33:25 exist 6:9 100:24 existing 15:1 53:25 exists 21:23 expand 27:24 59:5 expansion 27:22 expect 36:14 expectations 60:11 expenses 38:12 experience 56:1,3 81:21 experienced 18:16 88:4 explain 60:24 exploited 26:2 extending 22:23 external 37:17 extremely 86:16 ex-prisoners 46:23 E-d-w-a-r-d 86:13 e-mail 7:6 17:6 19:12 e-r-o-n 65:10</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <p>face 33:18 faced 81:10 facing 81:8 fact 3:9 4:6 22:11 24:25 31:12 48:17 67:25 68:15 109:6 factors 5:20 15:17 fair 21:13 37:15 55:3 59:6 60:4 96:18 106:17 fairly 41:6 fallen 18:2</p>	<p>familial 66:7 family 39:18 fantastic 65:18,23 far 8:19 40:4 45:19 64:12 71:14 103:13 109:14 father 69:10 February 12:14 federal 3:18 4:3 11:22 13:17,25 15:20,22 16:20 47:13 52:12 69:19 71:22 88:24 96:19 106:19 federally-qualified 39:19 feedback 72:14 85:21 feel 9:10 31:5,25 32:16 64:4 110:21 feet 75:13 fell 48:11 fellows 83:13 few 26:3 38:25 41:16 78:8 Fewer 26:20 fiction 28:5 Fifth 69:17 Fifty-eight 111:12 fight 54:21 78:14,14 figure 27:2,5 29:14 66:1 figured 25:8 figures 2:21 fill 8:6 filled 8:3 final 13:3 60:19,25 112:11 finally 4:1 11:16 find 28:11 finding 66:4 finish 103:5 finished 21:16 64:12 Finney 72:22 74:16 79:8,11,14,15,21 81:17 82:3 83:5 83:13 fire 10:1,17 first 7:20,24 13:16 19:19 23:25 24:25 25:3 27:12 33:5 33:10 35:11 44:3 49:11,12,16 51:16 52:2,21 54:11 55:22 64:16 69:9 69:24 74:17,17 86:6,14 90:19,25</p>	<p>93:13 100:8,25 103:25 104:7 107:14 108:11,15 114:5 fit 88:9 five 5:3 13:2,9 21:18 25:5,9,12 27:17 37:23 91:21 95:8 97:15 flash 7:11 floor 6:19 Flowers 73:8 Flynn 1:12 2:3 4:19 37:13 39:10 58:16 105:4 focus 104:22 focuses 14:13 104:21 focusing 105:23 follow 15:1 23:17 35:21 50:16 74:9 followed 52:8 following 2:23 44:19 72:21,24 96:10 follows 53:15 forced 54:6 87:5 102:25 Ford 48:11 Ford's 107:24 110:11 foreclosure 40:7 foregoing 114:9 forgive 30:13 forgot 11:4 formally 63:2 91:13 format 9:22 10:7 formed 104:13 former 64:22 forms 88:19,24 forth 28:9 62:6 Fortner 1:15 2:12 8:15,16 10:23 20:11 23:15,16 24:1,8 28:19,23 29:7,19 35:18,19 36:13,16 55:20,21 56:14,24 57:3,15 77:12,13,14 78:1 81:18,19 83:3 forum 51:1 forward 7:22 8:21 10:19,20 20:2 36:16,23 51:1 found 75:6,11 106:10 four 3:7 5:7 7:21 9:1,4 13:1 20:4</p>	<p>30:9 44:6 47:17 65:5,5,5 79:25 92:14,15 93:15 97:12 fourfold 45:17 fourth 8:19 69:13 70:20 fraction 29:3 fractured 99:7 fractures 95:11 fracturing 16:5 96:25 fragmentation 26:21 fragmented 26:5 framing 108:22 Franklin 32:17 Fraternity 69:8 freedom 34:10,11 frequent 47:21 friend 107:4 Friends 92:15 from 3:10 5:22 7:18 10:17 12:22 13:1 13:6 14:15 16:12 19:16,20,24,25 20:3 24:24 25:22 27:1,14,15,25 31:13 32:22 34:9 35:11,11,23 37:2 37:23 39:3 40:20 41:14 43:17,20,24 45:20 46:11 47:4 47:9,24 48:2,7 49:22,24 50:4 54:14,21 56:6 59:22 63:10 66:25 69:22 72:8 79:3 82:15 83:25 84:1 85:7 86:1 87:1 90:21 92:17 93:6 93:12 96:1,3,5 100:18,18,18,19 102:4 103:22 104:15 105:12 106:24 108:10 109:8,20 110:8 111:21 112:25 front 102:13 full 12:12 Fund 33:13 funding 63:23 70:6 71:4 further 4:1 29:23 35:7 57:18 68:16 89:8 99:5 Furthermore 35:1 future 22:19 23:6</p>	<p>66:24 F-i-n-n-e-y 79:15</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>gained 25:10 27:24 gang 108:2,3,5 garden 75:9,12,13 gardens 75:3,4 GED 108:11 general 3:6 20:20 32:2 33:14 34:5 34:16,19 65:25 67:1 96:9 generations 94:12 gentlemen 87:8 100:2 geographer 28:4 geographers 25:1 geographic 15:2,5 15:13 geographically 45:19 geography 14:17 17:14 19:23 24:13 55:14 gerrymandered 25:20 gets 42:22 99:20 109:8 getting 42:24 68:17 77:22 109:5,11,12 girls 76:25 77:1 give 5:14 7:11,24 11:10 20:7 36:19 58:1,2 61:8 72:14 73:21 74:5 77:1 83:22 85:20 87:7 104:20 given 5:7 26:24 56:3 56:3 57:10 64:4,5 66:18 81:7 95:4 100:20 107:17 108:16 111:23 114:12 gives 7:16 giving 74:8 112:5 glad 20:2 55:16 go 7:20 12:20 23:2 28:7,14 30:6 54:9 54:16 57:6 62:8 62:14 63:2 64:14 68:25 74:17 75:13 79:8 82:11 84:23 87:19 102:16 108:15,16 109:20 goal 3:10 29:15 goals 59:9 82:1 goes 40:4 42:2 44:3</p>
--	---	---	---	---

<p>111:2 going 4:15 5:10,12 7:14,18 9:1 11:2,3 11:6,10,14 17:12 35:22 41:14 48:13 58:17 64:13 69:21 70:24 71:18 74:2 75:7 78:24 81:12 89:21 90:10 97:16 99:18 103:11 106:7 108:9 109:4 109:18 111:8 112:7 Golar 1:16 62:12 73:3,9 76:2 78:22 86:9 93:22 98:3 98:22 Gold 71:7 gone 10:4 32:22 55:23 good 5:6 8:20 21:5 22:6,17 25:16 26:10,13 37:12 44:7 48:12,19 53:13 59:3 60:7 65:7 69:2 73:1 74:18 79:6 83:24 93:19 97:18 107:20,21 110:10 111:12 good-paying 38:22 govern 45:3 government 54:8 82:21 95:3,14 97:13 governments 60:5 71:25 Governor 12:20,23 16:2 84:17 graciously 90:22 grade 76:10,13 graduate 37:1 55:10 graduated 108:10 graduates 20:15 Grand 90:16,23 91:2,10 92:12 93:8 grateful 4:11 28:22 112:15 gravity 14:16 great 36:20 37:20 44:2 60:2 92:7 greater 18:13 32:1 42:4 greatly 40:20 greet 65:10 greetings 20:13 grew 33:10</p>	<p>grotesque 25:25 ground 73:20 group 15:12 16:11 16:13,16 18:23 26:3 64:14 71:16 71:17 79:23 86:3 91:4 93:25 94:5 101:3,21 103:13 groups 6:9 16:4,14 41:1 47:21 53:12 71:19 group's 26:4 grow 104:19,19 105:10 growing 32:18 65:23 grown 32:14 88:10 101:7 growth 31:23 32:22 33:19 40:13 Grundy 17:22 Guajardo 104:2,5 guarantee 92:22 guaranteed 11:23 guess 98:20 103:25 guided 3:13 guidelines 11:15 guiding 13:14 gun 69:21 108:3 G-u-a-j-a-r-d-o 104:6</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <hr/> <p>half 27:20 40:17,17 100:10,21 Halsted 94:16 Hamilton 92:13 Hampton-Smith 10:25 hand 107:1 handout 98:10 Hansen 1:23 114:5 happen 48:9 85:3 101:16 happened 5:11 108:4,6,24 happening 34:22 89:7 happens 4:25 61:4 happiness 22:24 happy 4:13 37:22 hard 7:11 10:9 54:21 63:18 64:6 98:3 99:11 110:20 111:4 hardware 10:1 Harold 43:25 51:25 52:3,9</p>	<p>Harrington 57:20 58:4,6,7 61:12,15 61:22 63:8 68:13 Harris 36:24 41:15 41:18,20,20 73:12 hat 62:13 Haute 49:23 having 16:24 20:24 21:4 23:23 24:4 57:13 63:13 71:10 76:25 95:10 head 43:25 108:7 health 31:1 38:15 39:19 40:5,15,19 41:7 67:1 70:5,8 72:2 healthy 77:3 hear 3:10 4:13 5:22 6:7 7:18 19:24 20:2 34:21 35:10 41:14 43:13,17 60:2,17 63:10 76:16 103:22,25 111:9 heard 9:13 15:17 25:11 31:13 35:23 44:22 57:4 87:15 92:5 110:9 hearing 1:2 10:20 19:10 36:5 39:7 44:14 52:8 60:14 67:17 70:12 105:22 107:4 112:4 hearings 3:3,7 6:25 8:19 9:2,4,17,19 15:8 16:23 17:1 34:25 35:8,25 36:2 59:19,23 60:1,22 61:1,2 68:17 103:9 106:6 hearing's 19:5 heavily 91:13 Hegewisch 104:17 Heights 83:20 held 12:1 45:18 hello 4:13,16 11:8 63:12 help 8:22 16:12 42:14 51:23 77:7 80:9 92:18 93:2 106:7 helped 24:15,21,23 39:11,12,18 51:25 90:22 91:1 helpful 8:2 helping 104:22 105:5</p>	<p>helps 16:5 her 8:1 19:25 58:11 61:23 65:13 73:12 90:8 91:1 114:10 heritage 101:21,23 Hickory 83:20 hideous 102:24 high 39:1 76:14,20 82:7 108:10 higher 4:23 112:3 highest 75:15 86:23 86:24,25 highway 78:18,19 Hill 74:17,23 Hills 83:20 him 2:16 20:18 52:6 108:7,9,15 himself 108:25 hindered 14:17 Hispanic 18:3,20,21 19:7 22:12 27:3 27:18 31:2 32:21 Hispanics 18:22 71:14 81:14 historic 92:12,16 historically 94:11 history 43:6 80:11 HIV 108:23 hold 3:7,8 31:6 32:5 34:13 45:22 60:22 holders 88:16 holding 15:7 59:22 Holy 37:10,17 38:2 39:16 40:16 96:5 home 38:19 40:7 45:5,20 50:8 109:20 homeownership 91:20 homes 39:20 78:17 88:17 honest 34:10 88:23 honor 37:14 honorable 73:3 hope 7:20 9:9 19:24 41:4 42:8 43:2 51:4 55:2 72:11 80:18,23 82:11,23 84:15 85:19 89:21 104:9 hopefully 48:14 81:1 hoping 42:17 83:1 89:15 hospital 37:11,18 37:18 38:2,7,17 38:25 40:16 hospital's 38:12</p>	<p>hosting 4:12 112:9 hosts 46:18 hour 111:16 house 1:1 2:1 11:9 12:17 13:22 14:22 29:20 39:3 44:8 50:18 58:20 59:18 61:8 62:1 80:25 95:7 97:14,22,24 109:10,22 Houses 81:12 housing 31:1 54:5 Howard 1:17 2:10 20:14 41:22 48:3 48:4 51:24 58:11 65:13 78:22 88:6 90:24 97:7,8,16 97:23 98:5 HR 107:24 hundreds 23:2 99:19 Hunter 76:2 Hyde 101:2 hyphen 65:9 74:23 H-a-r-r-i-n-g-t-o-n 58:8 H-a-r-r-i-s 41:21 H-i-l-l 74:23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">I</p> <hr/> <p>idea 21:4 22:2 98:15 ideal 13:23 25:11 26:16 29:14 ideas 10:8 17:7 identified 101:22,23 identifiers 94:21 identify 9:25 15:10 21:17 Illinois 1:9 2:22,22 3:12,23 4:1,21 11:9,21 12:9,12 12:15 13:5,7 14:21 17:4,17,23 18:1,3,5,23 30:17 31:4,16,22,24 33:2,5,19 34:10 38:7,16 39:3 43:24 44:15 49:2 51:19 57:21 58:9 58:21 59:2,23 60:2 61:16,18 62:17,19,20,21 70:6 84:11 85:2,5 92:9 96:20 106:20 114:1 Illinoisans 34:17 60:20 ILRedistricting@...</p>
---	--	---	---	--

<p>19:12 Imagine 74:24 imbalance 47:7 immediately 2:15 immigrant 94:22 104:23 105:1,7,14 immigrants 94:13 95:17 immigration 67:7 impact 52:14 impacted 40:9 46:5 implications 31:8 46:2 importance 21:3 37:14 59:13 80:6 important 9:6,9 10:3,21 23:9,20 24:2,6,23 32:3 34:11 39:25 40:22 41:1 42:21 43:5 43:15 50:16 59:16 59:20,24 67:10 68:5 81:4,7 85:17 112:18,18 importantly 45:1 impress 80:14 impressed 21:6 impressive 55:23 improve 34:8 59:9 94:24 110:13 improved 60:12 incarcerated 45:9 45:17,18,25 46:1 46:12,23 65:17 86:25 92:6 109:2 incarceration 45:5 65:14 75:18 include 2:5 52:25 included 46:16 includes 5:4 including 2:9 10:5 38:8 40:19 45:14 46:25 58:22 96:21 inclusive 32:24 53:4 income 21:22 incorporated 53:25 increase 17:19,21 18:20,25 19:1 23:6 26:11 31:19 increased 18:21 45:17 88:11 increases 18:16 incumbent 72:1 indeed 51:14 52:19 independent 58:21 indexes 38:15,16 Indiana 49:21,22,23 50:2,10 66:12,13</p>	<p>indicated 91:24 individual 14:20 88:22 inequalities 21:21 inflates 47:23 inflating 45:12 influence 16:9,15 16:16 23:23 24:5 27:6,8 31:1,9 33:25 53:7 54:2 56:6,12 57:9 67:3 84:16,17 96:21 inform 11:13 106:8 information 5:25 6:22 8:22 9:7 10:4 19:14 38:24 77:2 informed 63:24 Iniguez 93:11,17,19 94:3,3 97:12,21 97:25 98:17,24 99:5,15 initial 12:16 51:13 69:3 83:8 injustice 48:16 inmates 87:1 input 20:25 87:8,12 96:17 106:12 inside 14:23 insist 55:3 instance 29:8 45:20 82:17 Instead 60:20 Institute 43:25 52:1 52:3 64:18 instituted 22:14 institutions 94:6 instrumental 90:25 105:4 insure 25:22 106:2 insures 11:20 16:22 intact 95:21,25 96:12 105:18 integrity 43:2 89:18 intend 22:8 intention 3:8 interest 6:9 15:11 15:12,18 20:22 22:6 60:3,16 66:25 68:20 94:10 95:20 96:24 106:21 interested 5:24 6:3 7:4 91:7 110:4 interesting 93:8 109:9 interests 15:3 32:3 33:6 34:3 46:20 53:10 58:22 67:22</p>	<p>72:2 81:12 89:22 93:3 interns 55:12 interpretation 14:19 interrupt 62:6 introduce 63:2 75:4 introduced 67:17 investigate 102:3 involved 65:12 86:18 87:4 involves 14:19 Iraq 109:22,22 Island 104:16 issue 9:21 40:5 44:24 55:25 78:7 78:21,24 97:25 100:2,9 105:7 110:10 112:18 issues 9:24 28:14 31:10 39:25 40:19 66:25 67:2,21 81:10 100:7 I-n-i-g-u-e-z 94:4</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">J</p> <hr/> <p>jail 108:7,8,9,20 109:2,5,6 jails 55:1 Jean 72:22 74:16,18 74:22 Jesse 93:11 94:3 Jessica 57:21 63:13 Jewish 101:22 job 38:22 43:18 83:24 John 22:24 join 49:6 55:15 109:21 110:24 joined 2:9,13 15:15 19:16 31:15 49:5 62:11 103:12 108:2 joining 101:11 Jones 52:5 80:3,7 83:24 Joshua 43:22 44:7,9 47:19 48:6,20 49:19 50:6,11 54:18 Jr 74:16 79:8 Judicial 69:17 June 12:21 just 2:5 4:4 5:14 9:9 23:17 25:7,11,13 27:23 28:1,3 29:2 35:21 37:8 42:12 43:14 44:4 48:9</p>	<p>50:15,17,20,20 57:11 58:2 62:9 63:2 65:10,20 71:12 75:24 77:6 77:17,18 78:15 80:14 81:5,11 85:4,15 87:9 89:20 90:9 91:9 99:5 102:8 103:5 103:11 104:7,19 110:18 111:3,15 111:24 112:8 justice 9:5 58:13 71:19 juvenile 71:18 J-e-a-n 74:22 J-e-s-s-e 94:3 j-e-s-s-i-c-a 63:14 J-o-s-h-u-a 44:9</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">K</p> <hr/> <p>K 114:3 Kane 17:22 Karen 1:20 2:5 keep 39:5 43:9 44:5 48:19 54:3,8,15 57:25 65:19 68:20 73:14 75:17 96:11 101:10 105:17 109:2 keeping 79:12 96:24 106:21 Ken 11:1 Kendall 17:22 Kenwood/Oakland 69:14 kept 95:21 key 17:3 48:13 100:2 killed 108:7 kind 7:16 8:1 28:20 42:8 62:24 63:2 77:20 98:20 King 1:8 69:7 know 15:4 25:15 29:14 33:8 35:23 37:20,24 38:20 40:18 43:11 57:5 61:20 63:25 66:12 71:17,17 75:14 79:1,17,25 80:16 81:5 83:21 87:8,9 88:11,12,13,18,21 89:1,3 92:14 97:10 110:21 111:8,9 knowledge 55:9 known 15:10 43:5</p>	<p>71:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <hr/> <p>labor 104:21 105:6 105:14 ladies 100:1 lady 102:16 Lake 69:13 land 70:22 71:2,10 landmarks 92:12,16 language 16:4,14 34:4 94:20 101:18 Lansing 66:11 104:16 large 9:3 16:11 38:3 41:1 46:19 99:10 largely 94:19 largest 17:20 18:22 30:22 44:11 LaSalle 6:20 last 3:2,6 24:11 35:2 36:2 62:16 63:14 65:8 68:10 69:3 79:10 87:23 88:5 92:14,15 105:22 111:20,22 112:25 lastly 54:17 Latasha 37:6 latch 21:8 later 8:6 13:10 33:2 35:25 Latin 30:4,17 Latino 22:16 30:5 30:22 31:6,16,17 31:18 32:2,9,12 32:14,18,25 33:2 33:9,10,16,21 34:2 40:13,14,18 46:3 65:24 66:22 67:2,5,15,20,25 68:6 96:7 97:2 98:18 101:6 105:9 105:18,21 106:1 106:13 Latinos 31:24 32:9 33:6,17,19,25 34:9 45:25 66:3,7 66:14 101:20 law 9:2 11:16 13:17 13:25 15:20 16:19 16:21,22 47:13 82:20 lawmakers 15:9 22:7 Lawn 62:2 Lawndale 100:9,9 100:10,11,12,20 102:8 103:13,14</p>
--	--	---	--	--

<p>lead 74:10 75:5,6,7 75:16,18,22 76:25 77:5,6,15 78:6,6,9 78:11,15,20 79:3 81:8 leader 80:3 leaders 39:3,6 40:23 52:25 53:1 60:23 104:15 leadership 40:4 42:18 43:11 52:18 58:14 64:18 105:15 leading 80:1 leads 70:21 91:23 League 30:4,16 111:21 113:2 learned 24:24 least 3:7 14:9 35:2 48:15 52:11 53:18 53:20 54:23 68:14 77:22 96:16 109:19 leave 28:21 29:25 41:10 90:3 111:16 left 2:7 53:17,23 103:25 111:19 legal 5:19 13:14 30:19 33:13 legislation 16:3 39:8 39:16 105:5 legislative 2:25 12:2 12:9,23 14:24 31:21 32:1 35:2 44:8 52:6 59:12 79:24 96:13 legislators 22:8 59:13,16 78:8 95:15 legislature 11:22 12:15,23 55:6 85:16 99:17 101:10 110:13 lengths 28:7 Leon 72:22 74:16 79:7,15 83:13 LeShawn 48:11 107:24 less 21:12 46:13 56:15 108:4 109:13 let 2:16 10:24 49:4 49:11,13 54:20 81:5 108:15 111:3 Letasha 72:20 letters 96:3,5 let's 11:5 17:10 35:10 56:19</p>	<p>103:25 level 3:23 17:13 48:15 73:20 78:20 81:2 85:9 99:13 levels 55:6 95:3 97:12 liberty 22:23 License 1:24 life 22:23 34:11 38:16 39:7 40:15 108:24 like 4:12,21 7:24 8:10,11,13 15:8 28:3 36:23 37:5 38:4 39:9 41:16 49:6 50:24 51:16 55:7 58:10,14 59:21,21 64:14 67:12 68:14 69:9 70:3 71:6 78:15 79:9 82:1 84:9 85:1,6 87:24,24 88:23 90:8,17,19 90:24 92:3,11,24 93:21 97:1 99:1,2 100:2,7,8 101:4,9 102:15 103:8 107:20 110:22 likely 7:20 36:3 limit 7:20 65:5 93:16 limitation 5:23 line 8:6 12:8 61:17 62:20 67:16 80:23 82:23 lines 2:24 10:7,10 21:11 42:23 47:14 49:24 59:14 82:4 83:1 84:7 99:7,23 107:19,19 linguistic 66:8 67:8 67:21 68:4 liquor 77:2 list 64:16 listen 15:8 59:20 listening 49:14 little 6:22 42:12 78:9 109:10 live 69:12,13 83:19 83:25 85:10 87:11 89:4 lived 102:15 lives 38:21 69:21 living 38:10 local 11:3 27:13,15 31:10 42:11,20 43:10 60:4 94:7 94:24</p>	<p>locally 24:18 located 6:18 45:13 46:18 47:2 104:13 Locke 22:24 locked 76:4 long 109:1 look 10:9,16,19,20 11:16 14:25 15:9 17:10 28:11 33:24 34:4 36:16 42:5 42:18 50:19 66:16 66:21 74:3 76:5 85:6,24 86:15,20 89:15 90:8 looked 54:19 64:2 looking 8:21 28:4 34:10 73:16 74:7 94:13 looks 42:11,18 Loomis 84:1 Lopez 65:9 Lopez-Calderon 64:17 65:1,3,7,8 68:10 loss 18:12 88:4 lost 25:8,13 38:22 80:20 85:15 lot 8:20 17:24 24:23 24:24 27:11 37:24 51:22 57:5 77:8 88:19 90:23 92:19 lots 75:6 louder 71:9 love 49:11 90:9 lower 56:17 lucky 20:17 LULAC 30:5,18,20 30:21 32:7,23 34:8,23 35:6 Luther 1:8</p>	<p>majority/minority 22:4 56:4,7,9 make 6:21 7:12 8:13 9:17 10:13 10:14 14:4 21:11 24:14 29:9 32:9 41:5 42:2,3,9 61:4 67:24 68:5 70:4 70:13 77:19 84:4 84:5 85:3,20 87:6 89:13 91:24 102:9 102:14,17 108:9 108:25 109:1 112:11 makers 16:7 makes 60:6 73:19 making 6:17 18:22 20:23 59:7 malapportionment 25:4 MALDEF 33:13 malicious 10:18 man 87:3 108:1,6 manager 70:5 mandates 13:18 Manor 87:25 90:14 many 3:10 9:13 14:25 20:24 21:2 21:6 23:1,7 33:8 38:5,5 39:11,24 39:24 40:14,18 43:3 48:7 54:6 55:24 56:22 59:23 70:15 83:24 84:24 86:21 88:3,3 95:2 105:9 106:15 map 6:13,15,17 7:9 7:13 8:24 9:8,12 9:18 10:10 12:9 12:20,22 13:4,5 16:7 17:4 25:16 25:16 35:23 42:8 52:6,7,11 59:6 60:7 61:14,19 62:24 63:2 72:10 72:12,13,13,14 74:3,4 79:19,25 80:19 81:22,23 82:2,4,15,19,24 84:21,22 85:19,25 86:15 89:9 91:7 91:23 96:13 99:18 101:4,11,13 105:22 107:15 mapping 62:24 96:12 MapQuest 37:23 maps 6:3 9:11,22</p>	<p>12:17 17:12 19:3 19:6 22:10 23:5 24:14 25:20,24 28:4 33:3 34:19 34:25 35:5 37:21 42:18,23 60:2,7,9 60:11,18,22,23 61:5 66:21 67:16 67:18 68:14,18 81:25 86:19 87:10 87:12,13,15 95:4 96:15 102:21 Marengo 31:14 marginalized 41:2 81:13 marijuana 54:24 Mark 19:22 24:12 24:20,20 25:2 27:11 Marks 25:1 Mark's 24:24 Marlow 1:13 2:6 41:23 90:21 105:3 Marshall 69:7 Martin 1:8 massive 73:17 matter 1:7 matters 21:10 80:13 Matthew 19:17 Mattie 76:1 maximize 15:2 may 16:11 20:3 25:21 48:20 64:1 64:1 111:23 maybe 28:10 62:4 106:7,8 MC 86:8 McKinley 93:12 100:1,5,5 103:6,8 103:17,20 mean 38:21 52:10 means 5:6 14:1 63:18 70:22 measure 14:10 measures 28:12 39:5 mechanism 10:13 mechanisms 10:16 media 39:22 106:9 106:15 medical 39:20 meet 47:12 60:11 meeting 107:9 114:9,12 meetings 103:11 106:9 member 13:8 61:15 61:22 62:18 69:8</p>
---	--	--	--	---

M

Madam 8:17 35:19
37:3 44:7 48:5
49:10 55:7 72:25
78:2 97:8 98:11
107:6
made 39:7 68:13
83:16 89:22 95:12
main 21:10
maintain 80:24 81:1
83:2 89:18 92:18
major 25:4 44:24
52:2
majority 12:18 13:2
16:12,17 26:6,13
27:2 32:8,25
33:17,21 80:2

<p>90:14 112:2 members 1:11 2:4,8 2:17 4:20 7:18 13:1,3,9 20:11 30:11 31:13 34:15 34:23 35:6 39:12 44:8 58:19,24 59:13 80:20 87:7 93:20 97:2 110:9 men 55:1 70:6 86:22 mention 10:24 49:4 mentioned 25:4 29:7 91:9 104:24 105:12 106:5 men's 70:5 message 60:13 met 72:3 meth 49:25 Metropolitan 79:18 Mexican 33:13 94:11 MICHAEL 1:15 Michelle 36:24 41:15,20 microphone 62:5 middle 30:14 51:13 69:3 83:8 might 7:9 60:12 migrating 91:12 Mike 2:11 mile 5:3 21:18 25:6 25:9 27:17 95:1,1 miles 25:12 37:23 92:14,15 million 58:24 mind 43:9 54:3,9,15 minimum 27:5 47:12 minister 86:17 minorities 3:20 4:2 16:6 23:19,21 24:3 26:2 60:4 minority 8:11 15:21 15:24 16:4,5,11 16:14 18:23 19:4 22:20 25:19,20,22 26:4,19 56:5 minus 49:16,18 minute 65:5 93:16 minutes 7:21 20:5 30:9 38:21 44:6 47:18 49:23 65:6 mirrors 13:17 miscount 46:8 47:7 mission 4:23 30:24 mistake 83:16 mix 57:11,13</p>	<p>moment 80:6,15 Monday 36:6,8,10 money 51:25 monies 109:7,19 Monique 1:14 2:11 monster 28:5 monsters 28:9,14 month 92:7,9 more 3:8 4:7 13:1,2 14:8,19 16:6 19:3 19:14 22:20 23:2 23:8,20 24:2,6 26:17 28:11 36:3 36:7 37:22 38:6 40:9 44:15,16,25 46:13 47:19 49:6 50:13 53:21 60:5 75:24 88:16 89:1 91:21 99:14 103:8 103:11 109:18 111:19 Morgan 100:14 101:2 most 15:16 21:10,15 29:14 38:14 39:6 46:10 61:5 88:14 103:1 mouth 106:11 move 76:14 107:19 moved 18:15 26:17 26:20 33:5 53:23 75:5 80:22 91:19 102:6 107:19 moving 42:23,23 66:3,10,11 88:14 much 5:17 10:22 19:9 20:12,12 22:20 23:11 28:4 28:15,16 29:24 30:10 36:21 39:12 41:8,9 43:12,13 43:21 48:1,4 50:25 51:21 52:1 53:22 55:17,21 57:15 58:17 60:5 60:21 61:11 63:7 63:12 64:9 66:7 68:16,22 71:9 72:9 74:8,11,14 77:10,14 78:4 79:11,14 81:15,16 81:19 83:3 85:21 86:2 90:1 93:1,4,7 97:5 100:1 103:16 106:23 110:6,23 multiple 16:13 42:24,24 73:18 88:2</p>	<p>municipal 95:22 municipalities 14:4 municipality 15:5 must 2:24 12:3,18 12:19 13:10,14 14:2,6 22:8,11 31:25 33:20,22 44:21 54:3,22,23 59:24 myriad 81:9 myself 21:6 M-c-K-i-n-l-e-y 100:6 M-i-c-h-e-l-l-e 41:21</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">N</p> <hr/> <p>NAACP 43:23 44:10,13 47:20 48:18 name 2:3 8:2 11:8 13:8 20:9 24:11 24:12,19,25 30:7 30:14 37:11,16 41:19 44:5,9 49:12 51:10,12 57:24 58:6 62:5,9 62:15,16 63:13,14 65:2,8,9 69:1,3 79:10,14 83:7 86:7 87:23 90:11 93:14 94:1 100:4 100:5,24 104:4 107:10 named 69:20 names 13:6 nation 75:16 national 45:22 nation's 30:21 native 21:16 natural 15:5 navigate 39:11 near 5:1 38:19 nearly 38:9,25 necessarily 21:9 necessary 10:14 59:8 need 5:15 9:10 21:19 22:22 32:17 33:15 39:25 70:13 71:15,23 74:3 75:24 76:19,23 87:4 92:17,19 104:19 needed 73:22 needs 8:23 34:6 39:14 40:15,24 41:1,6 42:16</p>	<p>44:22 53:5 67:2 68:3 72:3 84:11 88:10 95:16 negative 50:22 negatively 40:9 neighborhood 24:16 63:17 83:17 83:25 95:24 99:4 108:1 neighborhoods 54:12,13,14,15 88:15 89:13 neighbors 88:1 90:15 94:11 neither 60:15 nests 14:22 never 110:21 111:8 new 6:12 11:15 12:16,22 13:4,14 16:19 19:16 22:5 31:21,25 32:24 33:1,21 39:12,17 39:18,19 45:23 46:7,10,11 47:6 47:11 48:22 57:7 60:18 67:7 72:13 96:20 99:18 102:7 106:19 news 76:17 110:10 next 14:2 30:2,6 41:14 43:22 57:19 72:23 74:4,10,15 86:3 93:10 103:22 nice 20:16 Nickerson 75:10 night 111:20,22 112:25 nine 13:9 91:17 ninth 13:8 nobody 75:20 nod 61:25 nonprofit 31:17 74:25 nonvoting 45:14 47:1 non-incarcerated 46:19 non-metropolitan 45:21 non-partisan 58:21 north 6:19 69:14 94:18 100:10,12 100:13,14 103:14 Northeastern 43:24 51:8,19 note 13:14 37:9 notes 114:10 nothing 103:2</p>	<p>notice 61:2 notification 63:21 64:2 number 4:21 18:11 26:11,17,19,22 29:1 62:19 64:12 81:23 88:17 92:7 102:10 numbers 25:7 28:11 66:18 88:13 101:7 112:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">O</p> <hr/> <p>O 114:3,3 Oak 62:2 oath 114:6 Obama 69:21 80:9 80:11 objective 28:12 obtain 95:13 occasions 61:1 October 13:11 oddly 21:7 off 65:22 70:8 offensive 101:18 offer 7:9 55:11 offered 96:14 office 33:11 59:17 84:4 offices 89:14 officials 39:23 53:1 73:20 often 14:18 45:18 68:2 of-a-million 90:23 Ogden 100:18 oh 36:9 86:12 90:5 97:23 okay 20:21 29:19 36:9 49:21 99:21 103:8 107:10 old 78:17 91:12 107:3 oldest 30:21 44:11 44:12 67:5 94:10 once 82:24 108:8 one 3:3,15,15 4:16 6:17 10:8,8,9 12:4 12:4 13:6,8,18,18 14:21,23 16:10,24 20:14 21:4,4,12 28:25 36:7,8,13 36:15 44:3,11 47:12 13,19 49:13 49:15,18 52:2 54:19,21,25 56:5 57:13 63:6 65:10 65:25 67:12 68:10</p>
---	--	--	--	---

<p>72:12,16 75:15 89:1 95:10 97:18 99:24 107:18 111:19,24 112:21 ones 83:10 one-and-a-half 25:13,14 one-third 38:9,12 ongoing 21:20 62:25 online 23:7 only 7:8 16:20 27:14 33:11 38:2 45:21 60:6 68:5 76:9 81:8 83:10 89:10 90:20 97:19 99:8,9 110:3 111:18 on-the-ground 14:18 open 3:11 20:23 21:13 22:25 39:19 87:7,11 opened 39:18 opening 23:4 52:20 61:9 operation 57:21 opinion 23:19 57:8 81:25 opinions 19:11 opportunities 15:23 20:24 21:21 22:9 34:9 40:25 41:6 59:5 opportunity 3:20 15:3 32:5 34:18 36:23 44:13 55:11 58:25 61:8 72:13 72:16,20 74:9 84:20 85:2,6,24 110:12 opposed 23:22 24:4 56:6 order 2:2 13:12 25:15 79:9 organization 6:3 30:22,24 31:5 35:12,24 66:5 74:25 104:18,21 106:11 organizations 6:4 31:17 33:12 40:6 58:23 62:20 63:23 64:1 66:6 67:14 96:4 104:25 105:21 organize 80:8 originate 47:10</p>	<p>other 2:4,8 5:20 6:1 6:18 9:24 10:9 14:2 21:2 24:17 30:11 35:6,24,25 37:13 38:7 47:21 53:1 57:3,10,14 62:19 63:10 69:12 71:3 75:23 78:8 100:22 101:3,3 103:13 104:25 106:13 108:6 112:19 others 18:14 54:6 88:25 106:14 otherwise 15:15 47:23 ourselves 25:1 out 5:16 7:5 8:3,6 14:15 24:23 25:6 27:8 29:10 44:4 48:23 50:4,4 53:10 54:6 66:1 73:21 74:5 80:1 80:10,16,21 81:5 84:12 89:17 91:6 92:11 99:4,24 102:11 103:1,3,10 103:12 106:10,15 108:19,22,24 109:3 112:13 outcome 16:16 44:16 outcomes 80:16 outline 89:9 outside 54:14 over 3:1 11:14 17:24 32:10,19 38:21 47:17 57:10 57:13 76:7 77:7 78:16 88:11 91:10 111:4 overall 18:14 overburgeoning 92:4 overpopulated 88:12 overview 11:11 overwhelmingly 56:22 own 6:15 58:15 61:13 99:25 owners 89:5 o'clock 1:9 O'Shea 19:17</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">P</p> <hr/> <p>packed 26:1 packing 26:2,18</p>	<p>page 57:21 63:11,12 63:13,14 64:10 98:10,14 99:6 Palos 83:20 112:25 Palos/Orland 111:21 113:2 panel 30:2,6,12 43:20,22 57:19 65:16 70:2 72:8 72:23 74:15 86:1 93:6,10 106:24 110:8,9 panels 7:22 parade 70:21 Pardon 107:7 parents 79:2 parish 96:6 park 32:17 57:22 63:15,17,20 69:13 87:25 90:14,18,24 91:2 92:12,15,16 92:20 100:15,19 101:2,2,2 104:16 Parker 93:11 103:22,24 parks 94:7 part 3:4 7:3 23:25 30:6 34:13 50:10 54:7 55:10 57:11 57:12 61:18 67:15 85:18 100:20 104:8 participate 3:21 8:8 15:24 35:7 44:14 55:12 participation 3:5 87:13 particular 6:2,2 15:17 20:13 55:1 71:16 77:16 78:20 80:15 81:7 82:17 89:9 particularly 104:22 105:6 partnerships 74:1 parts 14:1 49:21 party 13:2,6 21:11 52:18 82:16 Pasquinelli 111:20 113:1 pass 12:18 76:10 105:5 passed 3:6 86:19 passes 12:22 passing 12:16 76:13 passionate 58:12 past 17:24 18:8 25:19 27:10 59:9</p>	<p>59:22 65:12 92:23 pastor 79:17 86:11 86:22 patience 93:2 patronize 79:22 pattern 26:1 patterns 67:7 Paul 93:12 100:5 pay 22:11 106:15 peace 94:23 96:6 Peecher 86:4,7,8,13 87:18,18 penalty 51:21 people 3:11 9:13 10:4 11:2 13:24 14:25 15:13 17:4 19:20 21:8 23:4,7 25:9,12 27:9,21 28:8 37:21 38:9 38:18 39:20 40:2 41:2 42:21 43:5 43:10 44:17 45:3 46:2 48:13 50:4 54:14 56:12 64:13 66:1 70:3,23 71:2 71:6,8,10,17,19 71:23 72:12 78:19 83:25 85:1 86:17 87:13,14 88:14,17 88:19 89:2 91:8 91:11,17 97:6 98:17 99:17 101:15,15,24 102:1,15,17 103:3 103:10 109:4,4,15 109:23 peoples 22:10 33:7 per 29:16 38:6 percent 17:25 18:2 18:4,6,25 19:1 25:10 26:14,15 27:1,7,25 29:2,6 29:12,13,14 32:10 32:11,14,15,19,22 32:23 33:24 45:22 45:23 46:11,13 53:18,20 56:10,15 56:18 66:17,17 73:7,8,8 84:13 91:21 98:18,18 percentage 17:21 45:16 56:17 86:24 87:1 percentages 81:25 82:6 perfect 35:15 72:6 perhaps 82:6 period 35:1</p>	<p>Pershing 94:17 person 3:15 12:4 13:18 21:4 47:13 49:15 61:24 64:16 83:18 101:22 108:3 personal 41:24 persons 45:18 perspective 27:1 40:21 pharmacy 112:7 Phi 69:8 philosophy 19:21 phone 70:11 place 15:23 106:6 109:6 placed 54:1 placement 47:22 places 45:4 plan 12:18,19 13:10 61:13 63:6 102:5 102:24,24 planet 77:16 plans 15:21 22:14 plant 75:12,13 play 16:20 90:23 played 5:21 please 5:16 8:5 11:6 24:11 50:19 54:8 58:1 61:4 65:18 66:21 68:19 77:4 79:10 83:22 90:12 104:3 106:15 107:1 pleased 30:12 34:20 35:9 73:23 75:22 92:1 pleasure 51:4 plus 49:15,18 pockets 87:10 podium 62:13 point 9:15 28:1 50:16 67:24 68:12 81:7 91:6 92:11 98:21 100:23 pointed 84:12 points 14:7 poison 75:5,6,16,19 75:22 77:5,6,15 poisoned 79:3 poisoning 78:6,9,11 78:15 policies 44:1 47:4 54:7 political 5:25 13:2 15:1 19:22 20:17 21:1 24:5 31:1 44:16,20 45:12</p>
---	---	--	---	---

<p>46:9 47:8,24 52:14,18 55:14 58:24 62:18 84:4 86:18 95:9,16 101:8 politically 70:18 politicking 70:12 politics 56:21 111:11,13 poor 95:17 populated 5:2 46:13 91:13 population 2:21 3:1 3:17,25 12:7 13:17,20,22,23 14:16 16:17 17:15 17:17,18,21,25 18:2,3,5,8,13,18 18:20,21,24 19:6 19:7,7,8 22:12,16 26:12,15,22,25 27:18,19,20,22 29:4,5,11,17 31:2 31:23 32:10,11,14 32:15,18,19,22 33:10 34:6 38:3 40:13 45:12,22 46:16,17,19 47:1 47:11 49:1,17 53:22 56:16 65:24 86:24,25 88:21 91:18 92:5 98:16 105:18 populations 12:3 15:24 18:15 19:4 22:16 25:19 26:8 45:14 46:3 47:23 87:10 port 94:12 portions 5:4 position 47:20 80:8 possibilities 22:23 possibility 34:21 60:21 82:4 possible 3:11 15:1 27:4 56:11,25 57:1 59:9 68:8 80:15,19 99:3 post 6:25 post-racial 56:20 potential 26:18 96:15 potholes 21:23 power 45:12 47:8 powerfully 39:22 practice 14:17 46:25 pray 89:21</p>	<p>praying 42:17 83:1 precedence 57:10 precedent 14:11 precincts 6:5 precise 20:7 predictability 73:16 prefer 93:18 preferred 56:7,9 57:13 pregnant 76:25 77:1 prepared 7:24 24:22 43:14 preparing 60:20 preschool 76:24 presence 19:17 present 1:11 6:6 23:8 45:2 50:22 58:25 63:6 96:15 101:12 presentation 6:23 7:15,16 17:5 21:2 65:23 presented 9:19,22 33:1 61:21 presenting 33:3 35:22 36:1 presents 52:16 preserve 21:20 22:8 preserving 23:18 president 2:14 4:10 12:11 37:17 44:10 69:20 79:15 80:3 80:7,12 87:22,25 90:15,16 pretty 58:17 prevent 15:23 16:5 prevented 78:12 principle 3:15 12:4 principles 13:15,16 15:22 57:11 prior 35:2 68:15 priorities 32:5 prison 45:14,17 46:16,19 47:10 54:18 87:1 prisoners 45:1,4,8 46:8,10,20,21 47:1,10 prisons 45:13,23 46:17 47:2,22 109:15 privilege 65:15 probably 28:14 65:14 problem 26:7 45:7 53:9,14 76:1,4,6 76:21,22,23</p>	<p>problems 52:15 76:8 procedure 11:11 procedures 11:12 proceed 20:3 proceedings 1:6 52:12 113:7 114:8 114:12 process 3:4,12,21 4:3 11:20 12:13 15:25 17:3,10 20:23 21:12 23:4 23:23 24:5 41:3 44:15,18 45:15 46:10 52:14,19,20 52:24 53:2,3 54:9 54:10 55:4,13,16 59:1 61:10 62:25 63:25 64:2 65:22 67:17,23 72:4,11 80:17 85:18 86:18 86:18 87:4,5,7,11 96:3 106:3 112:18 produced 79:25 product 53:4,13 professor 19:23 20:17 24:13 28:17 43:23 51:8 55:22 professors 5:12 11:4 20:1 profile 12:12 program 108:14,18 108:19 112:7 programs 47:5 75:1 project 62:20 75:3 104:12 promote 59:4 94:23 95:17 pronounced 93:11 pronouncing 86:5 property 22:25 89:5 proponent 22:2 proposals 33:4 propose 55:8 84:22 proposed 6:13 9:12 9:18 60:8,18 protect 16:3 31:18 41:6 42:2,4,14 protected 44:23 protecting 43:1 96:19 106:18 protection 32:8 protects 105:5 provide 3:20 4:23 17:1 39:20 55:16 96:17 provided 105:22 provides 47:3</p>	<p>providing 38:18 public 1:2 3:5 6:16 9:11,20 10:5 15:8 16:23 23:5 33:11 34:13,24 35:1 51:1 54:5 60:6,7 60:10,16,18 61:2 61:3,10 70:7,7,7 71:20 85:20 96:16 Pulaski 100:19 pulled 50:20 pulse 31:6 punish 110:2 punished 109:17 punishment 110:1 pursuant 22:25 pursuit 22:24 push 22:17 put 8:24 9:8 71:23 82:14 83:11 85:14 102:11 103:3,10 112:19 putting 52:10 71:20 71:24 85:4 P-a-g-e 63:14 P-a-u-l 100:6 P-e-e-c-h-e-r 86:13 p.m 1:9</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Q</p> <p>quality 38:15 40:15 42:15 quarter 90:22 question 28:25 48:2 49:9,13 56:1 57:4 62:9 63:5 77:15 questions 23:13 28:18 29:23 35:9 35:16 41:12 43:20 50:13 55:20 57:18 63:8 64:10 68:24 72:8 74:13 77:11 81:17 86:1 87:18 89:25 93:6 97:6 98:7 103:18 106:24 110:8,15 quick 4:18 23:17 28:25 49:13 Quinn 16:2 quite 23:25 70:1</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">R</p> <p>race 16:1 40:20 racial 16:4,13 53:11 94:20 racism 28:10 71:23 radius 99:10 raise 9:15</p>	<p>raised 75:11 random 13:8 range 19:5 44:6 ranking 112:2 Ranoule 64:21 69:2 70:11 rapidly 40:12 rate 46:1 rather 57:13 rationale 60:24 reach 5:16 106:15 110:22 reached 32:18 33:23 react 9:11,20 read 22:13 58:17 76:17,18 ready 35:7 84:22 real 4:18 10:11 41:6 43:5 49:1 70:6 79:2 90:11 realistic 56:20 realities 14:18 reality 39:8 40:7 realize 22:22 89:17 realized 75:8 really 8:20 22:17 23:22 27:6 42:3 43:14 55:22 58:13 63:5 67:2 74:3,6 75:21 97:17 99:4 99:12 104:9 106:12,25 112:5 112:12 reapportionment 85:17 107:15 reason 10:2 101:10 reasons 54:25 88:24 receive 63:21 received 63:23 76:19 96:5 receives 38:6 Recent 40:11 recently 11:15 48:9 recess 112:12 113:4 recited 110:14 recognize 37:6 59:24 65:13 68:19 93:21 96:23 recognized 33:15,21 95:20 reconsidering 88:20 record 80:11 96:14 98:11,12 recount 64:7 84:11 84:14,19 88:20 redistrict 11:25 redistricting 1:1 2:2</p>
---	---	--	--	---

<p>3:4 4:20 5:22 6:11 7:17 8:13 11:11 11:13,15,19,20 12:13,24 13:12 15:20 16:22 17:3 17:10 31:8 37:15 41:3 44:8,14,19 44:25 45:8,15 46:6,9 48:25 52:8 52:12,17,23 53:2 55:4,12 57:10 58:20 59:1,3,10 61:4,17 62:2,22 70:12 71:1 72:3 77:17 79:24 92:25 93:20 96:8,15 106:2,9 redraw 12:5 redrawing 12:8 42:1,8 reducing 105:14 reduction 15:23 reference 78:9 referring 50:18 98:10 reflect 12:6 32:4 49:1 53:6 60:2 102:12 reflected 46:4 reform 58:13,24 62:18 reformed 64:3 reforms 22:13 refurbishment 91:1 regarding 6:10 regards 84:25 85:8 region 4:24,25 19:5 21:24 34:9 46:14 66:6 67:20 regression 83:11 rehabilitate 109:3 reiterate 92:24 relationships 95:15 98:2,4 release 46:24 released 2:20 12:14 87:1 92:6,8 relevant 6:4 relief 51:7 religious 6:1 52:25 67:14 94:6 105:20 religiously 15:15 relocated 53:24 80:22 relocation 54:4 rely 89:12 remain 46:24 92:3 remap 74:4</p>	<p>remapping 41:25 remaps 74:10 remarks 44:5 47:17 57:25 58:18 remember 65:4,15 82:14 93:14,15 99:23 remind 39:24 remiss 51:17 removed 45:19 rep 70:10 93:22 98:2 108:16 repeat 83:15 repopulation 54:13 report 1:6 17:14 reported 1:23 18:24 114:8 reporter 7:25 20:9 28:22 30:1,8 36:20 41:11,19 44:5 51:11 58:2 65:18 74:21 79:10 90:12 93:15 104:4 107:2,11 114:6,15 reports 18:17,19 53:16 represent 43:4,8 58:23 81:12 86:8 89:4,15 93:2 representation 11:22 15:21 16:3 25:18,21,23 28:8 32:2 42:6 44:20 46:9 47:24 53:3 55:5 59:5 64:8 70:1 73:17 77:18 77:22 80:24 82:12 84:3 85:9,15 88:5 91:25 92:21 96:18 106:18 representative 1:12 1:13,14,15,16,17 1:18,19,20 2:1,6 2:10,10,11,25 4:8 4:9 5:5,17 8:15,16 10:22,23 11:1 14:23 19:15 20:10 20:15,19 23:11,15 23:16 24:1,8,9 28:16,19,23 29:7 29:19,22 30:11 35:10,14,18,19 36:7,11,13,16,18 37:3,4,4,5,8,10 39:10,13 41:9,22 43:19 47:16 48:1 48:2,4,11 49:3,8 49:10,20 50:9,12</p>	<p>50:13,14,15 51:3 51:7,14,18,22 53:4 55:4,18,20 55:21 56:14,24 57:3,15,17 58:11 58:15 61:11,20,24 62:4,12 63:5 64:9 64:23 65:4,11 67:3 68:9,22 69:16 72:6,15,19 74:11,20 76:2 77:10,12,13,13,14 78:1,2,3,3,4,22,22 78:23 79:6,12,20 81:16,18,19 82:9 82:25 83:3,4,11 84:7 85:23 86:10 87:17,23 89:24 90:5,8,11 93:4,18 94:1 97:5,7,8,16 97:17,23 98:5,6,8 98:9,12,14,20,22 98:22,25 99:13,16 99:22 100:3 103:4 103:7,16,21 104:3 105:3,3 106:23 107:7,10,24 110:6 110:11,14,16,17 110:17,18,24 111:1,2,7,12,14 111:15,18,24 112:1,2,10,23,24 113:1 representatives 4:8 11:10 20:13 34:1 34:12,14 37:13 39:4 41:22 42:7 42:24 43:16 65:11 72:2 73:2,19,24 75:23,25 81:11 88:3 90:20 92:2 92:17 97:11 109:10 110:2 112:16 represented 15:4 33:6,16 40:3 42:6 70:3 73:7 99:10 representing 18:25 19:1 30:3 43:23 57:22 79:19 94:4 104:11,14 113:2 represents 17:4 66:5 69:20 77:22 reps 4:16 5:7 43:3 71:3 107:22 Republican 82:16 request 72:19 requests 35:4</p>	<p>require 2:23 63:19 required 9:1,2 requirement 14:8 47:13 requirements 4:4 5:20 16:19,21 requires 3:6,14 4:2 13:25 15:20 requiring 16:7,23 Research 44:1 reside 45:10 residence 89:2 residency 45:2,11 resident 50:2,3 residential 26:1 89:4 residents 3:12 4:24 11:21 13:23 15:9 17:2 18:10,12 31:19 46:19 47:3 53:5 54:4,5 63:20 63:22,24 64:5 80:21 89:3,16 94:6,19,21 95:13 95:24 96:2 105:13 resist 22:18 resources 6:17 63:23 68:4 respect 3:14 15:21 44:24 60:3 68:19 96:23 106:20 respected 105:1 respectfully 35:3 respond 48:20 responsibility 12:16 12:22 77:9 responsible 34:14 responsive 60:16 98:3,22 result 12:5 13:21 results 11:17,17 21:21 22:7 107:17 retained 33:22 retention 32:24 return 88:19 REV 86:7 Reverend 86:3,7 87:17 reversed 101:4 revert 56:12 review 69:18 72:13 revolve 22:15 Rey 64:17 65:8 re-draw 2:24 re-drawing 59:11 re-written 102:10 RFP 63:22 rich 101:21,23</p>	<p>Richard 69:24 103:23 107:3,12 right 2:6 3:9 7:14 16:24 25:5,9 27:13 40:1 42:6 49:22 76:25 78:25 79:2 84:22 86:5 93:11 98:11 rights 3:19 4:1 11:14 15:22 31:2 31:18 44:23 72:3 82:22 94:22 96:19 96:20,20 104:22 104:25 105:6,14 105:14 106:18,19 106:20 risen 17:25 18:4,6 rising 22:12 rival 108:5 Rivers 19:24 road 2:9 34:11 78:23 Robert 43:23 51:8 51:12 Rockford 31:14 Rogers 101:2 role 5:21,21 10:12 61:3 roll 50:19 Ronald 93:10 103:22,24 room 39:17 rooms 6:21 Roosevelt 100:18 108:13 Rose 1:18 4:9 43:22 44:9 49:8,10,20 50:9,12 98:8,9,14 98:20,25 99:13,16 111:14,15,24 112:2 Rosemary 30:2,15 roughly 91:9 95:1 98:18 routine 57:2 Rowan 11:4 19:21 20:10 23:12,17,24 24:6 rule 26:10,13 45:11 Ruleman 64:22 rules 45:2 rulings 12:1 run 84:3 108:5 running 59:17 81:5 rural 46:13 47:8,22 Ryan 30:5 36:22 37:2,10,12,16 41:12</p>
---	---	---	--	---

<p>R-a-n-o-u-l-e 69:3 R-e-y 65:8 r-i-b 87:24 R-i-c-h-a-r-d 107:12 R-o-b-e-r-t 51:12 R-o-w-a-n 20:21 R-y-a-n 37:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">S</p> <p>sacrificial 26:3 saddened 28:7 Salvador 30:3,19 same 9:10 10:11 13:1 27:19 33:18 35:12,23 45:9 64:20 70:17 85:4 92:22 107:5,8 saving 39:8,16 saw 66:19 saying 54:20 70:11 76:16 77:20 81:6 81:22 97:20 98:21 99:21 101:14 102:16 says 3:19,24 114:6 schedule 6:20 34:24 41:16 scheduled 3:9 9:18 36:2,6 scheduling 9:2 59:19 school 21:17 74:25 75:7,10 76:6,15 76:20 108:11 schools 75:17 94:7 94:24 science 19:22 20:17 21:1 28:5 55:14 scientific 14:10 screen 7:7 17:6 Scudder 11:8,8 seats 26:3 80:1 second 9:21 94:10 102:2 secondly 54:12 seconds 68:11 Secretary 13:7 secure 10:17 security 7:10 9:24 see 8:23 9:10 11:7 17:12 20:16 35:4 36:3 48:6 60:7 66:18 68:14 70:2 76:7 82:1 83:12 85:1 89:7 99:6,20 113:5 seeing 10:11 77:8</p>	<p>seems 18:15 108:21 seen 11:6 17:24 40:12 sees 86:25 segregated 26:1 segregation 28:10 28:12 select 24:7 32:4 selfish 42:13 senate 12:18 13:23 14:23 16:4 39:4 47:12 59:18 80:1 80:4,8,25 83:12 84:6 85:16 95:7 96:8 97:14,21 109:10 senator 49:5 52:5 69:19 73:25 76:1 80:10 Senatorial 69:16 82:8 83:23 senators 4:17 71:4 75:23,25 92:2 seniors 91:14 sense 80:5,19 87:13 sensitive 21:16 sent 109:21 sentence 47:19 103:5 sentences 109:5 separate 42:7 September 13:5 series 12:1 serious 75:8 79:3 seriously 50:24 seriousness 80:14 serve 13:8 38:10 40:5,23 96:4 served 94:18 serves 40:16 service 27:23 30:23 38:4 39:7,21 94:7 109:21 services 21:23 38:18 39:5 40:9,18 42:10,16,20 73:21 74:6 76:19 89:1 95:13,14 set 10:8 24:15 34:24 36:2 seven 46:1 47:11 seventh 6:19 69:14 99:9 several 13:14 26:5 33:12,17 40:6 61:1 104:24 111:16 shape 14:14 97:18</p>	<p>shapes 25:25 28:6 share 17:2 37:22,25 38:24 41:16 46:20 67:20 94:20 shared 24:24 32:3 66:25 94:22 105:13 shares 34:3 sharing 19:10 74:14 shift 18:14 82:5 shifts 3:1 shipped 50:1 ships 70:15 shooting 108:5 short 7:15 48:12 60:13 109:1 shorthand 114:8,10 114:15 shot 69:22 108:6 show 7:15 8:11 11:5 11:5 21:7 31:25 70:23,25 showed 112:16 shown 12:7 19:4 shows 40:11,13 91:15 shrink 54:21 side 2:11 4:25 27:14 38:4 40:12 42:5 42:11,20 43:10 44:10 48:18 65:21 66:2,10,22 67:5 67:25 68:1 86:9 88:15 89:10 104:14 105:11,24 sign 21:8,9 signatures 96:1 signed 7:19 8:9 11:16 12:19 16:3 64:13 108:14 significant 18:8,16 38:23 45:7 significantly 44:16 simple 60:14 simply 24:4 29:3 57:13 since 17:21 27:11 32:9 33:11 35:11 39:14,16 84:7 101:1 sincerely 70:2 single 35:14 69:10 sir 49:7 Sisters 37:19 sit 41:25 42:13 sitting 59:15 102:13 situation 33:18 54:19</p>	<p>size 25:11 26:16 sizeable 27:8 skews 45:11 Skyles 88:6 slide 6:22 7:15 8:11 11:5,5 31:25 slip 8:4,6 19:25 small 47:23 95:9 smallest 17:13 smallish 26:7 social 5:25 34:3 67:21 68:4 71:8 94:7 socially 15:14 society 28:9 socio 94:20 sociology 55:15 software 9:25 10:18 solely 16:1 some 5:12 7:19 18:12 19:3 22:13 22:14 24:17,23 28:6,11 31:13 35:24 43:16 48:15 71:4 79:2 80:20 80:21 84:24 85:8 85:21 101:10 110:9 113:5 somebody 85:3 someone 49:22 108:21 something 48:14 49:1 50:23 71:16 76:11 77:5 78:15 83:13 87:12 97:19 99:3 sometime 110:21 sometimes 10:4 14:4 39:23 98:25 soon 36:11,12 sorry 11:4 62:6 95:14 98:8 sort 9:8 30:5 66:3 90:17 sound 101:8 sources 38:13 south 1:8 4:25 27:14 42:4 44:10 48:18 53:23 66:9 66:10,22 67:4 69:13 83:19 86:8 88:15 89:10 94:17 100:10,12,13,14 102:6,8,22 103:9 103:14 105:11 111:21 southeast 64:19 65:21 66:2,22</p>	<p>67:5,19,25 68:1 104:13 105:11,23 southern 5:1 27:23 28:1 85:2,5 southward 27:24 82:5 southwest 38:4 40:12 96:7 space 17:1 Spanish 33:7 100:21 speak 8:5 20:2 30:12 34:17 43:14 58:3 63:15 64:15 71:2 72:20 73:10 74:9 101:8,20,22 110:9 111:22 speaker 112:25 speaking 2:15 17:23 33:7 101:24 speaks 84:17 special 1:1 2:1 8:12 63:19 73:1 76:12 82:25 specific 6:7 77:17 spell 8:1 20:8,21 24:11 30:7 37:11 41:19 44:4 51:10 57:24 62:8 65:1 69:1 74:20 79:9 87:23 90:12 93:14 94:2 100:4 104:4 107:10 spelled 58:7 62:6 spelling 86:12 spirit 69:6 split 68:21 95:2 99:1,14,20 100:9 100:21 splitting 106:22 spoke 62:1 111:20 Spokesperson 8:12 sponsored 37:19 48:11 spot 66:13 spread 14:14 spreading 66:9 spring 3:6 Springfield 6:18 36:4,8,10 78:14 79:5 SS 114:2 St 37:19 stabilized 91:22 stacked 25:24 staff 10:25 52:5 76:14 staffed 76:9</p>
---	---	--	---	--

<p>stand 35:7 112:12 113:4 standard 13:18 14:12 Starks 43:23 51:6,8 51:12,13,24 55:22 56:8,19 57:1,12 57:16 84:12 start 7:14 8:10 11:2 11:3 42:22 64:25 77:1 86:6 93:13 104:3 started 65:22 starting 66:22 state 1:7 2:14,21 3:8 3:23 4:4,11,16,17 4:18,22,24 5:5,7,8 5:13,16 9:4,5 10:25 11:15,22 12:2,3,6,15,17,17 12:18 13:7,17,19 13:25 14:6 15:9 15:19 16:19,21,24 17:17 18:22 19:20 21:19,24 24:21 25:10 26:25 29:11 29:17 30:16,19 31:7,21 35:7 37:1 38:7,16 39:2 41:8 46:7 47:11,15 48:10,15 49:1,24 50:1,3,4,4 55:6 58:15 59:13,19 60:17 64:23 65:21 65:25 69:4,9,15 70:10 71:3,21 72:1 73:2,18,24 73:24 75:23,23,25 75:25 76:2 78:16 80:1,4,7,9 81:10 81:14 84:10,15,18 85:7,15,16 87:3 92:1,2,8,17,18 93:22 94:1 95:7,7 95:21 96:12 97:1 98:2 99:5 105:5 107:21 108:16 111:4 112:9 114:1 stated 31:24 69:25 statement 8:14 35:13,14,22 70:13 72:5 110:25 statements 73:12 states 2:19,22 3:13 11:23 12:5 14:21 31:3 44:12 80:10 80:12 81:3 82:18 82:21</p>	<p>statewide 17:25 18:2,4,6 19:2 31:5 31:5 58:22 state's 11:11 17:18 46:10 84:14 stations 6:16 10:6 statute 14:11 stay 28:15 42:8 99:2 STENOGRAPHIC 1:6 stepping 75:21 steps 54:11 stick 80:18 still 21:25 33:8 51:5 67:6 75:7 110:2 110:11,12 stock 94:13 stop 2:15 76:23 101:24 stories 79:3 story 107:25 109:1 straight 108:18 strangeness 28:5 Street 6:20 64:21 70:5 84:2,2 94:17 94:19 100:19,20 strength 26:4 stretch 83:20 stroke 38:20 strong 39:13,25 82:15 strongest 68:8 strongly 9:16 struggling 89:17 student 20:14,18,18 students 55:10,16 studies 24:23 44:1 study 33:7 66:16 studying 15:7 subject 34:11 92:13 submit 7:6 13:6 17:6 72:10 submitted 52:7 substantially 3:16 3:24 13:20 suburban 32:7 suburbs 5:1 18:16 27:23 28:1 53:24 66:10 102:6,7,8 102:22 103:9 105:11 111:21 success 110:22 successful 77:21 successfully 56:16 succinct 58:18 sufficient 60:15 suggest 56:18 60:11 suggested 26:10</p>	<p>27:5 29:15 suggestion 55:19 84:24 suggestions 6:11 summary 58:2 sunsetted 33:9 support 5:8 32:8,12 67:18 68:16 75:24 76:1 77:4 92:17 95:25 96:2,3 105:8 supporter 112:7 supporting 33:4 67:16 supports 32:24 suppose 20:21 supposed 37:24 52:23 Supreme 12:1 13:5 sure 6:21 7:12 9:17 10:13 29:9 36:9 42:2,3 44:4 51:5 55:13 57:5 58:6 62:1,15,25 63:7 65:1 68:5 70:1 78:21 86:4 91:24 102:9,14,17 103:7 112:1 surprised 78:13 surprising 5:3 surrounding 18:15 67:10 104:23 105:12 sworn 114:5 system 54:22,23 59:3,6 71:19 100:17 109:2 S-t-a-r-k-s 51:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">T</p> <hr/> <p>T 1:23 51:13 87:24 114:5 table 63:11 78:7 tabulation 6:5 tail 95:6 98:1 take 6:14 9:16 17:10 20:6 29:16 30:9 34:5,13 35:3 36:23 50:19 55:8 64:20 76:5 86:15 104:9 112:13 taken 52:3 64:7 114:10 taking 40:20 43:13 50:23 106:6 108:22 talk 21:22 29:1 41:25 60:6 65:20</p>	<p>68:17 107:23 talked 25:3 95:23 talking 23:18 42:22 48:8 75:17 101:13 101:14 target 13:22 tasks 52:2 Tatum 64:21 68:25 69:2,3 72:10,18 taught 76:18 taxation 69:25 teach 21:1 team 52:10 technical 52:13 technologies 23:7 Technology 75:10 teetered 56:10 tell 60:8,10 76:3,6 90:11 100:3 107:25 telling 112:17 ten 3:2 12:6 27:19 89:2 109:12 tend 47:9 Tennessee 21:16 tennis 91:2 terminals 23:5 terms 38:15 63:3 82:7,12 Terra 49:23 terrible 77:15 85:10 test 14:20 78:10 82:15 testified 52:7,11 87:9 testify 9:13 testimony 6:25 7:1 7:2,21,23 8:21,21 17:8 20:6,8 23:17 28:21 29:25,25 33:2 36:19 41:10 49:14 50:6 58:1 58:25 61:8 62:7 64:11 68:23 81:20 106:25 testing 78:10 thank 5:16,17,18 8:16,17 10:21,22 19:9,14 20:11,12 20:22 23:10,11,16 24:8,9 28:15,16 28:23 29:22,24 30:10 34:15 35:10 35:19 36:17,18,20 37:7,8 41:8,9,13 43:13,18,19,20 47:24 48:1,4,20 49:3,10 50:12,15</p>	<p>50:25 51:1,21,24 52:1,22 55:16,18 55:21 57:15,16,17 58:13,25 61:7,9 61:11 63:7,8,12 64:8,9,10 65:3 68:8,9,21,22,24 72:8,18,25,25 74:8,11,13 77:9 77:10,14 78:1,4 78:25 79:11,14,20 79:20 81:14,16,19 83:3,4 85:21,23 86:2 87:16,17 89:23,24,25 90:19 90:24 91:4 93:1,3 93:4,7,9,17,19 97:4,5,8 98:5,6,7 98:9 99:21,22 100:1 103:16,21 104:8 105:7 106:22,23,24 107:5 110:4,6,18 110:19,19,22,25 111:3,6,7,16 112:4,8,10,21 Thankfully 39:2 thanking 23:3 thanks 24:12 73:2 111:7 112:21 Thapedi 1:19 4:8 37:3,4,5 39:13 50:14,15 73:3,8 91:3 110:14 their 3:22 15:16 16:15 17:2 23:13 23:22 24:4,7 31:10,19,20 32:4 32:6 34:14 38:19 39:14 40:4,24 44:22,23 45:4,5 45:20 50:7 60:11 60:23,24 71:23 73:17 77:9 87:14 88:19,24 89:1 95:15 96:25,25 102:16 109:9,11 110:3,4 themselves 71:2 87:16 101:9 108:21 theory 14:13 thing 5:6 35:23 49:16 67:12 68:10 100:12,13,14 103:14 109:9 111:25 things 21:2 22:6</p>
--	--	--	---	--

<p>24:17 25:2 40:1 42:12 66:1 85:8 88:25 think 9:4,8 10:3,12 21:15 24:6 31:12 37:25 48:24 56:2 57:12 60:9,22 65:18 68:3,11 70:14 71:5 82:13 84:10,13,15 85:7 87:12 92:7 100:18 109:3,16,17 111:18,19 112:15 112:17 thinking 54:24 83:9 third 69:17,18 70:20 76:10 99:6 thirdly 54:13 70:13 Thirteen 97:12 Thomas 37:6 72:21 72:21,24,25 though 18:3,12 21:6 67:4 90:20 thought 43:15 50:3 thoughts 15:8 17:2 19:10 thousand 38:22 thousands 38:18 99:19 three 7:21 11:7 30:9 39:19 42:7 44:6 45:25 54:3 65:5 75:6,13 90:20 91:8 93:18 95:6,7 97:13,14,21,23 98:4 three-prong 54:10 threshold 33:24 throat 102:25 through 27:24 31:20 33:11 39:11 41:2 46:5 55:23 63:2 66:9 70:6,15 72:3 88:3 102:5 102:24 106:8,11 throughout 3:7 15:18 18:22 19:5 31:6 42:25 59:19 60:17 thrown 102:25 thumb 26:10,13 Thurgood 69:7 ties 46:22 66:8,8,8 tight 41:16 65:5 93:16 time 9:19 12:8 19:4 20:5 24:15 33:9 34:16 41:16 43:13</p>	<p>52:20,21 60:8,21 64:20 72:7,11 73:10 75:2,5,14 76:5,17 79:13 81:4,5 84:3 85:13 85:22 93:1 101:12 103:4 107:14 108:4,13 109:16 110:1 112:19 113:9 times 11:7 46:1 55:24 86:21 tired 77:8 today 3:3 17:8 19:18 25:4 31:11 34:17 38:24 39:6 42:18 43:14 55:1 59:1 60:13 65:22 66:19 73:3,11 75:9 76:3 88:15 98:23 112:6,16 today's 19:10 60:14 together 8:24 9:8 16:14 31:18 33:14 44:2 52:10 53:12 67:9 68:20 74:2 82:15 96:24 106:22 Tom 87:24 tomorrow 36:1,10 113:5 tonight 70:11 torn 78:18 total 17:16 18:4,10 19:3,6 29:3,5,10 29:17 32:15 46:16 95:9 totally 54:5 touched 77:18 tough 98:25 99:1 tour 112:5 town 22:15 109:8 township 15:5 Trabajadones 104:12 track 24:17 102:12 102:14 tract 63:16 tracts 25:7 70:23,25 traditional 5:21 Traditionally 56:8 training 79:2,4 transcribing 6:24 transcript 114:10 transformation 102:5,24 transparency 3:5 16:23</p>	<p>transparent 20:24 59:6 106:3 travel 60:17 78:19 treasury 71:21 treat 49:20 78:11 treatment 82:25 tremendous 46:2 71:25 trekking 66:3,14,18 Tribue 86:4 87:20 87:21,21,24 89:24 90:15 91:24 tried 108:25 tries 24:17 trip 111:17 Trotter 49:5 trouble 4:15 109:24 true 114:9 Truman 92:16 trust 88:23 try 6:24 8:24 10:10 48:13 71:4 78:14 84:3 trying 4:16 9:7 66:1 75:21 77:1 89:18 Tuley 92:13 turning 88:22 Twain 25:1 Twenty 24:20 26:9 two 4:7 6:16 13:6 14:22 16:6 20:1,4 35:2 36:14,15 52:12 53:22 68:14 69:10 90:21 95:7 96:16 97:14,19,21 98:10,14 100:7 type 66:17 101:12 101:17 types 81:24 82:1 T-a-t-u-m 69:4</p>	<p>understand 9:12,23 13:13 40:23 82:3 82:6 understandably 59:15 understanding 7:17 43:7 understood 29:9 underutilized 88:12 unemployment 40:7 81:9 Unidos 104:12 unified 93:24 94:5 95:21,25 96:11 unincorporated 14:3 uninsured 38:11 unique 6:1 unit 66:23 united 2:19,22 3:13 11:23 30:4,17 31:2 35:13 44:12 67:13 80:10,12 81:3 82:18,21 97:3 105:20 units 44:11 universities 4:22 55:10 university 1:8 2:14 4:11,19,22 5:9 19:20 37:1 38:4 43:24 51:9,19 55:14 69:4 108:13 unless 14:2 unlikely 46:23 unmet 40:15 unnecessarily 60:5 until 28:13 76:13 111:9 unveil 60:23 upstate 46:12 47:11 urban 5:2 urge 60:16 73:13 83:15 84:9 86:17 urging 87:6 use 6:21 17:11 20:5 23:7 24:14 27:1 84:16 101:17 used 12:13 13:13 25:7 78:19 88:23 uses 17:14 using 17:13 29:2 usually 45:9 52:17 56:10 utmost 59:12 u-e 87:25 U.S 11:25</p>	<p style="text-align: center;">V</p> <p>vacant 70:22 71:10 variables 21:11,15 57:5,6 variety 34:3 various 25:25 73:18 94:12 vary 15:18 versus 89:2 very 4:10 5:14,17 8:2 10:22 19:9 20:12,12 23:9,11 28:4,15,16 30:10 30:12 39:12 40:22 41:1,8,9,24 42:19 43:21 48:1,4,9 50:16,24,24,25 51:21 52:1,13,13 52:15 55:17,21,24 57:15 61:11 63:7 64:9 65:20 66:7 67:10 68:22 72:9 74:11 75:22 77:10 77:14 78:4,9,10 79:11,14 81:6,6 81:15,16,19 83:3 85:17,21 86:2 88:2 89:25 91:7 91:21 92:1 93:1,4 93:7,16 97:5 98:3 98:3,21 99:10,11 100:1 101:18 103:16 106:23 110:6,23 112:18 112:18 vetted 86:19 vice 37:16 vie 99:1 view 34:18 viewing 6:16 10:6 views 6:7 violence 40:8 105:15 virtually 46:12 viruses 9:23 visit 19:12 23:5 79:4 112:6 voice 4:2 31:9 40:4 43:15 71:10,11 86:14 96:25 111:2 voices 15:16 39:25 44:22 59:4 87:15 104:10 voluntarily 54:5 volunteer 30:24 vote 3:15 5:7 12:5 13:2,18 21:4 35:5</p>
--	---	---	--	---

<p>42:21 47:13 50:22 60:9,19,25 95:11 96:16,25 110:13 voted 34:20 68:15 86:16 voter 6:5 voters 16:12 59:4 59:20,24 89:17 111:22 113:3 votes 12:19 35:3 48:12 50:21 voting 3:19 4:1 11:14 15:22 31:18 32:11,15,19 50:22 82:22 96:19,19,20 106:18,19,20 voucher 88:16 89:2 vs 21:3</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">W</p> <hr/> <p>W 64:21 69:3,7 wall 10:1,17 64:21 70:5 Wanda 86:5 87:20 90:2,3,5,12 want 5:14 6:6,7,14 7:5,9 8:6,8,17,25 21:8 22:17,21 23:3 29:8 34:15 39:24 42:3 43:17 50:16 52:21 58:4 58:13 60:6 61:7,9 63:1 65:10 66:20 70:11 73:1 77:18 78:5 79:1 84:20 91:4,6,23,24 101:5 102:9 103:5 103:12 104:7 105:2 106:12,17 110:18 112:4,8,11 wanted 5:22 26:11 65:13,20 67:24 68:12 75:3 80:5 86:14 111:15 wants 10:8 60:7,10 61:24 70:2 ward 19:17 36:25 43:17 69:13 70:20 70:21 71:6 72:21 73:5,6,7,7,23 85:13,14 107:15 107:18,18 warden 108:15 wards 95:8 97:15 warm 5:14 Washington 43:25 52:1,3,9 57:22 63:15,17,20</p>	<p>wasn't 43:14 watch 79:13 watched 103:2 water 14:3 Watkins 112:4 Watson 2:15 4:6,10 4:15 25:3 112:22 Waukegan 31:14 32:13 way 9:10 34:10 66:16 87:14 88:5 88:9 100:16 101:14 103:9 112:17 Wayne 2:14 4:6 ways 14:10 15:2 42:19 wealth 21:22 55:9 website 7:1,3,13 19:13 98:13 week 33:2 35:25 36:3 68:14 weeks 35:2 68:15 96:16 weigh 21:10 welcome 2:16,17 4:13,18,20 5:14 7:6 19:17 36:24 41:18 49:6 51:4 85:24 welcomed 52:19 welcomes 44:13 welcoming 5:18 welfare 69:11 109:11 110:3 well 7:2 8:22 19:24 20:5 27:16 41:7 47:17 52:13 53:7 56:2 60:23 67:14 67:18 69:7 70:19 79:17 81:1 82:9 83:14 88:2 95:8 97:3 102:6 105:7 106:13 110:12 111:10 well-informed 8:20 went 27:21,25 48:22 70:15 85:12 90:25 102:23 108:8 were 9:2 22:13 33:6 35:22 38:17 48:13 54:6,11 63:22,24 74:4 75:2 78:18 80:2 81:22 82:7 82:14,17,18 83:10 84:7 85:13 97:17 107:17 108:4,5 113:7</p>	<p>west 75:15 77:23 94:16 102:6 western 53:23 94:15 we'll 11:16 we're 7:14 25:16 30:18 47:17 50:18 63:6 78:23 81:8 96:2 101:15,15,25 101:25 102:1,3 104:20 106:4 we've 25:6 64:12 75:12 whichever 44:3 93:12 while 5:15 13:23 25:10 46:22 53:15 59:7,14 white 17:25 27:19 47:9 56:21 whites 46:1 Whitney 62:15 whole 42:1 66:13 100:24 102:3 Wiljanen 24:20,20 26:9 27:5 willing 112:19 wise 39:25 wisely 20:5 wish 23:5,9 withdrawn 47:14 withstood 82:15 witness 8:4 19:25 23:14 49:9 63:11 89:25 103:19 111:19 witnesses 7:22 19:19 93:7 Women 111:22 113:2 won 107:16 wonderful 21:2 35:15 48:6 Woodlawn 79:16 Woodward 62:1,15 62:16,16 word 106:10 words 41:17 53:1 100:22 work 10:5 11:9 21:11,25 24:24 33:12 34:7,8 35:8 38:19 48:19 50:24 51:20 53:12 65:14 65:18 67:9 68:2,7 74:1 79:6 84:23 92:19 94:13 104:24 108:9 110:20 111:4</p>	<p>worked 37:21 48:23 52:6,9 76:6 88:2 workers 104:12 105:6 working 22:5 31:17 33:14 52:4 55:24 58:24 61:19 62:3 62:23 67:13 79:23 105:19,25 works 27:8 worse 89:10 wouldn't 69:22 108:15 Wright 86:5 87:20 90:2,3,6 written 7:2,23 17:8 20:6,7 28:21 41:10 58:1 107:1 wrote 100:16,17 101:5,5 www.ILHouseDe... 19:13 W-h-i-t-n-e-y 62:16 W-o-o-d-w-a-r-d 62:17</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Y</p> <hr/> <p>Yarbrough 1:20 2:5 20:14 51:18,22 55:18 111:1,2 yards 93:24 94:5,9 94:10,14,25 95:19 96:1,5,11 98:15 yeah 99:20 103:6 year 2:23 16:2 30:23 108:17,23 109:12 111:10 years 3:2 12:6 23:2 24:15,20 26:9 27:10,19 30:23 38:25 48:9 76:7 88:3,11 91:12,21 92:23 105:9 108:2 108:7,10 109:12 111:5,12 yesterday 37:21 York 46:7,10,11 47:6,11 48:22 young 54:25 91:7 91:11,16 92:4 102:16 108:1,6 109:4,14 younger 91:19 youngest 108:2 youth 94:23 95:17</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Z</p> <hr/> <p>zero 50:22 70:23,25</p>	<p>91:11,17 zip 91:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">\$</p> <hr/> <p>\$20,000 91:1 \$400 109:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">0</p> <hr/> <p>084-004043 1:24</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">1</p> <hr/> <p>1 13:5 1,832,924 18:3 1.5 95:1 10 53:18 84:12 91:18 108 29:6 108,000 25:11 26:16 99:17 108,734 13:22 11,000 91:17 110th 49:21 12 66:6 12,000 91:16,19 12,419,293 17:19 12,830,632 17:17 120,000 27:21 13 31:4 95:9,10 97:10,17 13th 69:16 14 5:5 14:21 14-and-a-half 26:25 29:11 140,000 25:8 144,903 18:24 15 3:9 9:3 27:25 53:20 69:10 84:12 91:12 108:2,9 16.4 18:25 160 6:19 17th 72:21 73:5,6,7 73:23 18 98:18 18th 83:12,23 84:6 85:13 100:19,20 107:18 181,648 18:19 19 91:18 19th 19:16 1960s 12:1 1974 69:5 1989 52:10 1990 27:15 107:16 107:16 1991 24:22 52:10</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">2</p> <hr/>
---	---	--	---	--

<p>2 95:1 2,027,578 18:5 2,500 92:7 2,695,598 18:11 2,897,550 18:10 2.8 58:23 20 1:3 27:10 45:21 49:23 69:10 200 102:4 200,000 53:16 80:21 103:10 2000 5:11 17:18,21 18:9 27:14,15 32:23 52:4,6 53:17 54:8 83:16 83:16 84:8 85:11 95:5 2000s 27:24 2001 79:24 82:7 2008 104:13 201,952 18:12 2010 2:19,21 5:11 11:17 12:11 13:21 17:16 18:11,17,19 18:23 27:15 32:23 53:17 54:8 2011 1:3 21 12:10 21st 85:14 217,468 13:24 24 27:2 29:8,12,18 29:20 25 27:7 76:7 108:7 25th 51:14 58:16 25,158 18:21 26 32:22 26th 64:23 69:12,15 70:10,21 71:6 27 24:15 27:3 27,000 27:9 28 32:23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">3</p> <hr/> <p>3.3 25:10 30 12:21 14:9 68:10 300,000 99:20 31,324 98:17 32.5 18:4 36th 83:11,23 84:6 38.26 19:1 38.6 18:6 3939 69:13 3976 16:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">4</p> <hr/> <p>4:50 1:9 40 63:16 91:19 410,000 17:19</p>	<p>42nd 71:6 47 73:7,8 47th 94:18 49 91:19 49-member 31:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">5</p> <hr/> <p>5 13:11 50 32:15,19 33:24 50,000 91:11 500 92:9 52nd 94:17 53 32:14 57 50:21 58th 111:10 580,586 18:6 59 50:21</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">6</p> <hr/> <p>6 17:25 18:2 73:8 60 32:11 45:22 60/65 29:2 60619 91:16 92:9 64.5 91:21 65 26:14 56:10,15 56:17 66:16 66 32:9 46:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">7</p> <hr/> <p>70 26:14,15 29:6,13 29:14 56:10 66:17 76,000 27:2 29:12 29:16,18 76,113 26:16 77 98:18 778,862 18:20 79th 84:2</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">8</p> <hr/> <p>8th 36:25 8,167,753 18:1 800 102:4 800,000 103:10 82 30:23 8230 83:19 87th 84:1 872,286 18:18</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">9</p> <hr/> <p>91 46:12 94 50:19 107:24 9501 1:8</p>			
---	--	--	--	--